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election year that begins in calendar 
year 2002. 

(ii) Taxable years beginning prior to 
January 1, 2002. An S corporation de-
scribed in paragraph (c)(1) of this sec-
tion that requests, in accordance with 
this paragraph, that a termination of 
its election under section 444 be dis-
regarded will not be required to amend 
any prior Federal income tax returns, 
make any required payments under 
section 7519, or file any returns under 
§ 1.7519–2T, with respect to taxable 
years beginning on or after the date 
the termination of its section 444 elec-
tion was effective and prior to January 
1, 2002. 

(iii) Section 7519: required payments 
and returns. The Internal Revenue 
Service waives any requirement for an 
S corporation described in paragraph 
(c)(1) of this section to file the federal 
tax returns and make any required 
payments under section 7519 for years 
prior to the taxable year of continu-
ation as described in paragraph (c)(3)(i) 
of this section, if for such years the S 
corporation filed its federal income tax 
returns on the basis of its required tax-
able year. 

[T.D. 8994, 67 FR 34394, May 14, 2002] 

METHODS OF ACCOUNTING 

METHODS OF ACCOUNTING IN GENERAL 

§ 1.446–1 General rule for methods of 
accounting. 

(a) General rule. (1) Section 446(a) pro-
vides that taxable income shall be 
computed under the method of ac-
counting on the basis of which a tax-
payer regularly computes his income in 
keeping his books. The term ‘‘method 
of accounting’’ includes not only the 
overall method of accounting of the 
taxpayer but also the accounting treat-
ment of any item. Examples of such 
over-all methods are the cash receipts 
and disbursements method, an accrual 
method, combinations of such methods, 
and combinations of the foregoing with 
various methods provided for the ac-
counting treatment of special items. 
These methods of accounting for spe-
cial items include the accounting 
treatment prescribed for research and 
experimental expenditures, soil and 
water conservation expenditures, de-

preciation, net operating losses, etc. 
Except for deviations permitted or re-
quired by such special accounting 
treatment, taxable income shall be 
computed under the method of ac-
counting on the basis of which the tax-
payer regularly computes his income in 
keeping his books. For requirement re-
specting the adoption or change of ac-
counting method, see section 446(e) and 
paragraph (e) of this section. 

(2) It is recognized that no uniform 
method of accounting can be prescribed 
for all taxpayers. Each taxpayer shall 
adopt such forms and systems as are, 
in his judgment, best suited to his 
needs. However, no method of account-
ing is acceptable unless, in the opinion 
of the Commissioner, it clearly reflects 
income. A method of accounting which 
reflects the consistent application of 
generally accepted accounting prin-
ciples in a particular trade or business 
in accordance with accepted conditions 
or practices in that trade or business 
will ordinarily be regarded as clearly 
reflecting income, provided all items of 
gross income and expense are treated 
consistently from year to year. 

(3) Items of gross income and expend-
itures which are elements in the com-
putation of taxable income need not be 
in the form of cash. It is sufficient that 
such items can be valued in terms of 
money. For general rules relating to 
the taxable year for inclusion of in-
come and for taking deductions, see 
sections 451 and 461, and the regula-
tions thereunder. 

(4) Each taxpayer is required to make 
a return of his taxable income for each 
taxable year and must maintain such 
accounting records as will enable him 
to file a correct return. See section 6001 
and the regulations thereunder. Ac-
counting records include the taxpayer’s 
regular books of account and such 
other records and data as may be nec-
essary to support the entries on his 
books of account and on his return, as 
for example, a reconciliation of any 
differences between such books and his 
return. The following are among the 
essential features that must be consid-
ered in maintaining such records: 

(i) In all cases in which the produc-
tion, purchase, or sale of merchandise 
of any kind is an income-producing fac-
tor, merchandise on hand (including 
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finished goods, work in process, raw 
materials, and supplies) at the begin-
ning and end of the year shall be taken 
into account in computing the taxable 
income of the year. (For rules relating 
to computation of inventories, see sec-
tion 263A, 471, and 472 and the regula-
tions thereunder.) 

(ii) Expenditures made during the 
year shall be properly classified as be-
tween capital and expense. For exam-
ple, expenditures for such items as 
plant and equipment, which have a use-
ful life extending substantially beyond 
the taxable year, shall be charged to a 
capital account and not to an expense 
account. 

(iii) In any case in which there is al-
lowable with respect to an asset a de-
duction for depreciation, amortization, 
or depletion, any expenditures (other 
than ordinary repairs) made to restore 
the asset or prolong its useful life shall 
be added to the asset account or 
charged against the appropriate re-
serve. 

(b) Exceptions. (1) If the taxpayer does 
not regularly employ a method of ac-
counting which clearly reflects his in-
come, the computation of taxable in-
come shall be made in a manner which, 
in the opinion of the Commissioner, 
does clearly reflect income. 

(2) A taxpayer whose sole source of 
income is wages need not keep formal 
books in order to have an accounting 
method. Tax returns, copies thereof, or 
other records may be sufficient to es-
tablish the use of the method of ac-
counting used in the preparation of the 
taxpayer’s income tax returns. 

(c) Permissible methods—(1) In general. 
Subject to the provisions of paragraphs 
(a) and (b) of this section, a taxpayer 
may compute his taxable income under 
any of the following methods of ac-
counting: 

(i) Cash receipts and disbursements 
method. Generally, under the cash re-
ceipts and disbursements method in 
the computation of taxable income, all 
items which constitute gross income 
(whether in the form of cash, property, 
or services) are to be included for the 
taxable year in which actually or con-
structively received. Expenditures are 
to be deducted for the taxable year in 
which actually made. For rules relat-
ing to constructive receipt, see § 1.451– 

2. For treatment of an expenditure at-
tributable to more than one taxable 
year, see section 461(a) and paragraph 
(a)(1) of § 1.461–1. 

(ii) Accrual method. (A) Generally, 
under an accrual method, income is to 
be included for the taxable year when 
all the events have occurred that fix 
the right to receive the income and the 
amount of the income can be deter-
mined with reasonable accuracy. Under 
such a method, a liability is incurred, 
and generally is taken into account for 
Federal income tax purposes, in the 
taxable year in which all the events 
have occurred that establish the fact of 
the liability, the amount of the liabil-
ity can be determined with reasonable 
accuracy, and economic performance 
has occurred with respect to the liabil-
ity. (See paragraph (a)(2)(iii)(A) of 
§ 1.461–1 for examples of liabilities that 
may not be taken into account until 
after the taxable year incurred, and see 
§§ 1.461–4 through 1.461–6 for rules relat-
ing to economic performance.) Applica-
ble provisions of the Code, the Income 
Tax Regulations, and other guidance 
published by the Secretary prescribe 
the manner in which a liability that 
has been incurred is taken into ac-
count. For example, section 162 pro-
vides that a deductible liability gen-
erally is taken into account in the tax-
able year incurred through a deduction 
from gross income. As a further exam-
ple, under section 263 or 263A, a liabil-
ity that relates to the creation of an 
asset having a useful life extending 
substantially beyond the close of the 
taxable year is taken into account in 
the taxable year incurred through cap-
italization (within the meaning of 
§ 1.263A–1(c)(3)) and may later affect the 
computation of taxable income 
through depreciation or otherwise over 
a period including subsequent taxable 
years, in accordance with applicable 
Internal Revenue Code sections and re-
lated guidance. 

(B) The term ‘‘liability’’ includes any 
item allowable as a deduction, cost, or 
expense for Federal income tax pur-
poses. In addition to allowable deduc-
tions, the term includes any amount 
otherwise allowable as a capitalized 
cost, as a cost taken into account in 
computing cost of goods sold, as a cost 
allocable to a long-term contract, or as 
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any other cost or expense. Thus, for ex-
ample, an amount that a taxpayer ex-
pends or will expend for capital im-
provements to property must be in-
curred before the taxpayer may take 
the amount into account in computing 
its basis in the property. The term ‘‘li-
ability’’ is not limited to items for 
which a legal obligation to pay exists 
at the time of payment. Thus, for ex-
ample, amounts prepaid for goods or 
services and amounts paid without a 
legal obligation to do so may not be 
taken into account by an accrual basis 
taxpayer any earlier than the taxable 
year in which those amounts are in-
curred. 

(C) No method of accounting is ac-
ceptable unless, in the opinion of the 
Commissioner, it clearly reflects in-
come. The method used by the tax-
payer in determining when income is 
to be accounted for will generally be 
acceptable if it accords with generally 
accepted accounting principles, is con-
sistently used by the taxpayer from 
year to year, and is consistent with the 
Income Tax Regulations. For example, 
a taxpayer engaged in a manufacturing 
business may account for sales of the 
taxpayer’s product when the goods are 
shipped, when the product is delivered 
or accepted, or when title to the goods 
passes to the customers, whether or 
not billed, depending on the method 
regularly employed in keeping the tax-
payer’s books. 

(iii) Other permissible methods. Special 
methods of accounting are described 
elsewhere in chapter 1 of the Code and 
the regulations thereunder. For exam-
ple, see the following sections and the 
regulations thereunder: Sections 61 and 
162, relating to the crop method of ac-
counting; section 453, relating to the 
installment method; section 460, relat-
ing to the long-term contract methods. 
In addition, special methods of ac-
counting for particular items of in-
come and expense are provided under 
other sections of chapter 1. For exam-
ple, see section 174, relating to research 
and experimental expenditures, and 
section 175, relating to soil and water 
conservation expenditures. 

(iv) Combinations of the foregoing 
methods. (a) In accordance with the fol-
lowing rules, any combination of the 
foregoing methods of accounting will 

be permitted in connection with a 
trade or business if such combination 
clearly reflects income and is consist-
ently used. Where a combination of 
methods of accounting includes any 
special methods, such as those referred 
to in subdivision (iii) of this subpara-
graph, the taxpayer must comply with 
the requirements relating to such spe-
cial methods. A taxpayer using an ac-
crual method of accounting with re-
spect to purchases and sales may use 
the cash method in computing all other 
items of income and expense. However, 
a taxpayer who uses the cash method 
of accounting in computing gross in-
come from his trade or business shall 
use the cash method in computing ex-
penses of such trade or business. Simi-
larly, a taxpayer who uses an accrual 
method of accounting in computing 
business expenses shall use an accrual 
method in computing items affecting 
gross income from his trade or busi-
ness. 

(b) A taxpayer using one method of 
accounting in computing items of in-
come and deductions of his trade or 
business may compute other items of 
income and deductions not connected 
with his trade or business under a dif-
ferent method of accounting. 

(2) Special rules. (i) In any case in 
which it is necessary to use an inven-
tory the accrual method of accounting 
must be used with regard to purchases 
and sales unless otherwise authorized 
under subdivision (ii) of this subpara-
graph. 

(ii) No method of accounting will be 
regarded as clearly reflecting income 
unless all items of gross profit and de-
ductions are treated with consistency 
from year to year. The Commissioner 
may authorize a taxpayer to adopt or 
change to a method of accounting per-
mitted by this chapter although the 
method is not specifically described in 
the regulations in this part if, in the 
opinion of the Commissioner, income is 
clearly reflected by the use of such 
method. Further, the Commissioner 
may authorize a taxpayer to continue 
the use of a method of accounting con-
sistently used by the taxpayer, even 
though not specifically authorized by 
the regulations in this part, if, in the 
opinion of the Commissioner, income is 
clearly reflected by the use of such 
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method. See section 446(a) and para-
graph (a) of this section, which require 
that taxable income shall be computed 
under the method of accounting on the 
basis of which the taxpayer regularly 
computes his income in keeping his 
books, and section 446(e) and paragraph 
(e) of this section, which require the 
prior approval of the Commissioner in 
the case of changes in accounting 
method. 

(iii) The timing rules of § 1.1502–13 are 
a method of accounting for intercom-
pany transactions (as defined in 
§ 1.1502–13(b)(1)(i)), to be applied by 
each member of a consolidated group 
in addition to the member’s other 
methods of accounting. See § 1.1502– 
13(a)(3)(i). This paragraph (c)(2)(iii) is 
applicable to consolidated return years 
beginning on or after November 7, 2001. 

(d) Taxpayer engaged in more than one 
business. (1) Where a taxpayer has two 
or more separate and distinct trades or 
businesses, a different method of ac-
counting may be used for each trade or 
business, provided the method used for 
each trade or business clearly reflects 
the income of that particular trade or 
business. For example, a taxpayer may 
account for the operations of a per-
sonal service business on the cash re-
ceipts and disbursements method and 
of a manufacturing business on an ac-
crual method, provided such businesses 
are separate and distinct and the meth-
ods used for each clearly reflect in-
come. The method first used in ac-
counting for business income and de-
ductions in connection with each trade 
or business, as evidenced in the tax-
payer’s income tax return in which 
such income or deductions are first re-
ported, must be consistently followed 
thereafter. 

(2) No trade or business will be con-
sidered separate and distinct for pur-
poses of this paragraph unless a com-
plete and separable set of books and 
records is kept for such trade or busi-
ness. 

(3) If, by reason of maintaining dif-
ferent methods of accounting, there is 
a creation or shifting of profits or 
losses between the trades or businesses 
of the taxpayer (for example, through 
inventory adjustments, sales, pur-
chases, or expenses) so that income of 
the taxpayer is not clearly reflected, 

the trades or businesses of the tax-
payer will not be considered to be sepa-
rate and distinct. 

(e) Requirement respecting the adoption 
or change of accounting method. (1) A 
taxpayer filing his first return may 
adopt any permissible method of ac-
counting in computing taxable income 
for the taxable year covered by such re-
turn. See section 446(c) and paragraph 
(c) of this section for permissible meth-
ods. Moreover, a taxpayer may adopt 
any permissible method of accounting 
in connection with each separate and 
distinct trade or business, the income 
from which is reported for the first 
time. See section 446(d) and paragraph 
(d) of this section. See also section 
446(a) and paragraph (a) of this section. 

(2)(i) Except as otherwise expressly 
provided in chapter 1 of the Code and 
the regulations thereunder, a taxpayer 
who changes the method of accounting 
employed in keeping his books shall, 
before computing his income upon such 
new method for purposes of taxation, 
secure the consent of the Commis-
sioner. Consent must be secured wheth-
er or not such method is proper or is 
permitted under the Internal Revenue 
Code or the regulations thereunder. 

(ii) (a) [Reserved]. For further guid-
ance, see § 1.446–1T(e)(2)(ii)(a). 

(b) [Reserved]. For further guidance, 
see § 1.446–1T(e)(2)(ii)(b). 

(c) A change in an overall plan or sys-
tem of identifying or valuing items in 
inventory is a change in method of ac-
counting. Also a change in the treat-
ment of any material item used in the 
overall plan for identifying or valuing 
items in inventory is a change in meth-
od of accounting. 

(d) Changes involving depreciable or 
amortizable assets. [Reserved]. For fur-
ther guidance, see § 1.446–1T(e)(2)(ii)(d). 

(iii) Examples. [Reserved]. For further 
guidance, see § 1.446–1T(e)(2)(iii). 

(3)(i) Except as otherwise provided 
under the authority of paragraph 
(e)(3)(ii) of this section, to secure the 
Commissioner’s consent to a taxpayer’s 
change in method of accounting the 
taxpayer must file an application on 
Form 3115 with the Commissioner dur-
ing the taxable year in which the tax-
payer desires to make the change in 
method of accounting. To the extent 
applicable, the taxpayer must furnish 
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all information requested on the Form 
3115. This information includes all 
classes of items that will be treated 
differently under the new method of ac-
counting, any amounts that will be du-
plicated or omitted as a result of the 
proposed change, and the taxpayer’s 
computation of any adjustments nec-
essary to prevent such duplications or 
omissions. The Commissioner may re-
quire such other information as may be 
necessary to determine whether the 
proposed change will be permitted. 
Permission to change a taxpayer’s 
method of accounting will not be 
granted unless the taxpayer agrees to 
the Commissioner’s prescribed terms 
and conditions for effecting the change, 
including the taxable year or years in 
which any adjustment necessary to 
prevent amounts from being duplicated 
or omitted is to be taken into account. 
See section 481 and the regulations 
thereunder, relating to certain adjust-
ments resulting from accounting meth-
od changes, and section 472 and the reg-
ulations thereunder, relating to adjust-
ments for changes to and from the last- 
in, first-out inventory method. For any 
Form 3115 filed on or after May 15, 1997, 
see § 1.446–1T(e)(3)(i)(B). 

(ii) Notwithstanding the provisions of 
paragraph (e)(3)(i) of this section, the 
Commissioner may prescribe adminis-
trative procedures under which tax-
payers will be permitted to change 
their method of accounting. The ad-
ministrative procedures shall prescribe 
those terms and conditions necessary 
to obtain the Commissioner’s consent 
to effect the change and to prevent 
amounts from being duplicated or 
omitted. The terms and conditions that 
may be prescribed by the Commis-
sioner may include terms and condi-
tions that require the change in meth-
od of accounting to be effected on a 
cut-off basis or by an adjustment under 
section 481(a) to be taken into account 
in the taxable year or years prescribed 
by the Commissioner. 

(iii) This paragraph (e)(3) applies to 
Forms 3115 filed on or after December 
31, 1997. For other Forms 3115, see 
§ 1.446–1(e)(3) in effect prior to Decem-
ber 31, 1997 (§ 1.446–1(e)(3) as contained 
in the 26 CFR part 1 edition revised as 
of April 1, 1997). 

(4) Effective date. [Reserved]. For fur-
ther guidance, see § 1.446(e)–1T(e)(4)(i) 
and (ii). 

[T.D. 6500, 25 FR 11708, Nov. 26, 1960, as 
amended by T.D. 7073, 35 FR 17710, Nov. 18, 
1970; T.D. 7285, 38 FR 26184, Sept. 19, 1973; 
T.D. 8067, 51 FR 378, Jan. 6, 1986; T.D. 8131, 52 
FR 10084, Mar. 30, 1987; T.D. 8408, 57 FR 12419, 
Apr. 10, 1992; T.D. 8482, 58 FR 42233, Aug. 9, 
1993; T.D. 8608, 60 FR 40078, Aug. 7, 1995; T.D. 
8719, 62 FR 26741, May 15, 1997; T.D. 8742, 62 
FR 68169, Dec. 31, 1997; T.D. 8929, 66 FR 2223, 
Jan. 11, 2001; T.D. 9025, 67 FR 76985, Dec. 16, 
2002; T.D. 9105, 69 FR 8, Jan. 2, 2004] 

§ 1.446–1T General rule for methods of 
accounting (temporary). 

(a) through (e)(2)(i) [Reserved]. For 
further guidance, see § 1.446–1(a) 
through (e)(2)(i). 

(e)(2)(ii)(a) A change in the method of 
accounting includes a change in the 
overall plan of accounting for gross in-
come or deductions or a change in the 
treatment of any material item used in 
such overall plan. Although a method 
of accounting may exist under this def-
inition without the necessity of a pat-
tern of consistent treatment of an 
item, in most instances a method of ac-
counting is not established for an item 
without such consistent treatment. A 
material item is any item that involves 
the proper time for the inclusion of the 
item in income or the taking of a de-
duction. Changes in method of account-
ing include a change from the cash re-
ceipts and disbursement method to an 
accrual method, or vice versa, a change 
involving the method or basis used in 
the valuation of inventories (see sec-
tions 471 and 472 and the regulations 
under sections 471 and 472), a change 
from the cash or accrual method to a 
long-term contract method, or vice 
versa (see § 1.460–4), certain changes in 
computing depreciation or amortiza-
tion (see paragraph (e)(2)(ii)(d) of this 
section), a change involving the adop-
tion, use or discontinuance of any 
other specialized method of computing 
taxable income, such as the crop meth-
od, and a change where the Internal 
Revenue Code and regulations under 
the Code specifically require that the 
consent of the Commissioner must be 
obtained before adopting such a 
change. 
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(b) A change in method of accounting 
does not include correction of mathe-
matical or posting errors, or errors in 
the computation of tax liability (such 
as errors in computation of the foreign 
tax credit, net operating loss, percent-
age depletion, or investment credit). 
Also, a change in method of accounting 
does not include adjustment of any 
item of income or deduction that does 
not involve the proper time for the in-
clusion of the item of income or the 
taking of a deduction. For example, 
corrections of items that are deducted 
as interest or salary, but that are in 
fact payments of dividends, and of 
items that are deducted as business ex-
penses, but which are in fact personal 
expenses, are not changes in method of 
accounting. In addition, a change in 
the method of accounting does not in-
clude an adjustment with respect to 
the addition to a reserve for bad debts. 
Although such adjustment may involve 
the question of the proper time for the 
taking of a deduction, such items are 
traditionally corrected by adjustment 
in the current and future years. For 
the treatment of the adjustment of the 
addition to a bad debt reserve (for ex-
ample, for banks under section 585 of 
the Internal Revenue Code), see the 
regulations under section 166 of the In-
ternal Revenue Code. A change in the 
method of accounting also does not in-
clude a change in treatment resulting 
from a change in underlying facts. For 
further guidance on changes involving 
depreciable or amortizable assets, see 
paragraph (e)(2)(ii)(d) of this section 
and § 1.1016–3T(h). 

(c) [Reserved]. For further guidance, 
see § 1.446–1(e)(2)(ii)(c). 

(d) Changes involving depreciable or 
amortizable assets—(1) Scope. This para-
graph (e)(2)(ii)(d) applies to property 
subject to section 167, 168, 197, 1400I, 
1400L(b), or 1400L(c), or to section 168 
prior to its amendment by the Tax Re-
form Act of 1986 (100 Stat. 2121) (former 
section 168). 

(2) Changes in depreciation or amortiza-
tion that are a change in method of ac-
counting. Except as provided in para-
graph (e)(2)(ii)(d)(3) of this section, a 
change in the treatment of an asset 
from nondepreciable or nonamortizable 
to depreciable or amortizable, or vice 
versa, is a change in method of ac-

counting. Additionally, a correction to 
require depreciation or amortization in 
lieu of a deduction for the cost of de-
preciable or amortizable assets that 
had been consistently treated as an ex-
pense in the year of purchase, or vice 
versa, is a change in method of ac-
counting. Further, except as provided 
in paragraph (e)(2)(ii)(d)(3) of this sec-
tion, the following changes in com-
puting depreciation or amortization 
are a change in method of accounting: 

(i) A change in the depreciation or 
amortization method, period of recov-
ery, or convention of a depreciable or 
amortizable asset. 

(ii) A change from not claiming to 
claiming the additional first year de-
preciation deduction provided by sec-
tion 168(k) or 1400L(b) for, and the re-
sulting change to the amount other-
wise allowable as a depreciation deduc-
tion for the remaining adjusted depre-
ciable basis (or similar basis) of, quali-
fied property, 50-percent bonus depre-
ciation property, or qualified New York 
Liberty Zone property, provided the 
taxpayer did not make the election out 
of the additional first year deprecia-
tion deduction (or did not make a 
deemed election out of the additional 
first year depreciation deduction; for 
further guidance, see Rev. Proc. 2002–33 
(2002–1 C.B. 963), Rev. Proc. 2003–50 
(2003–29 I.R.B. 119), and 
§ 601.601(d)(2)(ii)(b) of this chapter) for 
the class of property in which the 
qualified property, the 50-percent 
bonus depreciation property, or the 
qualified New York Liberty Zone prop-
erty is included. 

(iii) A change from claiming the 30- 
percent additional first year deprecia-
tion deduction to claiming the 50-per-
cent additional first year depreciation 
deduction for 50-percent bonus depre-
ciation property (provided the property 
is not included in any class of property 
for which the taxpayer elected the 30- 
percent, instead of the 50-percent, addi-
tional first year depreciation deduc-
tion) or a change from claiming the 50- 
percent additional first year deprecia-
tion deduction to claiming the 30-per-
cent additional first year depreciation 
deduction for qualified property (in-
cluding property that is included in a 
class of property for which the tax-
payer elected the 30-percent, instead of 
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the 50-percent, additional first year de-
preciation deduction) or qualified New 
York Liberty Zone property, and the 
resulting change to the amount other-
wise allowable as a depreciation deduc-
tion for the property’s remaining ad-
justed depreciable basis (or similar 
basis). This paragraph (e)(2)(ii)(d)(2)(iii) 
does not apply if a taxpayer is making 
a late election or revoking a timely 
valid election under section 168(k) or 
1400L(b) (see paragraph 
(e)(2)(ii)(d)(3)(iii) of this section). 

(iv) A change from claiming to not 
claiming the additional first year de-
preciation deduction for an asset that 
is not qualified property, 50-percent 
bonus depreciation property, or quali-
fied New York Liberty Zone property, 
and the resulting change to the 
amount otherwise allowable as a depre-
ciation deduction for the property’s de-
preciable basis. 

(v) A change in salvage value to zero 
for a depreciable or amortizable asset 
for which the salvage value is expressly 
treated as zero by the Internal Revenue 
Code (for example, section 168(b)(4)), 
the regulations under the Code (for ex-
ample, § 1.197–2(f)(1)(ii)), or other guid-
ance published in the Internal Revenue 
Bulletin. 

(vi) A change in the accounting for 
depreciable or amortizable assets from 
a single asset account to a multiple 
asset account (pooling), or vice versa, 
or from one type of multiple asset ac-
count (pooling) to a different type of 
multiple asset account (pooling). 

(vii) For depreciable or amortizable 
assets that are mass assets accounted 
for in multiple asset accounts or pools, 
a change in the method of identifying 
which assets have been disposed. For 
purposes of this paragraph 
(e)(2)(ii)(d)(2)(vii), the term mass assets 
means a mass or group of individual 
items of depreciable or amortizable as-
sets that are not necessarily homo-
geneous, each of which is minor in 
value relative to the total value of the 
mass or group, numerous in quantity, 
usually accounted for only on a total 
dollar or quantity basis, with respect 
to which separate identification is im-
practicable, and placed in service in 
the same taxable year. 

(viii) Any other change in deprecia-
tion or amortization as the Secretary 

may designate by publication in the 
FEDERAL REGISTER or in the Internal 
Revenue Bulletin (see § 601.601(d)(2) of 
this chapter). 

(3) Changes in depreciation or amortiza-
tion that are not a change in method of 
accounting—(i) Useful life. An adjust-
ment in the useful life of a depreciable 
or amortizable asset for which depre-
ciation is determined under section 167 
(other than under section 168, section 
1400I, section 1400L, or former section 
168) is not a change in method of ac-
counting. This adjustment in useful 
life is corrected by adjustments in the 
taxable year in which the conditions 
known to exist at the end of that tax-
able year changed thereby resulting in 
a redetermination of the useful life 
under § 1.167(a)–1(b) (or if the period of 
limitation for assessment under sec-
tion 6501(a) has expired for that taxable 
year, in the first succeeding taxable 
year open under the period of limita-
tion for assessment), and in subsequent 
taxable years. In other situations, the 
adjustment in useful life may be cor-
rected by adjustments in the earliest 
taxable year open under the period of 
limitation for assessment under sec-
tion 6501(a) or the earliest taxable year 
under examination by the Internal 
Revenue Service (IRS) but in no event 
earlier than the placed-in-service year 
of the asset, and in subsequent taxable 
years. However, if a taxpayer initiates 
the correction in useful life, in lieu of 
filing amended Federal tax returns (for 
example, because the conditions known 
to exist at the end of a prior taxable 
year changed thereby resulting in a re-
determination of the useful life under 
§ 1.167(a)–1(b)), the taxpayer may cor-
rect the adjustment in useful life by 
adjustments in the current and subse-
quent taxable years. This paragraph 
(e)(2)(ii)(d)(3)(i) does not apply if a tax-
payer is changing to or from a useful 
life (or recovery period or amortization 
period) that is specifically assigned by 
the Internal Revenue Code (for exam-
ple, section 167(f)(1), section 168(c), sec-
tion 197), the regulations under the 
Code, or other guidance published in 
the Internal Revenue Bulletin and, 
therefore, such change is a change in 
method of accounting (unless para-
graph (e)(2)(ii)(d)(3)(v) of this section 
applies). 
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(ii) Change in use. A change in com-
puting depreciation or amortization al-
lowances in the taxable year in which 
the use of an asset changes in the 
hands of the same taxpayer is not a 
change in method of accounting. 

(iii) Elections. Generally, the making 
of a late depreciation or amortization 
election or the revocation of a timely 
valid depreciation or amortization 
election is not a change in method of 
accounting, except as otherwise ex-
pressly provided by the Internal Rev-
enue Code, the regulations under the 
Code, or other guidance published in 
the Internal Revenue Bulletin. This 
paragraph (e)(2)(ii)(d)(3)(iii) also applies 
to making a late election or revoking a 
timely valid election made under sec-
tion 13261(g)(2) or (3) of the Revenue 
Reconciliation Act of 1993 (107 Stat. 
312, 540) (relating to amortizable sec-
tion 197 intangibles). A taxpayer may 
request consent to make a late election 
or revoke a timely valid election by 
submitting a request for a private let-
ter ruling. 

(iv) Salvage value. Except as provided 
under paragraph (e)(2)(ii)(d)(2)(v) of 
this section, a change in salvage value 
of a depreciable or amortizable asset is 
not treated as a change in method of 
accounting. 

(v) Placed-in-service date. Any change 
in the placed-in-service date of a depre-
ciable or amortizable asset is not treat-
ed as a change in method of account-
ing. The change in placed-in-service 
date may be corrected by adjustments 
in the earliest taxable year open under 
the period of limitation for assessment 
under section 6501(a) or the earliest 
taxable year under examination by the 
IRS but in no event earlier than the 
placed-in-service year of the asset, and 
in subsequent taxable years. However, 
if a taxpayer initiates the change in 
placed-in-service date, in lieu of filing 
amended federal tax returns, the tax-
payer may correct the placed-in-serv-
ice date by adjustments in the current 
and subsequent taxable years. 

(vi) Any other change in depreciation 
or amortization as the Secretary may 
designate by publication in the FED-
ERAL REGISTER or in the Internal Rev-
enue Bulletin (see § 601.601(d)(2) of this 
chapter). 

(4) Item being changed. For purposes 
of a change in depreciation or amorti-
zation to which this paragraph 
(e)(2)(ii)(d) applies, the item being 
changed generally is the depreciation 
treatment of each individual depre-
ciable or amortizable asset. However, 
the item is the depreciation treatment 
of each vintage account with respect to 
a depreciable asset for which deprecia-
tion is determined under § 1.167(a)–11 
(CLADR property). Further, a change 
in computing depreciation or amortiza-
tion under section 167 (other than 
under section 168, section 1400I, section 
1400L, or former section 168) is per-
mitted only with respect to all assets 
in a particular account (as defined in 
§ 1.167(a)–7) or vintage account. 

(5) Special rules. For purposes of a 
change in depreciation or amortization 
to which this paragraph (e)(2)(ii)(d) ap-
plies— 

(i) Declining balance method to the 
straight line method for MACRS property. 
For tangible, depreciable property sub-
ject to section 168 (MACRS property) 
that is depreciated using the 200-per-
cent or 150-percent declining balance 
method of depreciation under section 
168(b)(1) or (2), a taxpayer may change 
without the consent of the Commis-
sioner from the declining balance 
method of depreciation to the straight 
line method of depreciation in the first 
taxable year in which the use of the 
straight line method with respect to 
the adjusted depreciable basis of the 
MACRS property as of the beginning of 
that year will yield a depreciation al-
lowance that is greater than the depre-
ciation allowance yielded by the use of 
the declining balance method. When 
the change is made, the adjusted depre-
ciable basis of the MACRS property as 
of the beginning of the taxable year is 
recovered through annual depreciation 
allowances over the remaining recov-
ery period (for further guidance, see 
section 6.06 of Rev. Proc. 87–57 (1987–2 
C.B. 687) and § 601.601(d)(2)(ii)(b) of this 
chapter). 

(ii) Depreciation method changes for 
section 167 property. For a depreciable 
or amortizable asset for which depre-
ciation is determined under section 167 
(other than under section 168, section 
1400I, section 1400L, or former section 
168), see § 1.167(e)–1T(b), (c), and (d) for 

VerDate Aug<31>2005 11:14 Apr 25, 2006 Jkt 208088 PO 00000 Frm 00067 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8010 Y:\SGML\208088.XXX 208088



58 

26 CFR Ch. I (4–1–06 Edition) § 1.446–1T 

the changes in depreciation method 
that are permitted to be made without 
the consent of the Commissioner. For 
CLADR property, see § 1.167(a)– 
11(c)(1)(iii) for the changes in deprecia-
tion method for CLADR property that 
are permitted to be made without the 
consent of the Commissioner. Further, 
see § 1.167(a)–11(b)(4)(iii)(c) for how to 
correct an incorrect classification or 
characterization of CLADR property. 

(iii) Section 481 adjustment. Except as 
otherwise expressly provided by the In-
ternal Revenue Code, the regulations 
under the Code, or other guidance pub-
lished in the Internal Revenue Bul-
letin, no section 481 adjustment is re-
quired or permitted for a change from 
one permissible method of computing 
depreciation or amortization to an-
other permissible method of computing 
depreciation or amortization for an 
asset because this change is imple-
mented by either a cut-off method (for 
further guidance, see section 2.06 of 
Rev. Proc. 97–27 (1997–1 C.B. 680), sec-
tion 2.06 of Rev. Proc. 2002–9 (2002–1 
C.B. 327), and § 601.601(d)(2)(ii)(b) of this 
chapter) or a modified cut-off method 
(under which the adjusted depreciable 
basis of the asset as of the beginning of 
the year of change is recovered using 
the new permissible method of ac-
counting), as appropriate. However, a 
change from an impermissible method 
of computing depreciation or amortiza-
tion to a permissible method of com-
puting depreciation or amortization for 
an asset results in a section 481 adjust-
ment. Similarly, a change in the treat-
ment of an asset from nondepreciable 
or nonamortizable to depreciable or 
amortizable (or vice versa) or a change 
in the treatment of an asset from ex-
pensing to depreciating (or vice versa) 
results in a section 481 adjustment. 

(iii) Examples. The rules of this para-
graph (e) are illustrated by the fol-
lowing examples: 

Example 1. Although the sale of merchan-
dise is an income producing factor, and 
therefore inventories are required, a tax-
payer in the retail jewelry business reports 
his income on the cash receipts and disburse-
ments method of accounting. A change from 
the cash receipts and disbursements method 
of accounting to the accrual method of ac-
counting is a change in the overall plan of 
accounting and thus is a change in method of 
accounting. 

Example 2. A taxpayer in the wholesale dry 
goods business computes its income and ex-
penses on the accrual method of accounting 
and files its Federal income tax returns on 
such basis except for real estate taxes which 
have been reported on the cash receipts and 
disbursements method of accounting. A 
change in the treatment of real estate taxes 
from the cash receipts and disbursements 
method to the accrual method is a change in 
method of accounting because such change is 
a change in the treatment of a material item 
within his overall accounting practice. 

Example 3. A taxpayer in the wholesale dry 
goods business computes its income and ex-
penses on the accrual method of accounting 
and files its Federal income tax returns on 
such basis. Vacation pay has been deducted 
in the year in which paid because the tax-
payer did not have a completely vested vaca-
tion pay plan, and, therefore, the liability 
for payment did not accrue until that year. 
Subsequently, the taxpayer adopts a com-
pletely vested vacation pay plan that 
changes its year for accruing the deduction 
from the year in which payment is made to 
the year in which the liability to make the 
payment now arises. The change for the year 
of deduction of the vacation pay plan is not 
a change in method of accounting but re-
sults, instead, because the underlying facts 
(that is, the type of vacation pay plan) have 
changed. 

Example 4. From 1968 through 1970, a tax-
payer has fairly allocated indirect overhead 
costs to the value of inventories on a fixed 
percentage of direct costs. If the ratio of in-
direct overhead costs to direct costs in-
creases in 1971, a change in the underlying 
facts has occurred. Accordingly, an increase 
in the percentage in 1971 to fairly reflect the 
increase in the relative level of indirect 
overhead costs is not a change in method of 
accounting but is a change in treatment re-
sulting from a change in the underlying 
facts. 

Example 5. A taxpayer values inventories at 
cost. A change in the basis for valuation of 
inventories from cost to the lower of cost or 
market is a change in an overall practice of 
valuing items in inventory. The change, 
therefore, is a change in method of account-
ing for inventories. 

Example 6. A taxpayer in the manufac-
turing business has for many taxable years 
valued its inventories at cost. However, cost 
has been improperly computed since no over-
head costs have been included in valuing the 
inventories at cost. The failure to allocate 
an appropriate portion of overhead to the 
value of inventories is contrary to the re-
quirement of the Internal Revenue Code and 
the regulations under the Code. A change re-
quiring appropriate allocation of overhead is 
a change in method of accounting because it 
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involves a change in the treatment of a ma-
terial item used in the overall practice of 
identifying or valuing items in inventory. 

Example 7. A taxpayer has for many taxable 
years valued certain inventories by a method 
which provides for deducting 20 percent of 
the cost of the inventory items in deter-
mining the final inventory valuation. The 20 
percent adjustment is taken as a ‘‘reserve for 
price changes.’’ Although this method is not 
a proper method of valuing inventories under 
the Internal Revenue Code or the regulations 
under the Code, it involves the treatment of 
a material item used in the overall practice 
of valuing inventory. A change in such prac-
tice or procedure is a change of method of 
accounting for inventories. 

Example 8. A taxpayer has always used a 
base stock system of accounting for inven-
tories. Under this system a constant price is 
applied to an assumed constant normal 
quantity of goods in stock. The base stock 
system is an overall plan of accounting for 
inventories which is not recognized as a 
proper method of accounting for inventories 
under the regulations. A change in this prac-
tice is, nevertheless, a change of method of 
accounting for inventories. 

Example 9. In 2000, A1, a calendar year tax-
payer engaged in the trade or business of 
manufacturing knitted goods, purchased and 
placed in service a building and its compo-
nents at a total cost of $10,000,000 for use in 
its manufacturing operations. A1 classified 
the $10,000,000 as nonresidential real property 
under section 168(e). A1 did not make any 
elections under section 168 on its 2000 Fed-
eral tax return. As a result, on its 2000, 2001, 
and 2002 federal tax returns, A1 depreciated 
the $10,000,000 under the general depreciation 
system of section 168(a), using the straight 
line method of depreciation, a 39-year recov-
ery period, and the mid-month convention. 
In 2003, A1 completes a cost segregation 
study on the building and its components 
and identifies items that cost a total of 
$1,500,000 as section 1245 property. As a re-
sult, the $1,500,000 should have been classi-
fied in 2000 as 5-year property under section 
168(e) and depreciated on A1’s 2000, 2001, and 
2002 Federal tax returns under the general 
depreciation system, using the 200-percent 
declining balance method of depreciation, a 
5-year recovery period, and the half-year 
convention. Pursuant to paragraph 
(e)(2)(ii)(d)(2)(i) of this section, A1’s change 
to this depreciation method, recovery period, 
and convention is a change in method of ac-
counting. This method change results in a 
section 481 adjustment. The useful life excep-
tion under paragraph (e)(2)(ii)(d)(3)(i) of this 
section does not apply because the assets are 
depreciated under section 168. 

Example 10. In 1996, B, a calendar year tax-
payer, purchased and placed in service new 
equipment at a total cost of $1,000,000 for use 
in its plant located outside the United 

States. The equipment is 15-year property 
under section 168(e) with a class life of 20 
years. The equipment is required to be depre-
ciated under the alternative depreciation 
system of section 168(g). However, B incor-
rectly depreciated the equipment under the 
general depreciation system of section 168(a), 
using the 150-percent declining balance 
method, a 15-year recovery period, and the 
half-year convention. In 2003, the IRS exam-
ines B’s 2000 Federal income tax return and 
changes the depreciation of the equipment to 
the alternative depreciation system, using 
the straight line method of depreciation, a 
20-year recovery period, and the half-year 
convention. Pursuant to paragraph 
(e)(2)(ii)(d)(2)(i) of this section, this change 
in depreciation method and recovery period 
made by the IRS is a change in method of ac-
counting. This method change results in a 
section 481 adjustment. The useful life excep-
tion under paragraph (e)(2)(ii)(d)(3)(i) of this 
section does not apply because the assets are 
depreciated under section 168. 

Example 11. In May 2001, C, a calendar year 
taxpayer, purchased and placed in service 
equipment for use in its trade or business. C 
never held this equipment for sale. However, 
C incorrectly treated the equipment as in-
ventory on its 2001 and 2002 Federal tax re-
turns. In 2003, C realizes that the equipment 
should have been treated as a depreciable 
asset. Pursuant to paragraph (e)(2)(ii)(d)(2) of 
this section, C’s change in the treatment of 
the equipment from inventory to a depre-
ciable asset is a change in method of ac-
counting. This method change results in a 
section 481 adjustment. 

Example 12. Since 2001, D, a calendar year 
taxpayer, has used the distribution fee pe-
riod method to amortize distributor commis-
sions and, under that method, established 
pools to account for the distributor commis-
sions (for further guidance, see Rev. Proc. 
2000–38 (2000–2 C.B. 310) and 
§ 601.601(d)(2)(ii)(b) of this chapter). A change 
in the accounting of distributor commissions 
under the distribution fee period method 
from pooling to single asset accounting is a 
change in method of accounting pursuant to 
paragraph (e)(2)(ii)(d)(2)(vi) of this section. 
This method change results in no section 481 
adjustment because the change is from one 
permissible method to another permissible 
method. 

Example 13. Since 2000, E, a calendar year 
taxpayer, has accounted for items of MACRS 
property that are mass assets in pools. Each 
pool includes only the mass assets that are 
placed in service by E in the same taxable 
year. E is able to identify the cost basis of 
each asset in each pool. None of the pools are 
general asset accounts under section 168(i)(4) 
and the regulations under section 168(i)(4). E 
identified any dispositions of these mass as-
sets by specific identification. Because of 
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changes in E’s recordkeeping in 2003, it is im-
practicable for E to continue to identify dis-
posed mass assets using specific identifica-
tion. As a result, E wants to change to a 
first-in, first-out method under which the 
mass assets disposed of in a taxable year are 
deemed to be from the pool with the earliest 
placed-in-service year in existence as of the 
beginning of the taxable year of each disposi-
tion. Pursuant to paragraph 
(e)(2)(ii)(d)(2)(vii) of this section, this change 
is a change in method of accounting. This 
method change results in no section 481 ad-
justment because the change is from one per-
missible method to another permissible 
method. 

Example 14. In August 2001, F, a calendar 
taxpayer, purchased and placed in service a 
copier for use in its trade or business. F in-
correctly classified the copier as 7-year prop-
erty under section 168(e). F made no elec-
tions under section 168 on its 2001 Federal 
tax return. As a result, on its 2001 and 2002 
Federal tax returns, F depreciated the copier 
under the general depreciation system of 
section 168(a), using the 200-percent declining 
balance method of depreciation, a 7-year re-
covery period, and the half-year convention. 
In 2003, F realizes that the copier is 5-year 
property and should have been depreciated 
on its 2001 and 2002 Federal tax returns under 
the general depreciation system using a 5- 
year recovery period rather than a 7-year re-
covery period. Pursuant to paragraph 
(e)(2)(ii)(d)(2)(i) of this section, F’s change in 
recovery period from 7 to 5 years is a change 
in method of accounting. This method 
change results in a section 481 adjustment. 
The useful life exception under paragraph 
(e)(2)(ii)(d)(3)(i) of this section does not apply 
because the copier is depreciated under sec-
tion 168. 

Example 15. In 1998, G, a calendar year tax-
payer, purchased and placed in service an in-
tangible asset that is not an amortizable sec-
tion 197 intangible and that is not described 
in section 167(f). G amortized the cost of the 
intangible asset under section 167(a) using 
the straight line method of depreciation and 
a useful life of 13 years. In 2003, because of 
changing conditions, G changes the remain-
ing useful life of the intangible asset to 2 
years. Pursuant to paragraph (e)(2)(ii)(d)(3)(i) 
of this section, G’s change in useful life is 
not a change in method of accounting be-
cause the intangible asset is depreciated 
under section 167 and G is not changing to or 
from a useful life that is specifically as-
signed by the Internal Revenue Code, the 
regulations under the Code, or other guid-
ance published in the Internal Revenue Bul-
letin. 

Example 16. In July 2001, H, a calendar year 
taxpayer, purchased and placed in service 
‘‘off-the-shelf’’ computer software and a new 
computer. The cost of the new computer and 
computer software are separately stated. H 

incorrectly included the cost of this software 
as part of the cost of the computer, which is 
5-year property under section 168(e). On its 
2001 Federal tax return, H elected to depre-
ciate its 5-year property placed in service in 
2001 under the alternative depreciation sys-
tem of section 168(g). The class life for a 
computer is 5 years. As a result, because H 
included the cost of the computer software 
as part of the cost of the computer hardware, 
H depreciated the cost of the software under 
the alternative depreciation system, using 
the straight line method of depreciation, a 5- 
year recovery period, and the half-year con-
vention. In 2003, H realizes that the cost of 
the software should have been amortized 
under section 167(f)(1), using the straight line 
method of depreciation, a 36-month useful 
life, and a monthly convention. H’s change 
from 5-years to 36-months is a change in 
method of accounting because H is changing 
to a useful life that is specifically assigned 
by section 167(f)(1). The change in convention 
from the half-year to the monthly conven-
tion also is a change in method of account-
ing. Both changes result in a section 481 ad-
justment. 

Example 17. On September 15, 2001, I2, a cal-
endar year taxpayer, purchased and placed in 
service new equipment at a total cost of 
$500,000 for use in its business. The equip-
ment is 5-year property under section 168(e) 
with a class life of 9 years and is qualified 
property under section 168(k). I2 did not 
place in service any other depreciable prop-
erty in 2001. Section 168(g)(1)(A) through (D) 
do not apply to the equipment. I2 intended to 
elect the alternative depreciation system 
under section 168(g) for 5-year property 
placed in service in 2001. However, I2 did not 
make the election. Instead, I2 deducted on 
its 2001 Federal tax return the 30-percent ad-
ditional first year depreciation attributable 
to the equipment and, on its 2001 and 2002 
Federal tax returns, depreciated the remain-
ing adjusted depreciable basis of the equip-
ment under the general depreciation system 
under 168(a), using the 200-percent declining 
balance method, a 5-year recovery period, 
and the half-year convention. In 2003, I2 real-
izes its failure to make the alternative de-
preciation system election in 2001 and files a 
Form 3115 to change its method of depre-
ciating the remaining adjusted depreciable 
basis of the 2001 equipment to the alter-
native depreciation system. Because this 
equipment is not required to be depreciated 
under the alternative depreciation system, I2 
is attempting to make an election under sec-
tion 168(g)(7). However, this election must be 
made in the taxable year in which the equip-
ment is placed in service (2001) and, con-
sequently, I2 is attempting to make a late 
election under section 168(g)(7). Accordingly, 
I2’s change to the alternative depreciation 
system is not a change in accounting method 
pursuant to paragraph (e)(2)(ii)(d)(3)(iii) of 
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this section. Instead, I2 must submit a re-
quest for a private letter ruling under 
§ 301.9100–3 of this chapter, requesting an ex-
tension of time to make the alternative de-
preciation system election on its 2001 Fed-
eral tax return. 

(3) [Reserved]. For further guidance, 
see § 1.446–1(e)(3). 

(4) Effective date—(i) In general. Ex-
cept as provided in paragraphs 
(e)(3)(iii) and (e)(4)(ii) of this section, 
paragraph (e) of this section applies on 
or after December 30, 2003. For the ap-
plicability of regulations before De-
cember 30, 2003, see § 1.446–1(e) in effect 
prior to December 30, 2003 (§ 1.446–1(e) 
as contained in 26 CFR part 1 edition 
revised as of April 1, 2003). 

(ii) Changes involving depreciable or 
amortizable assets. With respect to para-
graph (e)(2)(ii)(d) of this section, para-
graph (e)(2)(iii) Examples 9 through 17 of 
this section, the addition of the lan-
guage ‘‘certain changes in computing 
depreciation or amortization (see para-
graph (e)(2)(ii)(d) of this section)’’ to 
the last sentence of paragraph 
(e)(2)(ii)(a) of this section, and the re-
moval of all language regarding useful 
life and the sentence ‘‘On the other 
hand, a correction to require deprecia-
tion in lieu of a deduction for the cost 
of a class of depreciable assets which 
had been consistently treated as an ex-
pense in the year of purchase involves 
the question of the proper timing of an 
item, and is to be treated as a change 
in method of accounting’’ from para-
graph (e)(2)(ii)(b) of this section— 

(A) For any change in depreciation or 
amortization that is a change in meth-
od of accounting, this section applies 
to such a change in method of account-
ing made for taxable years ending on or 
after December 30, 2003; and 

(B) For any change in depreciation or 
amortization that is not a change in 
method of accounting, this section ap-
plies to such a change made for taxable 
years ending on or after December 30, 
2003. 

(iii) The applicability of paragraph 
(e) of this section expires on or before 
December 29, 2006. 

[T.D. 9105, 69 FR 8, Jan. 2, 2004; 69 FR 5273, 
Feb. 4, 2004] 

§ 1.446–2 Method of accounting for in-
terest. 

(a) Applicability—(1) In general. This 
section provides rules for determining 
the amount of interest that accrues 
during an accrual period (other than 
interest described in paragraph (a)(2) of 
this section) and for determining the 
portion of a payment that consists of 
accrued interest. For purposes of this 
section, interest includes original issue 
discount and amounts treated as inter-
est (whether stated or unstated) in any 
lending or deferred payment trans-
action. Accrued interest determined 
under this section is taken into ac-
count by a taxpayer under the tax-
payer’s regular method of accounting 
(e.g., an accrual method or the cash re-
ceipts and disbursements method). Ap-
plication of an exception described in 
paragraph (a)(2) of this section to one 
party to a transaction does not affect 
the application of this section to any 
other party to the transaction. 

(2) Exceptions—(i) Interest included or 
deducted under certain other provisions. 
This section does not apply to interest 
that is taken into account under— 

(A) Sections 1272(a), 1275, and 163(e) 
(income and deductions relating to 
original issue discount); 

(B) Section 467(a)(2) (certain pay-
ments for the use of property or serv-
ices); 

(C) Sections 1276 through 1278 (mar-
ket discount); 

(D) Sections 1281 through 1283 (dis-
count on certain short-term obliga-
tions); 

(E) Section 7872(a) (certain loans 
with below-market interest rates); or 

(F) Section 1.1272–3 (an election by a 
holder to treat all interest on a debt 
instrument as original issue discount). 

(ii) De minimis original issue discount. 
This section does not apply to de mini-
mis original issue discount (other than 
de minimis original issue discount 
treated as qualified stated interest) as 
determined under § 1.1273–1(d). See 
§ 1.163–7 for the treatment of de mini-
mis original issue discount by the 
issuer and §§ 1.1273–1(d) and 1.1272–3 for 
the treatment of de minimis original 
issue discount by the holder. 

(b) Accrual of qualified stated interest. 
Qualified stated interest (as defined in 
§ 1.1273–1(c)) accrues ratably over the 
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accrual period (or periods) to which it 
is attributable and accrues at the stat-
ed rate for the period (or periods). 

(c) Accrual of interest other than quali-
fied stated interest. Subject to the modi-
fications in paragraph (d) of this sec-
tion, the amount of interest (other 
than qualified stated interest) that ac-
crues for any accrual period is deter-
mined under rules similar to those in 
the regulations under sections 1272 and 
1275 for the accrual of original issue 
discount. The preceding sentence ap-
plies regardless of any contrary for-
mula agreed to by the parties. 

(d) Modifications—(1) Issue price. The 
issue price of the loan or contract is 
equal to— 

(i) In the case of a contract for the 
sale or exchange of property to which 
section 483 applies, the amount de-
scribed in § 1.483–2(a)(1)(i) or (ii), which-
ever is applicable; 

(ii) In the case of a contract for the 
sale or exchange of property to which 
section 483 does not apply, the stated 
principal amount; or 

(iii) In any other case, the amount 
loaned. 

(2) Principal payments that are not de-
ferred payments. In the case of a con-
tract to which section 483 applies, prin-
cipal payments that are not deferred 
payments are ignored for purposes of 
determining yield and adjusted issue 
price. 

(e) Allocation of interest to payments— 
(1) In general. Except as provided in 
paragraphs (e)(2), (e)(3), and (e)(4) of 
this section, each payment under a 
loan (other than payments of addi-
tional interest or similar charges pro-
vided with respect to amounts that are 
not paid when due) is treated as a pay-
ment of interest to the extent of the 
accrued and unpaid interest deter-
mined under paragraphs (b) and (c) of 
this section as of the date the payment 
becomes due. 

(2) Special rule for points deductible 
under section 461(g)(2). If a payment of 
points is deductible by the borrower 
under section 461(g)(2), the payment is 
treated by the borrower as a payment 
of interest. 

(3) Allocation respected in certain small 
transactions. [Reserved] 

(4) Pro rata prepayments. Accrued but 
unpaid interest is allocated to a pro 

rata prepayment under rules similar to 
those for allocating accrued but unpaid 
original issue discount to a pro rata 
prepayment under § 1.1275–2(f). For pur-
poses of the preceding sentence, a pro 
rata prepayment is a payment that is 
made prior to maturity that— 

(i) Is not made pursuant to the con-
tract’s payment schedule; and 

(ii) Results in a substantially pro 
rata reduction of each payment re-
maining to be paid on the contract. 

(f) Aggregation rule. For purposes of 
this section, all contracts calling for 
deferred payments arising from the 
same transaction (or a series of related 
transactions) are treated as a single 
contract. This rule, however, generally 
only applies to contracts involving a 
single borrower and a single lender. 

(g) Debt instruments denominated in a 
currency other than the U.S. dollar. This 
section applies to a debt instrument 
that provides for all payments denomi-
nated in, or determined by reference 
to, the functional currency of the tax-
payer or qualified business unit of the 
taxpayer (even if that currency is other 
than the U.S. dollar). See § 1.988–2(b) to 
determine interest income or expense 
for debt instruments that provide for 
payments denominated in, or deter-
mined by reference to, a nonfunctional 
currency. 

(h) Example. The following example 
illustrates the rules of this section. 

Example. Allocation of unstated interest to 
deferred payments—(i) Facts. On July 1, 1996, 
A sells his personal residence to B for a stat-
ed purchase price of $1,297,143.66. The prop-
erty is not personal use property (within the 
meaning of section 1275(b)(3)) in the hands of 
B. Under the loan agreement, B is required 
to make two installment payments of 
$648,571.83 each, the first due on June 30, 1998, 
and the second due on June 30, 2000. Both A 
and B use the cash receipts and disburse-
ments method of accounting and use a cal-
endar year for their taxable year. 

(ii) Amount of unstated interest. Under sec-
tion 483, the agreement does not provide for 
adequate stated interest. Thus, the loan’s 
yield is the test rate of interest determined 
under § 1.483–3. Assume that both A and B use 
annual accrual periods and that the test rate 
of interest is 9.2 percent, compounded annu-
ally. Under § 1.483–2, the present value of the 
deferred payments is $1,000,000. Thus, the 
agreement has unstated interest of 
$297,143.66. 

(iii) First two accrual periods. Under para-
graph (d)(1) of this section, the issue price at 
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the beginning of the first accrual period is 
$1,000,000 (the amount described in § 1.483– 
2(a)(1)(i)). Under paragraph (c) of this sec-
tion, the amount of interest that accrues for 
the first accrual period is $92,000 
($1,000,000×.092) and the amount of interest 
that accrues for the second accrual period is 
$100,464 ($1,092,000×.092). Thus, $192,464 of in-
terest has accrued as of the end of the second 
accrual period. Under paragraph (e)(1) of this 
section, the $648,571.83 payment made on 
June 30, 1998, is treated first as a payment of 
interest to the extent of $192,464. The re-
mainder of the payment ($456,107.83) is treat-
ed as a payment of principal. Both A and B 
take the payment of interest ($192,464) into 
account in 1998. 

(iv) Second two accrual periods. The ad-
justed issue price at the beginning of the 
third accrual period is $543,892.17 
($1,092,000+$100,464–$648,571.83). The amount 
of interest that accrues for the third accrual 
period is $50,038.08 ($543,892.17×.092) and the 
amount of interest that accrues for the final 
accrual period is $54,641.58, the excess of the 
amount payable at maturity ($648,571.83), 
over the adjusted issue price at the begin-
ning of the accrual period ($593,930.25). As of 
the date the second payment becomes due, 
$104,679.66 of interest has accrued. Thus, of 
the $648,571.83 payment made on June 30, 
2000, $104,679.66 is treated as interest and 
$543,892.17 is treated as principal. Both A and 
B take the payment of interest ($104,679.66) 
into account in 2000. 

(i) [Reserved] 
(j) Effective date. This section applies 

to debt instruments issued on or after 
April 4, 1994, and to lending trans-
actions, sales, and exchanges that 
occur on or after April 4, 1994. Tax-
payers, however, may rely on this sec-
tion for debt instruments issued after 
December 21, 1992, and before April 4, 
1994, and for lending transactions, 
sales, and exchanges that occur after 
December 21, 1992, and before April 4, 
1994. 

[T.D. 8517, 59 FR 4804, Feb. 2, 1994] 

§ 1.446–3 Notional principal contracts. 
(a) Table of contents. This paragraph 

(a) lists captioned paragraphs con-
tained in § 1.446–3. 

§ 1.446–3 Notional principal contracts. 

(a) Table of contents. 
(b) Purpose. 
(c) Definitions and scope. 
(1) Notional principal contract. 
(i) In general. 
(ii) Excluded contracts. 
(iii) Transactions within section 475. 

(iv) Transactions within section 988. 
(2) Specified index. 
(3) Notional principal amount. 
(4) Special definitions. 
(i) Related person and party to the con-

tract. 
(ii) Objective financial information. 
(iii) Dealer in notional principal contracts. 
(d) Taxable year of inclusion and deduc-

tion. 
(e) Periodic payments. 
(1) Definition. 
(2) Recognition rules. 
(i) In general. 
(ii) Rate set in arrears. 
(iii) Notional principal amount set in ar-

rears. 
(3) Examples. 
(f) Nonperiodic payments. 
(1) Definition. 
(2) Recognition rules. 
(i) In general. 
(ii) General rule for swaps. 
(iii) Alternative methods for swaps. 
(A) Prepaid swaps. 
(B) Other nonperiodic swap payments. 
(iv) General rule for caps and floors. 
(v) Alternative methods for caps and floors 

that hedge debt instruments. 
(A) Prepaid caps and floors. 
(B) Other caps and floors. 
(C) Special method for collars. 
(vi) Additional methods. 
(3) Term of extendible or terminable con-

tracts. 
(4) Examples. 
(g) Special rules. 
(1) Disguised notional principal contracts. 
(2) Hedged notional principal contracts. 
(3) Options and forwards to enter into no-

tional principal contracts. 
(4) Swaps with significant nonperiodic pay-

ments. 
(5) Caps and floors that are significantly 

in-the-money. [Reserved] 
(6) Examples. 
(h) Termination payments. 
(1) Definition. 
(2) Taxable year of inclusion and deduction 

by original parties. 
(3) Taxable year of inclusion and deduction 

by assignees. 
(4) Special rules. 
(i) Assignment of one leg of a contract. 
(ii) Substance over form. 
(5) Examples. 
(i) Anti-abuse rule. 
(j) Effective date. 

(b) Purpose. The purpose of this sec-
tion is to enable the clear reflection of 
the income and deductions from no-
tional principal contracts by pre-
scribing accounting methods that re-
flect the economic substance of such 
contracts. 
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(c) Definitions and scope—(1) Notional 
principal contract—(i) In general. A no-
tional principal contract is a financial 
instrument that provides for the pay-
ment of amounts by one party to an-
other at specified intervals calculated 
by reference to a specified index upon a 
notional principal amount in exchange 
for specified consideration or a promise 
to pay similar amounts. An agreement 
between a taxpayer and a qualified 
business unit (as defined in section 
989(a)) of the taxpayer, or among quali-
fied business units of the same tax-
payer, is not a notional principal con-
tract because a taxpayer cannot enter 
into a contract with itself. Notional 
principal contracts governed by this 
section include interest rate swaps, 
currency swaps, basis swaps, interest 
rate caps, interest rate floors, com-
modity swaps, equity swaps, equity 
index swaps, and similar agreements. A 
collar is not itself a notional principal 
contract, but certain caps and floors 
that comprise a collar may be treated 
as a single notional principal contract 
under paragraph (f)(2)(v)(C) of this sec-
tion. A contract may be a notional 
principal contract governed by this 
section even though the term of the 
contract is subject to termination or 
extension. Each confirmation under a 
master agreement to enter into agree-
ments governed by this section is 
treated as a separate notional principal 
contract. 

(ii) Excluded contracts. A contract de-
scribed in section 1256(b), a futures con-
tract, a forward contract, and an op-
tion are not notional principal con-
tracts. An instrument or contract that 
constitutes indebtedness under general 
principles of Federal income tax law is 
not a notional principal contract. An 
option or forward contract that enti-
tles or obligates a person to enter into 
a notional principal contract is not a 
notional principal contract, but pay-
ments made under such an option or 
forward contract may be governed by 
paragraph (g)(3) of this section. 

(iii) Transactions within section 475. To 
the extent that the rules provided in 
paragraphs (e) and (f) of this section 
are inconsistent with the rules that 
apply to any notional principal con-
tract that is governed by section 475 
and regulations thereunder, the rules 

of section 475 and the regulations 
thereunder govern. 

(iv) Transactions within section 988. To 
the extent that the rules provided in 
this section are inconsistent with the 
rules that apply to any notional prin-
cipal contract that is also a section 988 
transaction or that is integrated with 
other property or debt pursuant to sec-
tion 988(d), the rules of section 988 and 
the regulations thereunder govern. 

(2) Specified index. A specified index 
is— 

(i) A fixed rate, price, or amount; 
(ii) A fixed rate, price, or amount ap-

plicable in one or more specified peri-
ods followed by one or more different 
fixed rates, prices, or amounts applica-
ble in other periods; 

(iii) An index that is based on objec-
tive financial information (as defined 
in paragraph (c)(4)(ii) of this section); 
and 

(iv) An interest rate index that is 
regularly used in normal lending trans-
actions between a party to the con-
tract and unrelated persons. 

(3) Notional principal amount. For pur-
poses of this section, a notional prin-
cipal amount is any specified amount 
of money or property that, when multi-
plied by a specified index, measures a 
party’s rights and obligations under 
the contract, but is not borrowed or 
loaned between the parties as part of 
the contract. The notional principal 
amount may vary over the term of the 
contract, provided that it is set in ad-
vance or varies based on objective fi-
nancial information (as defined in 
paragraph (c)(4)(ii) of this section). 

(4) Special definitions—(i) Related per-
son and party to the contract. A related 
person is a person related (within the 
meaning of section 267(b) or 707(b)(1)) 
to one of the parties to the notional 
principal contract or a member of the 
same consolidated group (as defined in 
§ 1.1502–1(h)) as one of the parties to the 
contract. For purposes of this para-
graph (c), a related person is considered 
to be a party to the contract. 

(ii) Objective financial information. For 
purposes of this paragraph (c), objec-
tive financial information is any cur-
rent, objectively determinable finan-
cial or economic information that is 
not within the control of any of the 
parties to the contract and is not 
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unique to one of the parties’ cir-
cumstances (such as one party’s divi-
dends, profits, or the value of its 
stock). Thus, for example, a notional 
principal amount may be based on a 
broadly-based equity index or the out-
standing balance of a pool of mort-
gages, but not on the value of a party’s 
stock. 

(iii) Dealer in notional principal con-
tracts. A dealer in notional principal 
contracts is a person who regularly of-
fers to enter into, assume, offset, as-
sign, or otherwise terminate positions 
in notional principal contracts with 
customers in the ordinary course of a 
trade or business. 

(d) Taxable year of inclusion and de-
duction. For all purposes of the Code, 
the net income or net deduction from a 
notional principal contract for a tax-
able year is included in or deducted 
from gross income for that taxable 
year. The net income or net deduction 
from a notional principal contract for a 
taxable year equals the total of all of 
the periodic payments that are recog-
nized from that contract for the tax-
able year under paragraph (e) of this 
section and all of the nonperiodic pay-
ments that are recognized from that 
contract for the taxable year under 
paragraph (f) of this section. 

(e) Periodic payments—(1) Definition. 
Periodic payments are payments made 
or received pursuant to a notional prin-
cipal contract that are payable at in-
tervals of one year or less during the 
entire term of the contract (including 
any extension periods provided for in 
the contract), that are based on a spec-
ified index described in paragraph 
(c)(2)(i), (iii), or (iv) of this section (ap-
propriately adjusted for the length of 
the interval), and that are based on ei-
ther a single notional principal amount 
or a notional principal amount that 
varies over the term of the contract in 
the same proportion as the notional 
principal amount that measures the 
other party’s payments. Payments to 
purchase or sell a cap or a floor, how-
ever, are not periodic payments. 

(2) Recognition rules—(i) In general. 
All taxpayers, regardless of their meth-
od of accounting, must recognize the 
ratable daily portion of a periodic pay-
ment for the taxable year to which 
that portion relates. 

(ii) Rate set in arrears. If the amount 
of a periodic payment is not deter-
minable at the end of a taxable year 
because the value of the specified index 
is not fixed until a date that occurs 
after the end of the taxable year, the 
ratable daily portion of a periodic pay-
ment that relates to that taxable year 
is generally based on the specified 
index that would have applied if the 
specified index were fixed as of the last 
day of the taxable year. If a taxpayer 
determines that the value of the speci-
fied index as of the last day of the tax-
able year does not provide a reasonable 
estimate of the specified index that 
will apply when the payment is fixed, 
the taxpayer may use a reasonable es-
timate of the specified index each year, 
provided that the taxpayer (and any re-
lated person that is a party to the con-
tract) uses the same method to make 
the estimate consistently from year to 
year and uses the same estimate for 
purposes of all financial reports to eq-
uity holders and creditors. The tax-
payer’s treatment of notional principal 
contracts with substantially similar 
specified indices will be considered in 
determining whether the taxpayer’s es-
timate of the specified index is reason-
able. Any difference between the 
amount that is recognized under this 
paragraph (e)(2)(ii) and the cor-
responding portion of the actual pay-
ment that becomes fixed under the con-
tract is taken into account as an ad-
justment to the net income or net de-
duction from the notional principal 
contract for the taxable year during 
which the payment becomes fixed. 

(iii) Notional principal amount set in 
arrears. Rules similar to the rules of 
paragraph (e)(2)(ii) of this section 
apply if the amount of a periodic pay-
ment is not determinable at the end of 
a taxable year because the notional 
principal amount is not fixed until a 
date that occurs after the end of the 
taxable year. 

(3) Examples. The following examples 
illustrate the application of paragraph 
(e) of this section. 

Example 1. Accrual of periodic swap pay-
ments. (a) On April 1, 1995, A enters into a 
contract with unrelated counterparty B 
under which, for a term of five years, A is ob-
ligated to make a payment to B each April 1, 
beginning April 1, 1996, in an amount equal 
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to the London Interbank Offered Rate 
(LIBOR), as determined on the immediately 
preceding April 1, multiplied by a notional 
principal amount of $100 million. Under the 
contract, B is obligated to make a payment 
to A each April 1, beginning April 1, 1996, in 
an amount equal to 8% multiplied by the 
same notional principal amount. A and B are 
calendar year taxpayers that use the accrual 
method of accounting. On April 1, 1995, 
LIBOR is 7.80%. 

(b) This contract is a notional principal 
contract as defined by paragraph (c)(1) of 
this section, and both LIBOR and a fixed in-
terest rate of 8% are specified indices under 
paragraph (c)(2) of this section. All of the 
payments to be made by A and B are periodic 
payments under paragraph (e)(1) of this sec-
tion because each party’s payments are 
based on a specified index described in para-
graphs (c)(2)(iii) and (c)(2)(i) of this section, 
respectively, are payable at periodic inter-
vals of one year or less throughout the term 
of the contract, and are based on a single no-
tional principal amount. 

(c) Under the terms of the swap agreement, 
on April 1, 1996, B is obligated to make a pay-
ment to A of $8,000,000 (8%×$100,000,000) and A 
is obligated to make a payment to B of 
$7,800,000 (7.80%×$100,000,000). Under para-
graph (e)(2)(i) of this section, the ratable 
daily portions for 1995 are the amounts of 
these periodic payments that are attrib-
utable to A’s and B’s taxable year ending De-
cember 31, 1995. The ratable daily portion of 
the 8% fixed leg is $6,010,929 (275 days/366 
days×$8,000,000), and the ratable daily por-
tion of the floating leg is $5,860,656 (275 days/ 
366 days×$7,800,000). The net amount for the 
taxable year is the difference between the 
ratable daily portions of the two periodic 
payments, or $150,273 ($6,010,929—$5,860,656). 
Accordingly, A has net income of $150,273 
from this swap for 1995, and B has a cor-
responding net deduction of $150,273. 

(d) The $49,727 unrecognized balance of the 
$200,000 net periodic payment that is made 
on April 1, 1996, is included in A’s and B’s net 
income or net deduction from the contract 
for 1996. 

(e) If the parties had entered into the con-
tract on February 1, 1995, the result would 
not change because no portion of either par-
ty’s obligation to make a payment under the 
swap relates to the period prior to April 1, 
1995. Consequently, under paragraph (e)(2) of 
this section, neither party would accrue any 
income or deduction from the swap for the 
period from February 1, 1995, through March 
31, 1995. 

Example 2. Accrual of periodic swap payments 
by cash method taxpayer. (a) On April 1, 1995, 
C enters into a contract with unrelated 
counterparty D under which, for a period of 
five years, C is obligated to make a fixed 
payment to D each April 1, beginning April 1, 
1996, in an amount equal to 8% multiplied by 

a notional principal amount of $100 million. 
D is obligated to make semi-annual pay-
ments to C each April 1 and October 1, begin-
ning October 1, 1995, in an amount equal to 
one-half of the LIBOR amount as of the first 
day of the preceding 6-month period multi-
plied by the notional principal amount. The 
payments are to be calculated using a 30/360 
day convention. C is a calendar year tax-
payer that uses the accrual method of ac-
counting. D is a calendar year taxpayer that 
uses the cash receipts and disbursements 
method of accounting. LIBOR is 7.80% on 
April 1, 1995, and 7.46% on October 1, 1995. 

(b) This contract is a notional principal 
contract as defined by paragraph (c)(1) of 
this section, and LIBOR and the fixed inter-
est rate of 8% are each specified indices 
under paragraph (c)(2) of this section. All of 
the payments to be made by C and D are 
periodic payments under paragraph (e)(1) of 
this section because they are each based on 
appropriate specified indices, are payable at 
periodic intervals of one year or less 
throughout the term of the contract, and are 
based on a single notional principal amount. 

(c) Under the terms of the swap agreement, 
D pays C $3,900,000 (0.5×7.8%×$100,000,000) on 
October 1, 1995. In addition, D is obligated to 
pay C $3,730,000 (0.5×7.46%×$100,000,000) on 
April 1, 1996. C is obligated to pay D $8,000,000 
on April 1, 1996. Under paragraph (e)(2)(i) of 
this section, C’s and D’s ratable daily por-
tions for 1995 are the amounts of the periodic 
payments that are attributable to their tax-
able year ending December 31, 1995. The rat-
able daily portion of the 8% fixed leg is 
$6,000,000 (270 days/360 days×$8,000,000), and 
the ratable daily portion of the floating leg 
is $5,765,000 ($3,900,000 + (90 days/180 
days×$3,730,000)). Thus, C’s net deduction 
from the contract for 1995 is $235,000 
($6,000,000—$5,765,000) and D reports $235,000 
of net income from the contract for 1995. 

(d) The net unrecognized balance of $135,000 
($2,000,000 balance of the fixed leg—$1,865,000 
balance of the floating leg) is included in C’s 
and D’s net income or net deduction from 
the contract for 1996. 

Example 3. Accrual of swap payments on 
index set in arrears. (a) The facts are the same 
as in Example 1, except that A’s obligation to 
make payments based upon LIBOR is deter-
mined by reference to LIBOR on the day 
each payment is due. LIBOR is 8.25% on De-
cember 31, 1995, and 8.16% on April 1, 1996. 

(b) On December 31, 1995, the amount that 
A is obligated to pay B is not known because 
it will not become fixed until April 1, 1996. 
Under paragraph (e)(2)(ii) of this section, the 
ratable daily portion of the periodic pay-
ment from A to B for 1995 is based on the 
value of LIBOR on December 31, 1995 (unless 
A or B determines that the value of LIBOR 
on that day does not reasonably estimate the 
value of the specified index). Thus, the rat-
able daily portion of the floating leg is 
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$6,198,770 (275 days/366 
days×8.25%×$100,000,000), while the ratable 
daily portion of the fixed leg is $6,010,929 (275 
days/366 days×$8,000,000). The net amount for 
1995 on this swap is $187,841 ($6,198,770— 
$6,010,929). Accordingly, B has $187,841 of net 
income from the swap in 1995, and A has a 
net deduction of $187,841. 

(c) On April 1, 1996, A makes a net payment 
to B of $160,000 ($8,160,000 payment on the 
floating leg—$8,000,000 payment on the fixed 
leg). For purposes of determining their net 
income or net deduction from this contract 
for the year ended December 31, 1996, B and 
A must adjust the net income and net deduc-
tion they recognized in 1995 by $67,623 (275 
days/366 days×($8,250,000 presumed payment 
on the floating leg—$8,160,000 actual pay-
ment on the floating leg)). 

(f) Nonperiodic payments—(1) Defini-
tion. A nonperiodic payment is any 
payment made or received with respect 
to a notional principal contract that is 
not a periodic payment (as defined in 
paragraph (e)(1) of this section) or a 
termination payment (as defined in 
paragraph (h) of this section). Exam-
ples of nonperiodic payments are the 
premium for a cap or floor agreement 
(even if it is paid in installments), the 
payment for an off-market swap agree-
ment, the prepayment of part or all of 
one leg of a swap, and the premium for 
an option to enter into a swap if and 
when the option is exercised. 

(2) Recognition rules—(i) In general. 
All taxpayers, regardless of their meth-
od of accounting, must recognize the 
ratable daily portion of a nonperiodic 
payment for the taxable year to which 
that portion relates. Generally, a non-
periodic payment must be recognized 
over the term of a notional principal 
contract in a manner that reflects the 
economic substance of the contract. 

(ii) General rule for swaps. A nonperi-
odic payment that relates to a swap 
must be recognized over the term of 
the contract by allocating it in accord-
ance with the forward rates (or, in the 
case of a commodity, the forward 
prices) of a series of cash-settled for-
ward contracts that reflect the speci-
fied index and the notional principal 
amount. For purposes of this alloca-
tion, the forward rates or prices used 
to determine the amount of the non-
periodic payment will be respected, if 
reasonable. See paragraph (f)(4) Exam-
ple 7 of this section. 

(iii) Alternative methods for swaps. 
Solely for purposes of determining the 
timing of income and deductions, a 
nonperiodic payment made or received 
with respect to a swap may be allo-
cated to each period of the swap con-
tract using one of the methods de-
scribed in this paragraph (f)(2)(iii). The 
alternative methods may not be used 
by a dealer in notional principal con-
tracts (as defined in paragraph 
(c)(4)(iii) of this section) for swaps en-
tered into or acquired in its capacity as 
a dealer. 

(A) Prepaid swaps. An upfront pay-
ment on a swap may be amortized by 
assuming that the nonperiodic pay-
ment represents the present value of a 
series of equal payments made 
throughout the term of the swap con-
tract (the level payment method), ad-
justed as appropriate to take account 
of increases or decreases in the no-
tional principal amount. The discount 
rate used in this calculation must be 
the rate (or rates) used by the parties 
to determine the amount of the non-
periodic payment. If that rate is not 
readily ascertainable, the discount rate 
used must be a rate that is reasonable 
under the circumstances. Under this 
method, an upfront payment is allo-
cated by dividing each equal payment 
into its principal recovery and time 
value components. The principal recov-
ery components of the equal payments 
are treated as periodic payments that 
are deemed to be made on each of the 
dates that the swap contract provides 
for periodic payments by the payor of 
the nonperiodic payment or, if none, on 
each of the dates that the swap con-
tract provides for periodic payments by 
the recipient of the nonperiodic pay-
ment. The time value component is 
needed to compute the amortization of 
the nonperiodic payment, but is other-
wise disregarded. See paragraph (f)(4) 
Example 5 of this section. 

(B) Other nonperiodic swap payments. 
Nonperiodic payments on a swap other 
than an upfront payment may be amor-
tized by treating the contract as if it 
provided for a single upfront payment 
(equal to the present value of the non-
periodic payments) and a loan between 
the parties. The discount rate (or 
rates) used in determining the deemed 
upfront payment and the time value 
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component of the deemed loan is the 
same as the rate (or rates) used in the 
level payment method. The single up-
front payment is then amortized under 
the level payment method described in 
paragraph (f)(2)(iii)(A) of this section. 
The time value component of the loan 
is not treated as interest, but, together 
with the amortized amount of the 
deemed upfront payment, is recognized 
as a periodic payment. See paragraph 
(f)(4) Example 6 of this section. If both 
parties make nonperiodic payments, 
this calculation is done separately for 
the nonperiodic payments made by 
each party. 

(iv) General rule for caps and floors. A 
payment to purchase or sell a cap or 
floor must be recognized over the term 
of the agreement by allocating it in ac-
cordance with the prices of a series of 
cash-settled option contracts that re-
flect the specified index and the no-
tional principal amount. For purposes 
of this allocation, the option pricing 
used by the parties to determine the 
total amount paid for the cap or floor 
will be respected, if reasonable. Only 
the portion of the purchase price that 
is allocable to the option contract or 
contracts that expire during a par-
ticular period is recognized for that pe-
riod. Thus, under this paragraph 
(f)(2)(iv), straight-line or accelerated 
amortization of a cap premium is gen-
erally not permitted. See paragraph 
(f)(4) Examples 1 and 2 of this section. 

(v) Alternative methods for caps and 
floors that hedge debt instruments. Solely 
for purposes of determining the timing 
of income and deductions, if a cap or 
floor is entered into primarily to re-
duce risk with respect to a specific 
debt instrument or group of debt in-
struments held or issued by the tax-
payer, the taxpayer may amortize a 
payment to purchase or sell the cap or 
floor using the methods described in 
this paragraph (f)(2)(v), adjusted as ap-
propriate to take account of increases 
or decreases in the notional principal 
amount. The alternative methods may 
not be used by a dealer in notional 
principal contracts (as defined in para-
graph (c)(4)(iii) of this section) for caps 
or floors entered into or acquired in its 
capacity as a dealer. 

(A) Prepaid caps and floors. A pre-
mium paid upfront for a cap or a floor 

may be amortized using the ‘‘level pay-
ment method’’ described in paragraph 
(f)(2)(iii)(A) of this section. See para-
graph (f)(4) Example 3 of this section. 

(B) Other caps and floors. Nonperiodic 
payments on a cap or floor other than 
an upfront payment are amortized by 
treating the contract as if it provided 
for a single upfront payment (equal to 
the present value of the nonperiodic 
payments) and a loan between the par-
ties as described in paragraph 
(f)(2)(iii)(B) of this section. Under the 
level payment method, a cap or floor 
premium paid in level annual install-
ments over the term of the contract is 
effectively included or deducted from 
income ratably, in accordance with the 
level payments. See paragraph (f)(4) 
Example 4 of this section. 

(C) Special method for collars. A tax-
payer may also treat a cap and a floor 
that comprise a collar as a single no-
tional principal contract and may am-
ortize the net nonperiodic payment to 
enter into the cap and floor over the 
term of the collar in accordance with 
the methods prescribed in this para-
graph (f)(2)(v). 

(vi) Additional methods. The Commis-
sioner may, by a revenue ruling or a 
revenue procedure published in the In-
ternal Revenue Bulletin, provide alter-
native methods for allocating nonperi-
odic payments that relate to a notional 
principal contract to each year of the 
contract. See § 601.601(d)(2)(ii)(b) of this 
chapter. 

(3) Term of extendible or terminable 
contracts. For purposes of this para-
graph (f), the term of a notional prin-
cipal contract that is subject to exten-
sion or termination is the reasonably 
expected term of the contract. 

(4) Examples. The following examples 
illustrate the application of paragraph 
(f) of this section. 

Example 1. Cap premium amortized using 
general rule. (a) On January 1, 1995, when 
LIBOR is 8%, F pays unrelated party E 
$600,000 for a contract that obligates E to 
make a payment to F each quarter equal to 
one-quarter of the excess, if any, of three- 
month LIBOR over 9% with respect to a no-
tional principal amount of $25 million. Both 
E and F are calendar year taxpayers. E pro-
vides F with a schedule of allocable premium 
amounts indicating that the cap was priced 
according to a reasonable variation of the 
Black-Scholes option pricing formula and 
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that the total premium is allocable to the 
following periods: 

Pricing alloca-
tion 

1995 ............................................................... $55,000 
1996 ............................................................... 225,000 
1997 ............................................................... 320,000 

$600,000 

(b) This contract is a notional principal 
contract as defined by paragraph (c)(1) of 
this section, and LIBOR is a specified index 
under paragraph (c)(2)(iii) of this section. 
Any payments made by E to F are periodic 
payments under paragraph (e)(1) of this sec-
tion because they are payable at periodic in-
tervals of one year or less throughout the 
term of the contract, are based on an appro-
priate specified index, and are based on a sin-
gle notional principal amount. The $600,000 
cap premium paid by F to E is a nonperiodic 
payment as defined in paragraph (f)(1) of this 
section. 

(c) The Black-Scholes model is recognized 
in the financial industry as a standard tech-
nique for pricing interest rate cap agree-
ments. Therefore, because E has used a rea-
sonable option pricing model, the schedule 
generated by E is consistent with the eco-
nomic substance of the cap, and may be used 
by both E and F for calculating their ratable 
daily portions of the cap premium. Under 
paragraph (f)(2)(iv) of this section, E recog-
nizes the ratable daily portion of the cap pre-
mium as income, and F recognizes the rat-
able daily portion of the cap premium as a 
deduction based on the pricing schedule. 
Thus, E and F account for the contract as 
follows: 

Ratable daily 
portion 

1995 ............................................................... $55,000 
1996 ............................................................... 225,000 
1997 ............................................................... 320,000 

$600,000 

(d) Any periodic payments under the cap 
agreement (that is, payments that E makes 
to F because LIBOR exceeds 9%) are included 
in the parties’ net income or net deduction 
from the contract in accordance with para-
graph (e)(2) of this section. 

Example 2. Cap premium allocated to proper 
period. (a) The facts are the same as in Exam-
ple 1, except that the cap is purchased by F 
on November 1, 1994. The first determination 
date under the cap agreement is January 31, 
1995 (the last day of the first quarter to 
which the contract relates). LIBOR is 9.1% 
on December 31, 1994, and is 9.15% on Janu-
ary 31, 1995. 

(b) E and F recognize $9,192 (61 days/365 
days×$55,000) as the ratable daily portion of 
the nonperiodic payment for 1994, and in-
clude that amount in their net income or net 
deduction from the contract for 1994. If E’s 
pricing model allocated the cap premium to 
each quarter covered by the contract, the 
ratable daily portion would be 61 days/92 
days times the premium allocated to the 
first quarter. 

(c) Under paragraph (e)(2)(ii) of this sec-
tion, E and F calculate the payments using 
LIBOR as of December 31, 1994. F recognizes 
as income the ratable daily portion of the 
presumed payment, or $4,144 (61 days/92 
days×.25×.001×$25,000,000). Thus, E reports 
$5,048 of net income from the contract for 
1994 ($9,192–$4,144), and F reports a net deduc-
tion from the contract of $5,048. 

(d) On January 31, 1995, E pays F $9,375 
(.25×.0015×$25,000,000) under the terms of the 
cap agreement. For purposes of determining 
their net income or net deduction from this 
contract for the year ended December 31, 
1995, E and F must adjust their respective 
net income and net deduction from the cap 
by $2,072 (61 days/92 days×($9,375 actual pay-
ment under the cap on January 31, 1995— 
$6,250 presumed payment under the cap on 
December 31, 1994)). 

Example 3. Cap premium amortized using al-
ternative method. (a) The facts are the same 
as in Example 1, except that the cap provides 
for annual payments by E and is entered into 
by F primarily to reduce risk with respect to 
a debt instrument issued by F. F elects to 
amortize the cap premium using the alter-
native level payment method provided under 
paragraph (f)(2)(v)(A) of this section. Under 
that method, F amortizes the cap premium 
by assuming that the $600,000 is repaid in 3 
equal annual payments of $241,269, assuming 
a discount rate of 10%. Each payment is di-
vided into a time value component and a 
principal component, which are set out 
below. 

Level payment Time value com-
ponent 

Principal compo-
nent 

1995 ................................................................................................. $241,269 $60,000 $181,269 
1996 ................................................................................................. 241,269 41,873 199,396 
1997 ................................................................................................. 241,269 21,934 219,335 

$723,807 $123,807 $600,000 
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(b) The net of the ratable daily portions of 
the principal component and the payments, 
if any, received from E comprise F’s annual 
net income or net deduction from the cap. 
The time value components are needed only 
to compute the ratable daily portions of the 
cap premium, and are otherwise disregarded. 

Example 4. Cap premium paid in level install-
ments and amortized using alternative method. 
(a) The facts are the same as in Example 3, 
except that F agrees to pay for the cap in 
three level installments of $241,269 (a total of 

$723,807) on December 31, 1995, 1996, and 1997. 
The present value of three payments of 
$241,269, discounted at 10%, is $600,000. For 
purposes of amortizing the cap premium 
under the alternative method provided in 
paragraph (f)(2)(v)(B) of this section, F is 
treated as paying $600,000 for the cap on Jan-
uary 1, 1995, and borrowing $600,000 from E 
that will be repaid in three annual install-
ments of $241,269. The time value component 
of the loan is computed as follows: 

Loan balance Time value com-
ponent 

Principal compo-
nent 

1995 ................................................................................................. $600,000 $60,000 $181,269 
1996 ................................................................................................. 418,731 41,873 199,396 
1997 ................................................................................................. 219,335 21,934 219,335 

$123,807 $600,000 

(b) F is treated as making periodic pay-
ments equal to the amortized principal com-
ponents from a $600,000 cap paid in advance 
(as described in Example 3), increased by the 
time value components of the $600,000 loan, 
which totals $241,269 each year. The time 
value components of the $600,000 loan are in-
cluded in the periodic payments made by F, 
but are not characterized as interest income 
or expense. The effect of the alternative 
method in this situation is to allow F to am-
ortize the cap premium in level installments, 
the same way it is paid. The net of the rat-
able daily portions of F’s deemed periodic 
payments and the payments, if any, received 
from E comprise F’s annual net income or 
net deduction from the cap. 

Example 5. Upfront interest rate swap pay-
ment amortized using alternative method. (a) On 
January 1, 1995, G enters into an interest 
rate swap agreement with unrelated 
counterparty H under which, for a term of 
five years, G is obligated to make annual 
payments at 11% and H is obligated to make 
annual payments at LIBOR on a notional 

principal amount of $100 million. At the time 
G and H enter into this swap agreement, the 
rate for similar on-market swaps is LIBOR 
to 10%. To compensate for this difference, on 
January 1, 1995, H pays G a yield adjustment 
fee of $3,790,786. G provides H with informa-
tion that indicates that the amount of the 
yield adjustment fee was determined as the 
present value, at 10% compounded annually, 
of five annual payments of $1,000,000 
(1%×$100,000,000). G and H are calendar year 
taxpayers. 

(b) This contract is a notional principal 
contract as defined by paragraph (c)(1) of 
this section. The yield adjustment fee is a 
nonperiodic payment as defined in paragraph 
(f)(1) of this section. 

(c) Under the alternative method described 
in paragraph (f)(2)(iii)(A) of this section, the 
yield adjustment fee is recognized over the 
life of the agreement by assuming that the 
$3,790,786 is repaid in five level payments. As-
suming a constant yield to maturity and an-
nual compounding at 10%, the ratable daily 
portions are computed as follows: 

Level payment Time value com-
ponent 

Principal compo-
nent 

1995 ................................................................................................. $1,000,000 $379,079 $620,921 
1996 ................................................................................................. 1,000,000 316,987 683,013 
1997 ................................................................................................. 1,000,000 248,685 751,315 
1998 ................................................................................................. 1,000,000 173,554 826,446 
1999 ................................................................................................. 1,000,000 90,909 909,091 

$5,000,000 $1,209,214 $3,790,786 

(d) G also makes swap payments to H at 
11%, while H makes swap payments to G 
based on LIBOR. The net of the ratable daily 
portions of the 11% payments by G, the 
LIBOR payments by H, and the principal 
component of the yield adjustment fee paid 
by H determines the annual net income or 

net deduction from the contract for both G 
and H. The time value components are need-
ed only to compute the ratable daily por-
tions of the yield adjustment fee paid by H, 
and are otherwise disregarded. 

Example 6. Backloaded interest rate swap 
payment amortized using alternative method. 
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(a) The facts are the same as in Example 5, 
but H agrees to pay G a yield adjustment fee 
of $6,105,100 on December 31, 1999. Under the 
alternative method in paragraph (f)(2)(iii)(B) 
of this section, H is treated as paying a yield 
adjustment fee of $3,790,786 (the present 

value of $6,105,100, discounted at a 10% rate 
with annual compounding) on January 1, 
1995. Solely for timing purposes, H is treated 
as borrowing $3,790,786 from G. Assuming an-
nual compounding at 10%, the time value 
component is computed as follows: 

Loan balance Time value com-
ponent 

Principal compo-
nent 

1995 ................................................................................................. $3,790,786 $379,079 0 
1996 ................................................................................................. 4,169,865 416,987 0 
1997 ................................................................................................. 4,586,852 458,685 0 
1998 ................................................................................................. 5,045,537 504,554 0 
1999 ................................................................................................. 5,550,091 555,009 6,105,100 

(b) The amortization of H’s yield adjust-
ment fee is equal to the amortization of a 
yield adjustment fee of $3,790,786 paid in ad-
vance (as described in Example 5), increased 
by the time value component of the $3,790,786 
deemed loan from G to H. Thus, the amount 
of H’s yield adjustment fee that is allocated 
to 1995 is $1,000,000 ($620,921 + $379,079). The 
time value components of the $3,790,786 loan 
are included in the periodic payments paid 
by H, but are not characterized as interest 
income or expense. The net of the ratable 
daily portions of the 11% swap payments by 
G, and the LIBOR payments by H, added to 
the principal components from Example 5 and 
the time value components from this Exam-
ple 6, determines the annual net income or 
net deduction from the contract for both G 
and H. 

Example 7. Nonperiodic payment on a com-
modity swap amortized under general rule. (a) 
On January 1, 1995, I enters into a com-
modity swap agreement with unrelated 
counterparty J under which, for a term of 
three years, I is obligated to make annual 
payments based on a fixed price of $2.35 per 
bushel times a notional amount of 100,000 
bushels of corn and J is obligated to make 
annual payments equal to the spot price 
times the same notional amount. Assume 
that on January 1, 1995, the price of a one 

year forward for corn is $2.40 per bushel, of a 
two year forward $2.55 per bushel, and of a 3 
year forward $2.75 per bushel. To compensate 
for the below-market fixed price provided in 
the swap agreement, I pays J $53,530 for en-
tering into the swap. I and J are calendar 
year taxpayers. 

(b) This contract is a notional principal 
contract as defined by paragraph (c)(1) of 
this section, and $2.35 and the spot price of 
corn are specified indices under paragraphs 
(c)(2)(i) and (iii) of this section, respectively. 
The $53,530 payment is a nonperiodic pay-
ment as defined by paragraph (f)(1) of this 
section. 

(c) Assuming that I does not use the alter-
native methods provided under paragraph 
(f)(2)(iii) of this section, paragraph (f)(2)(ii) 
of this section requires that I recognize the 
nonperiodic payment over the term of the 
agreement by allocating the payment to 
each forward contract in accordance with 
the forward price of corn. Solely for timing 
purposes, I treats the $53,530 nonperiodic 
payment as a loan that J will repay in three 
installments of $5,000, $20,000, and $40,000, the 
expected payouts on the in-the-money for-
ward contracts. With annual compounding at 
8%, the ratable daily portions are computed 
as follows: 

Expected forward 
payment 

Time value com-
ponent 

Principal compo-
nent 

1995 ................................................................................................. $5,000 $4,282 $718 
1996 ................................................................................................. 20,000 4,225 15,775 
1997 ................................................................................................. 40,000 2,963 37,037 

$65,000 $11,470 $53,530 

(d) The ratable daily portion of the prin-
cipal component is added to I’s periodic pay-
ments in computing its net income or net de-
duction from the notional principal contract 
for each taxable year. The time value compo-
nents are needed only to compute the prin-
cipal components, and are otherwise dis-
regarded. 

(g) Special rules—(1) Disguised notional 
principal contracts. The Commissioner 
may recharacterize all or part of a 
transaction (or series of transactions) 
if the effect of the transaction (or se-
ries of transactions) is to avoid the ap-
plication of this section. 

VerDate Aug<31>2005 11:14 Apr 25, 2006 Jkt 208088 PO 00000 Frm 00081 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8010 Y:\SGML\208088.XXX 208088



72 

26 CFR Ch. I (4–1–06 Edition) § 1.446–3 

(2) Hedged notional principal contracts. 
If a taxpayer, either directly or 
through a related person (as defined in 
paragraph (c)(4)(i) of this section), re-
duces risk with respect to a notional 
principal contract by purchasing, sell-
ing, or otherwise entering into other 
notional principal contracts, futures, 
forwards, options, or other financial 
contracts (other than debt instru-
ments), the taxpayer may not use the 
alternative methods provided in para-
graphs (f)(2)(iii) and (v) of this section. 
Moreover, where such positions are en-
tered into to avoid the appropriate 
timing or character of income from the 
contracts taken together, the Commis-
sioner may require that amounts paid 
to or received by the taxpayer under 
the notional principal contract be 
treated in a manner that is consistent 
with the economic substance of the 
transaction as a whole. 

(3) Options and forwards to enter into 
notional principal contracts. An option 
or forward contract that entitles or ob-
ligates a person to enter into a no-
tional principal contract is subject to 
the general rules of taxation for op-
tions or forward contracts. Any pay-
ment with respect to the option or for-
ward contract is treated as a nonperi-
odic payment for the underlying no-
tional principal contract under the 
rules of paragraphs (f) and (g)(4) or 
(g)(5) of this section if and when the 
underlying notional principal contract 
is entered into. 

(4) Swaps with significant nonperiodic 
payments. A swap with significant non-
periodic payments is treated as two 
separate transactions consisting of an 
on-market, level payment swap and a 
loan. The loan must be accounted for 
by the parties to the contract inde-
pendently of the swap. The time value 
component associated with the loan is 
not included in the net income or net 
deduction from the swap under para-
graph (d) of this section, but is recog-
nized as interest for all purposes of the 
Internal Revenue Code. See paragraph 
(g)(6) Example 3 of this section. For pur-
poses of section 956, the Commissioner 
may treat any nonperiodic swap pay-
ment, whether or not it is significant, 
as one or more loans. 

(5) Caps and floors that are signifi-
cantly in-the-money. [Reserved] 

(6) Examples. The following examples 
illustrate the application of paragraph 
(g) of this section. 

Example 1. Cap hedged with options.(a) On 
January 1, 1995, K sells to unrelated 
counterparty L three cash settlement Euro-
pean-style put options on Eurodollar time 
deposits with a strike rate of 9%. The op-
tions have exercise dates of January 1, 1996, 
January 1, 1997, and January 1, 1998, respec-
tively. If LIBOR exceeds 9% on any of the ex-
ercise dates, L will be entitled, by exercising 
the relevant option, to receive from K an 
amount that corresponds to the excess of 
LIBOR over 9% times $25 million. L pays K 
$650,000 for the three options. Furthermore, 
K is related to F, the cap purchaser in para-
graph (f)(4) Example 1 of this section. 

(b) K’s option agreements with L reduce 
risk with respect to F’s cap agreement with 
E. Accordingly, under paragraph (g)(2) of this 
section, F cannot use the alternative meth-
ods provided in paragraph (f)(2)(v) of this sec-
tion to amortize the premium paid under the 
cap agreement. F must amortize the cap pre-
mium it paid in accordance with paragraph 
(f)(2)(iv) of this section. 

(c) The method that E may use to account 
for its agreement with F is not affected by 
the application of paragraph (g)(2) of this 
section to F. 

Example 2. Nonperiodic payment that is not 
significant. (a) On January 1, 1995, G enters 
into an interest rate swap agreement with 
unrelated counterparty H under which, for a 
term of five years, G is obligated to make an-
nual payments at 11% and H is obligated to 
make annual payments at LIBOR on a no-
tional principal amount of $100 million. At 
the time G and H enter into this swap agree-
ment, the rate for similar on-market swaps 
is LIBOR to 10%. To compensate for this dif-
ference, on January 1, 1995, H pays G a yield 
adjustment fee of $3,790,786. G provides H 
with information that indicates that the 
amount of the yield adjustment fee was de-
termined as the present value, at 10% com-
pounded annually, of five annual payments 
of $1,000,000 (1%×$100,000,000). G and H are cal-
endar year taxpayers. (These facts are the 
same as in paragraph (f)(4) Example 5 of this 
section.) 

(b) In this situation, the yield adjustment 
fee of $3,790,786 is not a significant nonperi-
odic payment within the meaning of para-
graph (g)(4) of this section, in light of the 
amount of the fee in proportion to the 
present value of the total amount of fixed 
payments due under the contract. Accord-
ingly, no portion of the swap is recharacter-
ized as a loan for purposes of this section. 

Example 3. Significant nonperiodic payment. 
(a) On January 1, 1995, unrelated parties M 
and N enter into an interest rate swap con-
tract. Under the terms of the contract, N 
agrees to make five annual payments to M 
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equal to LIBOR times a notional principal 
amount of $100 million. In return, M agrees 
to pay N 6% of $100 million annually, plus 
$15,163,147 on January 1, 1995. At the time M 
and N enter into this swap agreement the 
rate for similar on- market swaps is LIBOR 
to 10%, and N provides M with information 
that the amount of the initial payment was 
determined as the present value, at 10% com-
pounded annually, of five annual payments 
from M to N of $4,000,000 (4% of $100,000,000). 

(b) Although the parties have character-
ized this transaction as an interest rate 
swap, the $15,163,147 payment from M to N is 
significant when compared to the present 
value of the total fixed payments due under 
the contract. Accordingly, under paragraph 

(g)(4) of this section, the transaction is re-
characterized as consisting of both a 
$15,163,147 loan from M to N that N repays in 
installments over the term of the agreement, 
and an interest rate swap between M and N 
in which M immediately pays the install-
ment payments on the loan back to N as part 
of its fixed payments on the swap in ex-
change for the LIBOR payments by N. 

(c) The yield adjustment fee is recognized 
over the life of the agreement by treating 
the $15,163,147 as a loan that will be repaid 
with level payments over five years. Assum-
ing a constant yield to maturity and annual 
compounding at 10%, M and N account for 
the principal and interest on the loan as fol-
lows: 

Level payment Interest compo-
nent 

Principal compo-
nent 

1995 ................................................................................................. $4,000,000 $1,516,315 $2,483,685 
1996 ................................................................................................. 4,000,000 1,267,946 2,732,054 
1997 ................................................................................................. 4,000,000 994,741 3,005,259 
1998 ................................................................................................. 4,000,000 694,215 3,305,785 
1999 ................................................................................................. 4,000,000 363,636 3,636,364 

$20,000,000 $4,836,853 $15,163,147 

(d) M recognizes interest income, and N 
claims an interest deduction, each taxable 
year equal to the interest component of the 
deemed installment payments on the loan. 
These interest amounts are not included in 
the parties’ net income or net deduction 
from the swap contract under paragraph (d) 
of this section. The principal components are 
needed only to compute the interest compo-
nent of the level payment for the following 
period, and do not otherwise affect the par-
ties’ net income or net deduction from this 
contract. 

(e) N also makes swap payments to M 
based on LIBOR, and receives swap payments 
from M at a fixed rate that is equal to the 
sum of the stated fixed rate and the rate cal-
culated by dividing the deemed level annual 
payments on the loan by the notional prin-
cipal amount. Thus, the fixed rate on this 
swap is 10%, which is the sum of the stated 
rate of 6% and the rate calculated by divid-
ing the annual loan payment of $4,000,000 by 
the notional principal amount of $100,000,000, 
or 4%. Using the methods provided in para-
graph (e)(2) of this section, the swap pay-
ments from M to N of $10,000,000 (10% of 
$100,000,000) and the LIBOR swap payments 
from N to M are included in the parties’ net 
income or net deduction from the contract 
for each taxable year. 

Example 4. Swaps recharacterized as a loan. 
(a) The facts are the same as in Example 3, 
except that on January 1, 1995, N also enters 
into an interest rate swap agreement with 
unrelated counterparty O under which, for a 
term of five years, N is obligated to make an-

nual payments at 12% and O is obligated to 
make annual payments at LIBOR on a no-
tional principal amount of $100 million. At 
the time N and O enter into this swap agree-
ment, the rate for similar on-market swaps 
is LIBOR to 10%. To compensate for this dif-
ference, O pays N an upfront yield adjust-
ment fee of $7,581,574. This yield adjustment 
fee equals the present value, at 10% com-
pounded annually, of five annual payments 
of $2,000,000 (2% of $100,000,000). 

(b) In substance, these two interest rate 
swaps are the equivalent of a fixed rate bor-
rowing by N of $22,744,721 ($15,163,147 from M 
plus $7,581,574 from O). Under paragraph 
(g)(2) of this section, if these positions were 
entered into to avoid interest character on a 
net loan position, the Commissioner may re-
characterize the swaps as a loan which N will 
repay with interest in five annual install-
ments of $6,000,000 each (the difference be-
tween the 12% N pays under the swap with O 
and the 6% N receives under the swap with 
M, multiplied by the $100,000,000 notional 
principal amount). 

(c) N recognizes no net income or net de-
duction from these contracts under para-
graph (d) of this section because, as to N, 
there is no notional principal contract in-
come or expense. However, the recharacter-
ization of N’s separate transactions as a loan 
has no effect on the way M and O must each 
account for their notional principal con-
tracts under paragraphs (d) through (g) of 
this section. 

(h) Termination payments—(1) Defini-
tion. A payment made or received to 
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extinguish or assign all or a propor-
tionate part of the remaining rights 
and obligations of any party under a 
notional principal contract is a termi-
nation payment to the party making 
the termination payment and the party 
receiving the payment. A termination 
payment includes a payment made be-
tween the original parties to the con-
tract (an extinguishment), a payment 
made between one party to the con-
tract and a third party (an assign-
ment), and any gain or loss realized on 
the exchange of one notional principal 
contract for another. Where one party 
assigns its remaining rights and obliga-
tions to a third party, the original non-
assigning counterparty realizes gain or 
loss if the assignment results in a 
deemed exchange of contracts and a re-
alization event under section 1001. 

(2) Taxable year of inclusion and de-
duction by original parties. Except as 
otherwise provided (for example, in 
section 453, section 1092, or § 1.446–4), a 
party to a notional principal contract 
recognizes a termination payment in 
the year the contract is extinguished, 
assigned, or exchanged. When the ter-
mination payment is recognized, the 
party also recognizes any other pay-
ments that have been made or received 
pursuant to the notional principal con-
tract, but that have not been recog-
nized under paragraph (d) of this sec-
tion. If only a proportionate part of a 
party’s rights and obligations is extin-
guished, assigned, or exchanged, then 
only that proportion of the unrecog-
nized payments is recognized under the 
previous sentence. 

(3) Taxable year of inclusion and de-
duction by assignees. A termination pay-
ment made or received by an assignee 
pursuant to an assignment of a no-
tional principal contract is recognized 
by the assignee under the rules of para-
graphs (f) and (g)(4) or (g)(5) of this sec-
tion as a nonperiodic payment for the 
notional principal contract that is in 
effect after the assignment. 

(4) Special rules—(i) Assignment of one 
leg of a contract. A payment is not a 
termination payment if it is made or 
received by a party in exchange for as-
signing all or a portion of one leg of a 
notional principal contract at a time 
when a substantially proportionate 
amount of the other leg remains 

unperformed and unassigned. The pay-
ment is either an amount loaned, an 
amount borrowed, or a nonperiodic 
payment, depending on the economic 
substance of the transaction to each 
party. This paragraph (h)(4)(i) applies 
whether or not the original notional 
principal contract is terminated as a 
result of the assignment. 

(ii) Substance over form. Any eco-
nomic benefit that is given or received 
by a taxpayer in lieu of a termination 
payment is a termination payment. 

(5) Examples. The following examples 
illustrate the application of this para-
graph (h). The contracts in the exam-
ples are not hedging transactions as de-
fined in § 1.1221–2(b), and all of the ex-
amples assume that no loss-deferral 
rules apply. 

Example 1. Termination by extinguishment. 
(a) On January 1, 1995, P enters into an inter-
est rate swap agreement with unrelated 
counterparty Q under which, for a term of 
seven years, P is obligated to make annual 
payments based on 10% and Q is obligated to 
make semi-annual payments based on LIBOR 
and a notional principal amount of $100 mil-
lion. P and Q are both calendar year tax-
payers. On January 1, 1997, when the fixed 
rate on a comparable LIBOR swap has fallen 
to 9.5%, P pays Q $1,895,393 to terminate the 
swap. 

(b) The payment from P to Q extinguishes 
the swap contract and is a termination pay-
ment, as defined in paragraph (h)(1) of this 
section, for both parties. Accordingly, under 
paragraph (h)(2) of this section, P recognizes 
a loss of $1,895,393 in 1997 and Q recognizes 
$1,895,393 of gain in 1997. 

Example 2. Termination by assignment. (a) 
The facts are the same as in Example 1, ex-
cept that on January 1, 1997, P pays unre-
lated party R $1,895,393 to assume all of P’s 
rights and obligations under the swap with 
Q. In return for this payment, R agrees to 
pay 10% of $100 million annually to Q and to 
receive LIBOR payments from Q for the re-
maining five years of the swap. 

(b) The payment from P to R terminates 
P’s interest in the swap contract with Q and 
is a termination payment, as defined in para-
graph (h)(1) of this section, for P. Under 
paragraph (h)(2) of this section, P recognizes 
a loss of $1,895,393 in 1997. Whether Q also has 
a termination payment with respect to the 
payment from P to R is determined under 
section 1001. 

(c) Under paragraph (h)(3) of this section, 
the assignment payment that R receives 
from P is a nonperiodic payment for an in-
terest rate swap. Because the assignment 
payment is not a significant nonperiodic 
payment within the meaning of paragraph 
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(g)(1) of this section, R amortizes the 
$1,895,393 over the five year term of the swap 
agreement under paragraph (f)(2) of this sec-
tion. 

Example 3. Assignment of swap with yield ad-
justment fee. (a) The facts are the same as in 
Example 2, except that on January 1, 1995, Q 
paid P a yield adjustment fee to enter into 
the seven year interest rate swap. In accord-
ance with paragraph (f)(2) of this section, P 
and Q included the ratable daily portions of 
that nonperiodic payment in their net in-
come or net deduction from the contract for 
1995 and 1996. On January 1, 1997, $300,000 of 
the nonperiodic payment has not yet been 
recognized by P and Q. 

(b) Under paragraph (h)(2) of this section, P 
recognizes a loss of $1,595,393 ($1,895,393– 
$300,000) in 1997. R accounts for the termi-
nation payment in the same way it did in Ex-
ample 2; the existence of an unamortized pay-
ment with respect to the original swap has 
no effect on R. 

Example 4. Assignment of one leg of a swap. 
(a) On January 1, 1995, S enters into an inter-
est rate swap agreement with unrelated 
counterparty T under which, for a term of 
five years, S will make annual payments at 
10% and T will make annual payments at 
LIBOR on a notional principal amount of $50 
million. On January 1, 1996, unrelated party 
U pays T $15,849,327 for the right to receive 
the four remaining $5,000,000 payments from 
S. Under the terms of the agreement between 
S and T, S is notified of this assignment, and 
S is contractually bound thereafter to make 
its payments to U on the appropriate pay-
ment dates. S’s obligation to pay U is condi-
tioned on T making its LIBOR payment to S 
on the appropriate payment dates. 

(b) Because T has assigned to U its rights 
to the fixed rate payments, but not its float-
ing rate obligations under the notional prin-
cipal contract, U’s payment to T is not a ter-
mination payment as defined in paragraph 
(h)(1) of this section, but is covered by para-
graph (h)(4)(i) of this section. The economic 
substance of the transaction between T and 
U is a loan that does not affect the way that 
S and T account for the notional principal 
contract under this section. 

(i) Anti-abuse rule. If a taxpayer en-
ters into a transaction with a principal 
purpose of applying the rules of this 
section to produce a material distor-
tion of income, the Commissioner may 
depart from the rules of this section as 
necessary to reflect the appropriate 
timing of income and deductions from 
the transaction. 

(j) Effective date. These regulations 
are effective for notional principal con-

tracts entered into on or after Decem-
ber 13, 1993. 

[T.D. 8491, 58 FR 53128, Oct. 14, 1993; 59 FR 
9411, Feb. 28, 1994, as amended by T.D. 8554, 59 
FR 36358, July 18, 1994] 

§ 1.446–4 Hedging transactions. 

(a) In general. Except as provided in 
this paragraph (a), a hedging trans-
action as defined in § 1.1221–2(b) (wheth-
er or not the character of gain or loss 
from the transaction is determined 
under § 1.1221–2) must be accounted for 
under the rules of this section. To the 
extent that provisions of any other reg-
ulations governing the timing of in-
come, deductions, gain, or loss are in-
consistent with the rules of this sec-
tion, the rules of this section control. 

(1) Trades or businesses excepted. A 
taxpayer is not required to account for 
hedging transactions under the rules of 
this section for any trade or business 
in which the cash receipts and dis-
bursements method of accounting is 
used or in which § 1.471–6 is used for in-
ventory valuations if, for all prior tax-
able years ending on or after Sep-
tember 30, 1993, the taxpayer met the 
$5,000,000 gross receipts test of section 
448(c) (or would have met that test if 
the taxpayer were a corporation or 
partnership). A taxpayer not required 
to use the rules of this section may 
nonetheless use a method of account-
ing that is consistent with these rules. 

(2) Coordination with other sections. 
This section does not apply to— 

(i) Any position to which section 
475(a) applies; 

(ii) An integrated transaction subject 
to § 1.1275–6; 

(iii) Any section 988 hedging trans-
action if the transaction is integrated 
under § 1.988–5 or if other regulations 
issued under section 988(d) (or an ad-
vance ruling described in 1.988–5(e)) 
govern when gain or loss from the 
transaction is taken into account; or 

(iv) The determination of the issuer’s 
yield on an issue of tax-exempt bonds 
for purposes of the arbitrage restric-
tions to which § 1.148–4(h) applies. 

(b) Clear reflection of income. The 
method of accounting used by a tax-
payer for a hedging transaction must 
clearly reflect income. To clearly re-
flect income, the method used must 
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reasonably match the timing of in-
come, deduction, gain, or loss from the 
hedging transaction with the timing of 
income, deduction, gain, or loss from 
the item or items being hedged. Taking 
gains and losses into account in the pe-
riod in which they are realized may 
clearly reflect income in the case of 
certain hedging transactions. For ex-
ample, where a hedge and the item 
being hedged are disposed of in the 
same taxable year, taking realized gain 
or loss into account on both items in 
that taxable year may clearly reflect 
income. In the case of many hedging 
transactions, however, taking gains 
and losses into account as they are re-
alized does not result in the matching 
required by this section. 

(c) Choice of method and consistency. 
For any given type of hedging trans-
action, there may be more than one 
method of accounting that satisfies the 
clear reflection requirement of para-
graph (b) of this section. A taxpayer is 
generally permitted to adopt a method 
of accounting for a particular type of 
hedging transaction that clearly re-
flects the taxpayer’s income from that 
type of transaction. See paragraph (e) 
of this section for requirements and 
limitations on the taxpayer’s choice of 
method. Different methods of account-
ing may be used for different types of 
hedging transactions and for trans-
actions that hedge different types of 
items. Once a taxpayer adopts a meth-
od of accounting, however, that meth-
od must be applied consistently and 
can only be changed with the consent 
of the Commissioner, as provided by 
section 446(e) and the regulations and 
procedures thereunder. 

(d) Recordkeeping requirements—(1) In 
general. The books and records main-
tained by a taxpayer must contain a 
description of the accounting method 
used for each type of hedging trans-
action. The description of the method 
or methods used must be sufficient to 
show how the clear reflection require-
ment of paragraph (b) of this section is 
satisfied. 

(2) Additional identification. In addi-
tion to the identification required by 
§ 1.1221–2(f), the books and records 
maintained by a taxpayer must contain 
whatever more specific identification 
with respect to a transaction is nec-

essary to verify the application of the 
method of accounting used by the tax-
payer for the transaction. This addi-
tional identification may relate to the 
hedging transaction or to the item, 
items, or aggregate risk being hedged. 
The additional identification must be 
made at the time specified in § 1.1221– 
2(f)(2) and must be made on, and re-
tained as part of, the taxpayer’s books 
and records. 

(3) Transactions in which character of 
gain or loss is not determined under 
§ 1.1221–2. A section 988 transaction, as 
defined in section 988(c)(1), or a quali-
fied fund, as defined in section 
988(c)(1)(E)(iii), is subject to the identi-
fication and recordkeeping require-
ments of § 1.1221–2(f). See § 1.1221–2(a)(4). 

(e) Requirements and limitations with 
respect to hedges of certain assets and li-
abilities. In the case of certain hedging 
transactions, this paragraph (e) pro-
vides guidance in determining whether 
a taxpayer’s method of accounting sat-
isfies the clear reflection requirement 
of paragraph (b) of this section. Even if 
these rules are satisfied, however, the 
taxpayer’s method, as actually applied 
to the taxpayer’s hedging transactions, 
must clearly reflect income by meeting 
the matching requirement of paragraph 
(b) of this section. 

(1) Hedges of aggregate risk—(i) In gen-
eral. The method of accounting used for 
hedges of aggregate risk must comply 
with the matching requirements of 
paragraph (b) of this section. Even 
though a taxpayer may not be able to 
associate the hedging transaction with 
any particular item being hedged, the 
timing of income, deduction, gain, or 
loss from the hedging transaction must 
be matched with the timing of the ag-
gregate income, deduction, gain, or 
loss from the items being hedged. For 
example, if a notional principal con-
tract hedges a taxpayer’s aggregate 
risk, taking into account income, de-
duction, gain, or loss under the provi-
sions of § 1.446–3 may clearly reflect in-
come. See paragraph (e)(5) of this sec-
tion. 

(ii) Mark-and-spread method. The fol-
lowing method may be appropriate for 
taking into account income, deduction, 
gain, or loss from hedges of aggregate 
risk: 
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(A) The hedging transactions are 
marked to market at regular intervals 
for which the taxpayer has the nec-
essary data, but no less frequently than 
quarterly; and 

(B) The income, deduction, gain, or 
loss attributable to the realization or 
periodic marking to market of hedging 
transactions is taken into account over 
the period for which the hedging trans-
actions are intended to reduce risk. Al-
though the period over which the hedg-
ing transactions are intended to reduce 
risk may change, the period must be 
reasonable and consistent with the tax-
payer’s hedging policies and strategies. 

(2) Hedges of items marked to market. In 
the case of a transaction that hedges 
an item that is marked to market 
under the taxpayer’s method of ac-
counting, marking the hedge to market 
clearly reflects income. 

(3) Hedges of inventory—(i) In general. 
If a hedging transaction hedges pur-
chases of inventory, gain or loss on the 
hedging transaction may be taken into 
account in the same period that it 
would be taken into account if the gain 
or loss were treated as an element of 
the cost of inventory. Similarly, if a 
hedging transaction hedges sales of in-
ventory, gain or loss on the hedging 
transaction may be taken into account 
in the same period that it would be 
taken into account if the gain or loss 
were treated as an element of sales pro-
ceeds. If a hedge is associated with a 
particular purchase or sales trans-
action, the gain or loss on the hedge 
may be taken into account when it 
would be taken into account if it were 
an element of cost incurred in, or sales 
proceeds from, that transaction. As 
with hedges of aggregate risk, however, 
a taxpayer may not be able to asso-
ciate hedges of inventory purchases or 
sales with particular purchase or sales 
transactions. In order to match the 
timing of income, deduction, gain, or 
loss from the hedge with the timing of 
aggregate income, deduction, gain, or 
loss from the hedged purchases or 
sales, it may be appropriate for a tax-
payer to account for its hedging trans-
actions in the manner described in 
paragraph (e)(1)(ii) of this section, ex-
cept that the gain or loss that is spread 
to each period is taken into account 
when it would be if it were an element 

of cost incurred (purchase hedges), or 
an element of proceeds from sales made 
(sales hedges), during that period. 

(ii) Alternative methods for certain in-
ventory hedges. In lieu of the method 
described in paragraph (e)(3)(i) of this 
section, other simpler, less precise 
methods may be used in appropriate 
cases where the clear reflection re-
quirement of paragraph (b) of this sec-
tion is satisfied. For example: 

(A) Taking into account realized 
gains and losses on both hedges of in-
ventory purchases and hedges of inven-
tory sales when they would be taken 
into account if the gains and losses 
were elements of inventory cost in the 
period realized may clearly reflect in-
come in some situations, but does not 
clearly reflect income for a taxpayer 
that uses the last-in, first-out method 
of accounting for the inventory; and 

(B) Marking hedging transactions to 
market with resulting gain or loss 
taken into account immediately may 
clearly reflect income even though the 
inventory that is being hedged is not 
marked to market, but only if the in-
ventory is not accounted for under ei-
ther the last-in, first-out method or 
the lower-of-cost-or-market method 
and only if items are held in inventory 
for short periods of time. 

(4) Hedges of debt instruments. Gain or 
loss from a transaction that hedges a 
debt instrument issued or to be issued 
by a taxpayer, or a debt instrument 
held or to be held by a taxpayer, must 
be accounted for by reference to the 
terms of the debt instrument and the 
period or periods to which the hedge re-
lates. A hedge of an instrument that 
provides for interest to be paid at a 
fixed rate or a qualified floating rate, 
for example, generally is accounted for 
using constant yield principles. Thus, 
assuming that a fixed rate or qualified 
floating rate instrument remains out-
standing, hedging gain or loss is taken 
into account in the same periods in 
which it would be taken into account if 
it adjusted the yield of the instrument 
over the term to which the hedge re-
lates. For example, gain or loss real-
ized on a transaction that hedged an 
anticipated fixed rate borrowing for its 
entire term is accounted for, solely for 
purposes of this section, as if it de-
creased or increased the issue price of 
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the debt instrument. Similarly, gain or 
loss realized on a transaction that 
hedges a contingent payment on a debt 
instrument subject to § 1.1275–4(c) (a 
contingent payment debt instrument 
issued for nonpublicly traded property) 
is taken into account when the contin-
gent payment is taken into account 
under § 1.1275–4(c). 

(5) Notional principal contracts. The 
rules of § 1.446–3 govern the timing of 
income and deductions with respect to 
a notional principal contract unless, 
because the notional principal contract 
is part of a hedging transaction, the 
application of those rules would not re-
sult in the matching that is needed to 
satisfy the clear reflection requirement 
of paragraph (b) and, as applicable, 
(e)(4) of this section. For example, if a 
notional principal contract hedges a 
debt instrument, the method of ac-
counting for periodic payments de-
scribed in § 1.446–3(e) and the methods 
of accounting for nonperiodic pay-
ments described in § 1.446–3(f)(2)(iii) and 
(v) generally clearly reflect the tax-
payer’s income. The methods described 
in § 1.446–3(f)(2)(ii) and (iv), however, 
generally do not clearly reflect the 
taxpayer’s income in that situation. 

(6) Disposition of hedged asset or liabil-
ity. If a taxpayer hedges an item and 
disposes of, or terminates its interest 
in, the item but does not dispose of or 
terminate the hedging transaction, the 
taxpayer must appropriately match the 
built-in gain or loss on the hedging 
transaction to the gain or loss on the 
disposed item. To meet this require-
ment, the taxpayer may mark the 
hedge to market on the date it disposes 
of the hedged item. If the taxpayer in-
tends to dispose of the hedging trans-
action within a reasonable period, how-
ever, it may be appropriate to match 
the realized gain or loss on the hedging 
transaction with the gain or loss on the 
disposed item. If the taxpayer intends 
to dispose of the hedging transaction 
within a reasonable period and the 
hedging transaction is not actually dis-
posed of within that period, the tax-
payer must match the gain or loss on 
the hedge at the end of the reasonable 
period with the gain or loss on the dis-
posed item. For purposes of this para-
graph (e)(6), a reasonable period is gen-
erally 7 days. 

(7) Recycled hedges. If a taxpayer en-
ters into a hedging transaction by re-
cycling a hedge of a particular hedged 
item to serve as a hedge of a different 
item, as described in § 1.1221–2(d)(4), the 
taxpayer must match the built-in gain 
or loss at the time of the recycling to 
the gain or loss on the original hedged 
item, items, or aggregate risk. Income, 
deduction, gain, or loss attributable to 
the period after the recycling must be 
matched to the new hedged item, 
items, or aggregate risk under the 
principles of paragraph (b) of this sec-
tion. 

(8) Unfulfilled anticipatory trans-
actions—(i) In general. If a taxpayer en-
ters into a hedging transaction to re-
duce risk with respect to an antici-
pated asset acquisition, debt issuance, 
or obligation, and the anticipated 
transaction is not consummated, any 
income, deduction, gain, or loss from 
the hedging transaction is taken into 
account when realized. 

(ii) Consummation of anticipated trans-
action. A taxpayer consummates a 
transaction for purposes of paragraph 
(e)(8)(i) of this section upon the occur-
rence (within a reasonable interval 
around the expected time of the antici-
pated transaction) of either the antici-
pated transaction or a different but 
similar transaction for which the hedge 
serves to reasonably reduce risk. 

(9) Hedging by members of a consoli-
dated group—(i) General rule: single-enti-
ty approach. In general, a member of a 
consolidated group must account for 
its hedging transactions as if all of the 
members were separate divisions of a 
single corporation. Thus, the timing of 
the income, deduction, gain, or loss on 
a hedging transaction must match the 
timing of income, deduction, gain, or 
loss from the item or items being 
hedged. Because all of the members are 
treated as if they were divisions of a 
single corporation, intercompany 
transactions are neither hedging trans-
actions nor hedged items for these pur-
poses. 

(ii) Separate-entity election. If a con-
solidated group makes an election 
under § 1.1221–2(e)(2), then paragraph 
(e)(9)(i) of this section does not apply. 
Thus, in that case, each member of the 
consolidated group must account for 
its hedging transactions in a manner 
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that meets the requirements of para-
graph (b) of this section. For example, 
the income, deduction, gain, or loss 
from intercompany hedging trans-
actions (as defined in § 1.1221–2(e)(2)(ii)) 
is taken into account under the timing 
rules of § 1.446–4 rather than under the 
timing rules of § 1.1502–13. 

(iii) Definitions. For definitions of 
consolidated group, divisions of a sin-
gle corporation, intercompany trans-
action, and member, see section 1502 
and the regulations thereunder. 

(iv) Effective date. This paragraph 
(e)(9) applies to transactions entered 
into on or after March 8, 1996. 

(f) Type or character of income and de-
duction. The rules of this section gov-
ern the timing of income, deduction, 
gain, or loss on hedging transactions 
but do not affect the type or character 
of income, deduction, gain, or loss pro-
duced by the transaction. Thus, for ex-
ample, the rules of paragraph (e)(3) of 
this section do not affect the computa-
tion of cost of goods sold or sales pro-
ceeds for a taxpayer that hedges inven-
tory purchases or sales. Similarly, the 
rules of paragraph (e)(4) of this section 
do not increase or decrease the interest 
income or expense of a taxpayer that 
hedges a debt instrument or a liability. 

(g) Effective date. This section applies 
to hedging transactions entered into on 
or after October 1, 1994. 

(h) Consent to change methods of ac-
counting. The Commissioner grants 
consent for a taxpayer to change its 
methods of accounting for transactions 
that are entered into on or after Octo-
ber 1, 1994, and that are described in 
paragraph (a) of this section. This con-
sent is granted only for changes for the 
taxable year containing October 1, 1994. 
The taxpayer must describe its new 
methods of accounting in a statement 
that is included in its Federal income 
tax return for that taxable year. 

[T.D. 8554, 59 FR 36358, July 18, 1994, as 
amended by T.D. 8653, 61 FR 519, Jan. 8, 1996; 
T.D. 8674, 61 FR 30138, June 14, 1996; T.D. 8985, 
67 FR 12865, Mar. 20, 2002; 67 FR 31955, May 13, 
2002] 

§ 1.446–5 Debt issuance costs. 
(a) In general. This section provides 

rules for allocating debt issuance costs 
over the term of the debt. For purposes 
of this section, the term debt issuance 

costs means those transaction costs in-
curred by an issuer of debt (that is, a 
borrower) that are required to be cap-
italized under § 1.263(a)–5. If these costs 
are otherwise deductible, they are de-
ductible by the issuer over the term of 
the debt as determined under para-
graph (b) of this section. 

(b) Method of allocating debt issuance 
costs—(1) In general. Solely for purposes 
of determining the amount of debt 
issuance costs that may be deducted in 
any period, these costs are treated as if 
they adjusted the yield on the debt. To 
effect this, the issuer treats the costs 
as if they decreased the issue price of 
the debt. See § 1.1273–2 to determine 
issue price. Thus, debt issuance costs 
increase or create original issue dis-
count and decrease or eliminate bond 
issuance premium. 

(2) Original issue discount. Any result-
ing original issue discount is taken 
into account by the issuer under the 
rules in § 1.163–7, which generally re-
quire the use of a constant yield meth-
od (as described in § 1.1272–1) to com-
pute how much original issue discount 
is deductible for a period. However, see 
§ 1.163–7(b) for special rules that apply 
if the total original issue discount on 
the debt is de minimis. 

(3) Bond issuance premium. Any re-
maining bond issuance premium is 
taken into account by the issuer under 
the rules of § 1.163–13, which generally 
require the use of a constant yield 
method for purposes of allocating bond 
issuance premium to accrual periods. 

(c) Examples. The following examples 
illustrate the rules of this section: 

Example 1. (i) On January 1, 2004, X borrows 
$10,000,000. The principal amount of the loan 
($10,000,000) is repayable on December 31, 
2008, and payments of interest in the amount 
of $500,000 are due on December 31 of each 
year the loan is outstanding. X incurs debt 
issuance costs of $130,000 to facilitate the 
borrowing. 

(ii) Under § 1.1273–2, the issue price of the 
loan is $10,000,000. However, under paragraph 
(b) of this section, X reduces the issue price 
of the loan by the debt issuance costs of 
$130,000, resulting in an issue price of 
$9,870,000. As a result, X treats the loan as 
having original issue discount in the amount 
of $130,000 (stated redemption price at matu-
rity of $10,000,000 minus the issue price of 
$9,870,000). Because this amount of original 
issue discount is more than the de minimis 
amount of original issue discount for the 
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loan determined under § 1.1273–1(d) ($125,000 
($10,000,000 × .0025 × 5)), X must allocate the 
original issue discount to each year based on 
the constant yield method described in 
§ 1.1272–1(b). See § 1.163–7(a). Based on this 
method and a yield of 5.30%, compounded an-
nually, the original issue discount is allo-
cable to each year as follows: $23,385 for 2004, 
$24,625 for 2005, $25,931 for 2006, $27,306 for 
2007, and $28,753 for 2008. 

Example 2. (i) Assume the same facts as in 
Example 1, except that X incurs debt issuance 
costs of $120,000 rather than $130,000. 

(ii) Under § 1.1273–2, the issue price of the 
loan is $10,000,000. However, under paragraph 
(b) of this section, X reduces the issue price 
of the loan by the debt issuance costs of 
$120,000, resulting in an issue price of 
$9,880,000. As a result, X treats the loan as 
having original issue discount in the amount 
of $120,000 (stated redemption price at matu-
rity of $10,000,000 minus the issue price of 
$9,880,000). Because this amount of original 
issue discount is less than the de minimis 
amount of original issue discount for the 
loan determined under § 1.1273–1(d) ($125,000), 
X does not have to use the constant yield 
method described in § 1.1272–1(b) to allocate 
the original issue discount to each year. In-
stead, under § 1.163–7(b)(2), X can choose to 
allocate the original issue discount to each 
year on a straight-line basis over the term of 
the loan or in proportion to the stated inter-
est payments ($24,000 each year). X also 
could choose to deduct the original issue dis-
count at maturity of the loan. X makes its 
choice by reporting the original issue dis-
count in a manner consistent with the meth-
od chosen on X’s timely filed federal income 
tax return for 2004. If X wanted to use the 
constant yield method, based on a yield of 
5.279%, compounded annually, the original 
issue discount is allocable to each year as 
follows: $21,596 for 2004, $22,736 for 2005, 
$23,937 for 2006, $25,200 for 2007, and $26,531 for 
2008. 

(d) Effective date. This section applies 
to debt issuance costs paid or incurred 
for debt instruments issued on or after 
December 31, 2003. 

(e) Accounting method changes—(1) 
Consent to change. An issuer required to 
change its method of accounting for 
debt issuance costs to comply with this 
section must secure the consent of the 
Commissioner in accordance with the 
requirements of § 1.446–1(e). Paragraph 
(e)(2) of this section provides the Com-
missioner’s automatic consent for cer-
tain changes. 

(2) Automatic consent. The Commis-
sioner grants consent for an issuer to 
change its method of accounting for 
debt issuance costs incurred for debt 

instruments issued on or after Decem-
ber 31, 2003. Because this change is 
made on a cut-off basis, no items of in-
come or deduction are omitted or du-
plicated and, therefore, no adjustment 
under section 481 is allowed. The con-
sent granted by this paragraph (e)(2) 
applies provided— 

(i) The change is made to comply 
with this section; 

(ii) The change is made for the first 
taxable year for which the issuer must 
account for debt issuance costs under 
this section; and 

(iii) The issuer attaches to its federal 
income tax return for the taxable year 
containing the change a statement 
that it has changed its method of ac-
counting under this section. 

[T.D. 9107, 69 FR 464, Jan. 5, 2004] 

§ 1.446–6 REMIC inducement fees. 
(a) Purpose. This section provides spe-

cific timing rules for the clear reflec-
tion of income from an inducement fee 
received in connection with becoming 
the holder of a noneconomic REMIC re-
sidual interest. An inducement fee 
must be included in income over a pe-
riod reasonably related to the period 
during which the applicable REMIC is 
expected to generate taxable income or 
net loss allocable to the holder of the 
noneconomic residual interest. 

(b) Definitions. For purposes of this 
section: 

(1) Applicable REMIC. The applicable 
REMIC is the REMIC that issued the 
noneconomic residual interest with re-
spect to which the inducement fee is 
paid. 

(2) Inducement fee. An inducement fee 
is the amount paid to induce a person 
to become the holder of a noneconomic 
residual interest in an applicable 
REMIC. 

(3) Noneconomic residual interest. A 
REMIC residual interest is a non-
economic residual interest if it is a 
noneconomic residual interest within 
the meaning of § 1.860E–1(c)(2). 

(4) Remaining anticipated weighted av-
erage life. The remaining anticipated 
weighted average life is the anticipated 
weighted average life determined using 
the methodology set forth in § 1.860E– 
1(a)(3)(iv) applied as of the date of ac-
quisition of the noneconomic residual 
interest. 
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(5) REMIC. The term REMIC has the 
same meaning in this section as given 
in § 1.860D–1. 

(c) General rule. All taxpayers, re-
gardless of their overall method of ac-
counting, must recognize an induce-
ment fee over the remaining expected 
life of the applicable REMIC in a man-
ner that reasonably reflects, without 
regard to this paragraph, the after-tax 
costs and benefits of holding that non-
economic residual interest. 

(d) Special rule on disposition of a re-
sidual interest. If any portion of an in-
ducement fee received with respect to 
becoming the holder of a noneconomic 
residual interest in an applicable 
REMIC has not been recognized in full 
by the holder as of the time the holder 
transfers, or otherwise ceases to be the 
holder for Federal tax purposes of, that 
residual interest in the applicable 
REMIC, then the holder must include 
the unrecognized portion of the induce-
ment fee in income at that time. This 
rule does not apply to a transaction to 
which section 381(c)(4) applies. 

(e) Safe harbors. If inducement fees 
are recognized in accordance with a 
method described in this paragraph (e), 
that method complies with the require-
ments of paragraph (c) of this section. 

(1) The book method. Under the book 
method, an inducement fee is recog-
nized in accordance with the method of 
accounting, and over the same period, 
used by the taxpayer for financial re-
porting purposes (including consoli-
dated financial statements to share-
holders, partners, beneficiaries, and 
other proprietors and for credit pur-
poses), provided that the inducement 
fee is included in income for financial 
reporting purposes over a period that is 
not shorter than the period during 
which the applicable REMIC is ex-
pected to generate taxable income. 

(2) The modified REMIC regulatory 
method. Under the modified REMIC reg-
ulatory method, the inducement fee is 
recognized ratably over the remaining 
anticipated weighted average life of 
the applicable REMIC as if the induce-
ment fee were unrecognized gain being 
included in gross income under § 1.860F– 
2(b)(4)(iii). 

(3) Additional safe harbor methods. The 
Commissioner, by revenue ruling or 
revenue procedure (see § 1.601(d)(2) of 

this chapter), may provide additional 
safe harbor methods for recognizing in-
ducement fees relating to noneconomic 
REMIC residual interests. 

(f) Method of accounting. The treat-
ment of inducement fees is a method of 
accounting to which the provisions of 
sections 446 and 481 and the regulations 
thereunder apply. A taxpayer is gen-
erally permitted to adopt a method of 
accounting for inducement fees that 
satisfies the requirements of paragraph 
(c) of this section. Once a taxpayer 
adopts a method of accounting for in-
ducement fees, that method must be 
applied consistently to all inducement 
fees received in connection with non-
economic REMIC residual interests and 
may be changed only with the consent 
of the Commissioner, as provided by 
section 446(e) and the regulations and 
procedures thereunder. 

(g) Effective date. This section is ap-
plicable for taxable years ending on or 
after May 11, 2004. 

[T.D. 9128, 69 FR 26041, May 11, 2004] 

§ 1.448–1 Limitation on the use of the 
cash receipts and disbursements 
method of accounting. 

(a)–(f) [Reserved] 
(g) Treatment of accounting method 

change and timing rules for section 481(a) 
adjustment—(1) Treatment of change in 
accounting method. Notwithstanding 
any other procedure published prior to 
January 7, 1991, concerning changes 
from the cash method, any taxpayer to 
whom section 448 applies must change 
its method of accounting in accordance 
with the provisions of this paragraph 
(g) and paragraph (h) of this section. In 
the case of any taxpayer required by 
this section to change its method of ac-
counting for any taxable year, the 
change shall be treated as a change ini-
tiated by the taxpayer. The adjust-
ments required under section 481(a) 
with respect to the change in method 
of accounting of such a taxpayer shall 
not be reduced by amounts attrib-
utable to taxable years preceding the 
Internal Revenue Code of 1954. Para-
graph (h)(2) of this section provides 
procedures under which a taxpayer 
may change to an overall accrual 
method of accounting for the first tax-
able year the taxpayer is subject to 
this section (‘‘first section 448 year’’). 
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If the taxpayer complies with the pro-
visions of paragraph (h)(2) of this sec-
tion for its first section 448 year, the 
change shall be treated as made with 
the consent of the Commissioner. Para-
graph (h)(3) of this section provides 
procedures under which a taxpayer 
may change to other than an overall 
accrual method of accounting for its 
first section 448 year. Unless the tax-
payer complies with the provisions of 
paragraph (h)(2) or (h)(3) of this section 
for its first section 448 year, the tax-
payer must comply with the provisions 
of paragraph (h)(4) of this section. See 
paragraph (h) of this section for rules 
to effect a change in method of ac-
counting. 

(2) Timing rules for section 481(a) ad-
justment—(i) In general. Except as oth-
erwise provided in paragraphs (g)(2)(ii) 
and (g)(3) of this section, a taxpayer re-
quired by this section to change from 
the cash method must take the net sec-
tion 481(a) adjustment into account 
over the section 481(a) adjustment pe-
riod as determined under the applica-
ble administrative procedures issued 
under § 1.446–1(e)(3)(ii) for obtaining the 
Commissioner’s consent to a change in 
accounting method (for example, see 
Rev. Proc. 2002–9 (2002–1 C.B. 327) and 
Rev. Proc. 97–27 (1997–1 C.B. 680) (also 
see § 601.601(d)(2) of this chapter)), pro-
vided the taxpayer complies with the 
provisions of paragraph (h)(2) or (3) of 
this section for its first section 448 
year. 

(ii) Hospital timing rules—(A) In gen-
eral. In the case of a hospital that is re-
quired by this section to change from 
the cash method, the section 481(a) ad-
justment shall be taken into account 
ratably (beginning with the year of 
change) over 10 years, provided the tax-
payer complies with the provisions of 
paragraph (h)(2) or (h)(3) of this section 
for its first section 448 year. 

(B) Definition of hospital. For purposes 
of paragraph (g) of this section, a hos-
pital is an institution— 

(1) Accredited by the Joint Commis-
sion on Accreditation of Healthcare Or-
ganizations or its predecessor (the 
JCAHO) (or accredited or approved by a 
program of the qualified governmental 
unit in which such institution is lo-
cated if the Secretary of Health and 
Human Services has found that the ac-

creditation or comparable approval 
standards of such qualified govern-
mental unit are essentially equivalent 
to those of the JCAHO); 

(2) Used primarily to provide, by or 
under the supervision of physicians, to 
inpatients diagnostic services and 
therapeutic services for medical diag-
nosis, treatment, and care of injured, 
disabled, or sick persons; 

(3) Requiring every patient to be 
under the care and supervision of a 
physician; and 

(4) Providing 24-hour nursing services 
rendered or supervised by a registered 
professional nurse and having a li-
censed practical nurse or registered 
nurse on duty at all times. 
For purposes of this section, an entity 
need not be owned by or on behalf of a 
governmental unit or by a section 
501(c)(3) organization, or operated by a 
section 501(c)(3) organization, in order 
to be considered a hospital. In addition, 
for purposes of this section, a hospital 
does not include a rest or nursing 
home, continuing care facility, daycare 
center, medical school facility, re-
search laboratory, or ambulatory care 
facility. 

(C) Dual function facilities. With re-
spect to any taxpayer whose operations 
consist both of a hospital, and other fa-
cilities not qualifying as a hospital, the 
portion of the adjustment required by 
section 481(a) that is attributable to 
the hospital shall be taken into ac-
count in accordance with the rules of 
paragraph (g)(2) of this section relating 
to hospitals. The portion of the adjust-
ment required by section 481(a) that is 
not attributable to the hospital shall 
be taken into account in accordance 
with the rules of paragraph (g)(2) of 
this section not relating to hospitals. 

(iii) Untimely change in method of ac-
counting to comply with this section. Un-
less a taxpayer (including a hospital 
and a cooperative) required by this sec-
tion to change from the cash method 
complies with the provisions of para-
graph (h)(2) or (h)(3) of this section for 
its first section 448 year within the 
time prescribed by those paragraphs, 
the taxpayer must take the section 481 
(a) adjustment into account under the 
provisions of any applicable adminis-
trative procedure that is prescribed by 
the Commissioner after January 7, 
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1991, specifically for purposes of com-
plying with this section. Absent such 
an administrative procedure, a tax-
payer must request a change under 
§ 1.446–1(e)(3) and shall be subject to 
any terms and conditions (including 
the year of change) as may be imposed 
by the Commissioner. 

(3) Special timing rules for section 
481(a) adjustment—(i)Cessation of trade 
or business. If the taxpayer ceases to 
engage in the trade or business to 
which the section 481(a) adjustment re-
lates, or if the taxpayer operating the 
trade or business terminates existence, 
and such cessation or termination oc-
curs prior to the expiration of the ad-
justment period described in paragraph 
(g)(2)(i) or (ii) of this section, the tax-
payer must take into account, in the 
taxable year of such cessation or ter-
mination, the balance of the adjust-
ment not previously taken into ac-
count in computing taxable income. 
For purposes of this paragraph (g)(3)(i), 
the determination as to whether a tax-
payer has ceased to engage in the trade 
or business to which the section 481(a) 
adjustment relates, or has terminated 
its existence, is to be made under the 
principles of § 1.446–1(e)(3)(ii) and its 
underlying administrative procedures. 

(ii) De minimis rule for a taxpayer other 
than a cooperative. Notwithstanding 
paragraph (g)(2)(i) and (ii) of this sec-
tion, a taxpayer other than a coopera-
tive (within the meaning of section 
1381(a)) that is required to change from 
the cash method by this section may 
elect to use, in lieu of the adjustment 
period described in paragraph (g)(2)(i) 
and (ii) of this section, the adjustment 
period for de minimis section 481(a) ad-
justments provided in the applicable 
administrative procedure issued under 
§ 1.446–1(e)(3)(ii) for obtaining the Com-
missioner’s consent to a change in ac-
counting method. A taxpayer may 
make an election under this paragraph 
(g)(3)(ii) only if— 

(A) The taxpayer’s entire net section 
481(a) adjustment (whether positive or 
negative) is a de minimis amount as 
determined under the applicable ad-
ministrative procedure issued under 
§ 1.446–1(e)(3)(ii) for obtaining the Com-
missioner’s consent to a change in ac-
counting method, 

(B) The taxpayer complies with the 
provisions of paragraph (h)(2) or (3) of 
this section for its first section 448 
year, 

(C) The return for such year is due 
(determined with regard to extensions) 
after December 27, 1993, and 

(D) The taxpayer complies with any 
applicable instructions to Form 3115 
that specify the manner of electing the 
adjustment period for de minimis sec-
tion 481(a) adjustments. 

(4) Additional rules relating to section 
481(a) adjustment. In addition to the 
rules set forth in paragraph (g) (2) and 
(3) of this section, the following rules 
shall apply in taking the section 481(a) 
adjustment into account— 

(i) Any net operating loss and tax 
credit carryforwards will be allowed to 
offset any positive section 481(a) ad-
justment, 

(ii) Any net operating loss arising in 
the year of change or in any subse-
quent year that is attributable to a 
negative section 481(a) adjustment may 
be carried back to earlier taxable years 
in accordance with section 172, and 

(iii) For purposes of determining esti-
mated income tax payments under sec-
tions 6654 and 6655, the section 481(a) 
adjustment will be recognized in tax-
able income ratably throughout a tax-
able year. 

(5) Outstanding section 481(a) adjust-
ment from previous change in method of 
accounting. If a taxpayer changed its 
method of accounting to the cash 
method for a taxable year prior to the 
year the taxpayer was required by this 
section to change from the cash meth-
od (the section 448 year), any section 
481(a) adjustment from such prior 
change in method of accounting that is 
outstanding as of the section 448 year 
shall be taken into account in accord-
ance with the provisions of this para-
graph (g)(5). A taxpayer shall account 
for any remaining portion of the prior 
section 481(a) adjustment outstanding 
as of the section 448 year by continuing 
to take such remaining portion into ac-
count under the provisions and condi-
tions of the prior change in method of 
accounting, or, at the taxpayer’s op-
tion, combining or netting the remain-
ing portion of the prior section 481(a) 
adjustment with the section 481(a) ad-
justment required under this section, 
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and taking into account under the pro-
visions of this section the resulting net 
amount of the adjustment. Any tax-
payer choosing to combine or net the 
section 481(a) adjustments as described 
in the preceding sentence shall indi-
cate such choice on the Form 3115 re-
quired to be filed by such taxpayer 
under the provisions of paragraph (h) of 
this section. 

(h) Procedures for change in method of 
accounting—(1) Applicability. Paragraph 
(h) of this section applies to taxpayers 
who change from the cash method as 
required by this section. Paragraph (h) 
of this section does not apply to a 
change in accounting method required 
by any Code section (or regulations 
thereunder) other than this section. 

(2) Automatic rule for changes to an 
overall accrual method—(i) Timely 
changes in method of accounting. Not-
withstanding any other available pro-
cedures to change to the accrual meth-
od of accounting, a taxpayer to whom 
paragraph (h) of this section applies 
who desires to make a change to an 
overall accrual method for its first sec-
tion 448 year must make that change 
under the provisions of this paragraph 
(h)(2). A taxpayer changing to an over-
all accrual method under this para-
graph (h)(2) must file a current Form 
3115 by the time prescribed in para-
graph (h)(2)(ii). In addition, the tax-
payer must set forth on a statement 
accompanying the Form 3115 the period 
over which the section 481(a) adjust-
ment will be taken into account and 
the basis for such conclusion. More-
over, the taxpayer must type or legibly 
print the following statement at the 
top of page 1 of the Form 3115: ‘‘Auto-
matic Change to Accrual Method—Sec-
tion 448.’’ The consent of the Commis-
sioner to the change in method of ac-
counting is granted to taxpayers who 
change to an overall accrual method 
under this paragraph (h)(2). See para-
graph (g)(2)(i), (g)(2)(ii), or (g)(3) of this 
section, whichever is applicable, for 
rules to account for the section 481(a) 
adjustment. 

(ii) Time and manner for filing Form 
3115—(A) In general. Except as provided 
in paragraph (h)(2)(ii)(B) of this sec-
tion, the Form 3115 required by para-
graph (h)(2)(i) must be filed no later 
than the due date (determined with re-

gard to extensions) of the taxpayer’s 
federal income tax return for the first 
section 448 year and must be attached 
to that return. 

(B) Extension of filing deadline. Not-
withstanding paragraph (h)(2)(ii)(A) of 
this section, the filing of the Form 3115 
required by paragraph (h)(2)(i) shall not 
be considered late if such Form 3115 is 
attached to a timely filed amended in-
come tax return for the first section 
448 year, provided that— 

(1) The taxpayer’s first section 448 
year is a taxable year that begins (or, 
pursuant to § 1.441–2(c), is deemed to 
begin) in 1987, 1988, 1989, or 1990, 

(2) The taxpayer has not been con-
tacted for examination, is not before 
appeals, and is not before a federal 
court with respect to an income tax 
issue (each as defined in applicable ad-
ministrative pronouncements), unless 
the taxpayer also complies with any re-
quirements for approval in those appli-
cable administrative pronouncements, 
and 

(3) Any amended return required by 
this paragraph (h)(2)(ii)(B) is filed on or 
before July 8, 1991. 
Filing an amended return under this 
paragraph (h)(2)(ii)(B) does not extend 
the time for making any other elec-
tion. Thus, for example, taxpayers that 
comply with this section by filing an 
amended return pursuant to this para-
graph (h)(2)(ii)(B) may not elect out of 
section 448 pursuant to paragraph (i)(2) 
of this section. 

(3) Changes to a method other than 
overall accrual method—(i) In general. A 
taxpayer to whom paragraph (h) of this 
section applies who desires to change 
to a special method of accounting must 
make that change under the provisions 
of this paragraph (h)(3), except to the 
extent other special procedures have 
been promulgated regarding the special 
method of accounting. Such a taxpayer 
includes taxpayers who change to both 
an accrual method of accounting and a 
special method of accounting such as a 
long-term contract method. In order to 
change an accounting method under 
this paragraph (h)(3), a taxpayer must 
submit an application for change in ac-
counting method under the applicable 
administrative procedures in effect at 
the time of change, including the appli-
cable procedures regarding the time 
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and place of filing the application for 
change in method. Moreover, a tax-
payer who changes an accounting 
method under this paragraph (h)(3) 
must type or legibly print the fol-
lowing statement on the top of page 1 
of Form 3115: ‘‘Change to a Special 
Method of Accounting—Section 448.’’ 
The filing of a Form 3115 by any tax-
payer requesting a change of method of 
accounting under this paragraph (h)(3) 
for its taxable year beginning in 1987 
will not be considered late if the form 
is filed with the appropriate office of 
the Internal Revenue Service on or be-
fore the later of: the date that is the 
180th day of the taxable year of change; 
or September 14, 1987. If the Commis-
sioner approves the taxpayer’s applica-
tion for change in method of account-
ing, the timing of the adjustment re-
quired under section 481 (a), if applica-
ble, will be determined under the provi-
sions of paragraph (g)(2)(i), (g)(2)(ii), or 
(g)(3) of this section, whichever is ap-
plicable. If the Commissioner denies 
the taxpayer’s application for change 
in accounting method, or if the tax-
payer’s application is untimely, the 
taxpayer must change to an overall ac-
crual method of accounting under the 
provisions of either paragraph (h)(2) or 
(h)(4) of this section, whichever is ap-
plicable. 

(ii) Extension of filing deadline. Not-
withstanding paragraph (h)(3)(i) of this 
section, if the events or circumstances 
which under section 448 disqualify a 
taxpayer from using the cash method 
occur after the time prescribed under 
applicable procedures for filing the 
Form 3115, the filing of such form shall 
not be considered late if such form is 
filed on or before 30 days after the close 
of the taxable year. 

(4) Untimely change in method of ac-
counting to comply with this section. Un-
less a taxpayer to whom paragraph (h) 
of this section applies complies with 
the provisions of paragraph (h)(2) or 
(h)(3) of this section for its first section 
448 year, the taxpayer must comply 
with the requirements of § 1.446–1 (e)(3) 
(including any applicable administra-
tive procedure that is prescribed there-
under after January 7, 1991 specifically 
for purposes of complying with this 
section) in order to secure the consent 
of the Commissioner to change to a 

method of accounting that is in com-
pliance with the provisions of this sec-
tion. The taxpayer shall be subject to 
any terms and conditions (including 
the year of change) as may be imposed 
by the Commissioner. 

(i) Effective date—(1) In general. Ex-
cept as provided in paragraph (i)(2), (3), 
(4), and (5) of this section, this section 
applies to any taxable year beginning 
after December 31, 1986. 

(2) Election out of section 448—(i) In 
general. A taxpayer may elect not to 
have this section apply to any (A) 
transaction with a related party (with-
in the meaning of section 267(b) of the 
Internal Revenue Code of 1954, as in ef-
fect on October 21, 1986), (B) loan, or (C) 
lease, if such transaction, loan, or lease 
was entered into on or before Sep-
tember 25, 1985. Any such election de-
scribed in the preceding sentence may 
be made separately with respect to 
each transaction, loan, or lease. For 
rules relating to the making of such 
election, see § 301.9100–7T (temporary 
regulations relating to elections under 
the Tax Reform Act of 1986). Notwith-
standing the provisions of this para-
graph (i)(2), the gross receipts attrib-
utable to a transaction, loan, or lease 
described in this paragraph (i)(2) shall 
be taken into account for purposes of 
the $5,000,000 gross receipts test de-
scribed in paragraph (f) of this section. 

(ii) Special rules for loans. If the tax-
payer makes an election under para-
graph (i)(2)(i) of this section with re-
spect to a loan entered into on or be-
fore September 25, 1985, the election 
shall apply only with respect to 
amounts that are attributable to the 
loan balance outstanding on September 
25, 1985. The election shall not apply to 
any amounts advanced or lent after 
September 25, 1985, regardless of wheth-
er the loan agreement was entered into 
on or before such date. Moreover, any 
payments made on outstanding loan 
balances after September 25, 1985, shall 
be deemed to first extinguish loan bal-
ances outstanding on September 25, 
1985, regardless of any contrary treat-
ment of such loan payments by the 
borrower and lender. 

(3) Certain contracts entered into before 
September 25, 1985. This section does not 
apply to a contract for the acquisition 
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or transfer of real property or a con-
tract for services related to the acqui-
sition or development of real property 
if— 

(i) The contract was entered into be-
fore September 25, 1985; and 

(ii) The sole element of the contract 
which was not performed as of Sep-
tember 25, 1985, was payment for such 
property or services. 

(4) Transitional rule for paragraphs (g) 
and (h) of this section. To the extent the 
provisions of paragraphs (g) and (h) of 
this section were not reflected in para-
graphs (g) and (h) of § 1.448–1T (as set 
forth in 26 CFR part 1 as revised on 
April 1, 1993), paragraphs (g) and (h) of 
this section will not be adversely ap-
plied to a taxpayer with respect to 
transactions entered into before De-
cember 27, 1993. 

(5) Effective date of paragraph (g)(2)(i). 
Paragraph (g)(2)(i) of this section ap-
plies to taxable years ending on or 
after June 16, 2004. 

[T.D. 8514, 58 FR 68299, Dec. 27, 1993, as 
amended by T.D. 8996, 67 FR 35012, May 17, 
2002; T.D. 9131, 69 FR 33572, June 16, 2004] 

§ 1.448–1T Limitation on the use of the 
cash receipts and disbursements 
method of accounting (temporary). 

(a) Limitation on accounting method— 
(1) In general. This section prescribes 
regulations under section 448 relating 
to the limitation on the use of the cash 
receipts and disbursements method of 
accounting (the cash method) by cer-
tain taxpayers. 

(2) Limitation rule. Except as other-
wise provided in this section, the com-
putation of taxable income using the 
cash method is prohibited in the case 
of a— 

(i) C corporation, 
(ii) Partnership with a C corporation 

as a partner, or 
(iii) Tax shelter. 

A partnership is described in paragraph 
(a)(2)(ii) of this section, if the partner-
ship has a C corporation as a partner at 
any time during the partnership’s tax-
able year beginning after December 31, 
1986. 

(3) Meaning of C corporation. For pur-
poses of this section, the term ‘‘C cor-
poration’’ includes any corporation 
that is not an S corporation. For exam-
ple, a regulated investment company 

(as defined in section 851) or a real es-
tate investment trust (as defined in 
section 856) is a C corporation for pur-
poses of this section. In addition, a 
trust subject to tax under section 511 
(b) shall be treated, for purposes of this 
section, as a C corporation, but only 
with respect to the portion of its ac-
tivities that constitute an unrelated 
trade or business. Similarly, for pur-
poses of this section, a corporation 
that is exempt from federal income 
taxes under section 501 (a) shall be 
treated as a C corporation only with 
respect to the portion of its activities 
that constitute an unrelated trade or 
business. Moreover, for purposes of de-
termining whether a partnership has a 
C corporation as a partner, any part-
nership described in paragraph (a)(2)(ii) 
of this section is treated as a C cor-
poration. Thus, if partnership ABC has 
a partner that is a partnership with a C 
corporation, then, for purposes of this 
section, partnership ABC is treated as 
a partnership with a C corporation 
partner. 

(4) Treatment of a combination of meth-
ods. For purposes of this section, the 
use of a method of accounting that 
records some, but not all, items on the 
cash method shall be considered the 
use of the cash method. Thus, a C cor-
poration that uses a combination of ac-
counting methods including the use of 
the cash method is subject to this sec-
tion. 

(b) Tax shelter defined—(1) In general. 
For purposes of this section, the term 
‘‘tax shelter’’ means any— 

(i) Enterprise (other than a C cor-
poration) if at any time (including tax-
able years beginning before January 1, 
1987) interests in such enterprise have 
been offered for sale in any offering re-
quired to be registered with any federal 
or state agency having the authority 
to regulate the offering of securities 
for sale, 

(ii) Syndicate (within the meaning of 
paragraph (b)(3) of this section), or 

(iii) Tax shelter within the meaning 
of section 6662(d)(2)(C). 

(2) Requirement of registration. For 
purposes of paragraph (b)(1)(i) of this 
section, an offering is required to be 
registered with a federal or state agen-
cy if, under the applicable federal or 
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state law, failure to register the offer-
ing would result in a violation of the 
applicable federal or state law (regard-
less of whether the offering is in fact 
registered). In addition, an offering is 
required to be registered with a federal 
or state agency if, under the applicable 
federal or state law, failure to file a no-
tice of exemption from registration 
would result in a violation of the appli-
cable federal or state law (regardless of 
whether the notice is in fact filed). 

(3) Meaning of syndicate. For purposes 
of paragraph (b)(1)(ii) of this section, 
the term ‘‘syndicate’’ means a partner-
ship or other entity (other than a C 
corporation) if more than 35 percent of 
the losses of such entity during the 
taxable year (for taxable years begin-
ning after December 31, 1986) are allo-
cated to limited partners or limited en-
trepreneurs. For purposes of this para-
graph (b)(3), the term ‘‘limited entre-
preneur’’ has the same meaning given 
such term in section 464 (e)(2). In addi-
tion, in determining whether an inter-
est in a partnership is held by a limited 
partner, or an interest in an entity or 
enterprise is held by a limited entre-
preneur, section 464 (c)(2) shall apply in 
the case of the trade or business of 
farming (as defined in paragraph (d)(2) 
of this section), and section 1256 
(e)(3)(C) shall apply in any other case. 
Moreover, for purposes of this para-
graph (b)(3), the losses of a partnership, 
entity, or enterprise (the enterprise) 
means the excess of the deductions al-
lowable to the enterprise over the 
amount of income recognized by such 
enterprise under the enterprise’s meth-
od of accounting used for federal in-
come tax purposes (determined without 
regard to this section). For this pur-
pose, gains or losses from the sale of 
capital assets or section 1221 (2) assets 
are not taken into account. 

(4) Presumed tax avoidance. For pur-
poses of paragraph (b)(1)(iii) of this sec-
tion, marketed arrangements in which 
persons carrying on farming activities 
using the services of a common mana-
gerial or administrative service will be 
presumed to have the principal purpose 
of tax avoidance if such persons use 
borrowed funds to prepay a substantial 
portion of their farming expenses (e.g., 
payment for farm supplies that will not 
be used or consumed until a taxable 

year subsequent to the taxable year of 
payment). 

(5) Taxable year tax shelter must 
change accounting method. A partner-
ship, entity, or enterprise that is a tax 
shelter must change from the cash 
method for the later of (i) the first tax-
able year beginning after December 31, 
1986, or (ii) the taxable year that such 
partnership, entity, or enterprise be-
comes a tax shelter. 

(c) Effect of section 448 on other provi-
sions. Nothing in section 448 shall have 
any effect on the application of any 
other provision of law that would oth-
erwise limit the use of the cash meth-
od, and no inference shall be drawn 
from section 448 with respect to the ap-
plication of any such provision. For ex-
ample, nothing in section 448 affects 
the requirement of section 447 that cer-
tain corporations must use an accrual 
method of accounting in computing 
taxable income from farming, or the 
requirement of § 1.446–1(c)(2) that an ac-
crual method be used with regard to 
purchases and sales of inventory. Simi-
larly, nothing in section 448 affects the 
authority of the Commissioner under 
section 446(b) to require the use of an 
accounting method that clearly re-
flects income, or the requirement 
under section 446(e) that a taxpayer se-
cure the consent of the Commissioner 
before changing its method of account-
ing. For example, a taxpayer using the 
cash method may be required to change 
to an accrual method of accounting 
under section 446(b) because such meth-
od clearly reflects that taxpayer’s in-
come, even though the taxpayer is not 
prohibited by section 448 from using 
the cash method. Similarly, a taxpayer 
using an accrual method of accounting 
that is not prohibited by section 448 
from using the cash method may not 
change to the cash method unless the 
taxpayer secures the consent of the 
Commissioner under section 446(e), 
and, in the opinion of the Commis-
sioner, the use of the cash method 
clearly reflects that taxpayer’s income 
under section 446(b). 

(d) Exception for farming business—(1) 
In general. Except in the case of a tax 
shelter, this section shall not apply to 
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any farming business. A taxpayer en-
gaged in a farming business and a sepa-
rate nonfarming business is not prohib-
ited by this section from using the cash 
method with respect to the farming 
business, even though the taxpayer 
may be prohibited by this section from 
using the cash method with respect to 
the nonfarming business. 

(2) Meaning of farming business. For 
purposes of paragraph (d) of this sec-
tion, the term ‘‘farming business’’ 
means— 

(i) The trade or business of farming 
as defined in section 263A(e)(4) (includ-
ing the operation of a nursery or sod 
farm, or the raising or harvesting of 
trees bearing fruit, nuts, or other 
crops, or ornamental trees), or 

(ii) The raising, harvesting , or grow-
ing of trees described in section 
263A(c)(5) (relating to trees raised, har-
vested, or grown by the taxpayer other 
than trees described in paragraph 
(d)(2)(i) of this section). 
Thus, for purposes of this section, the 
term ‘‘farming business’’ includes the 
raising of timber. For purposes of this 
section, the term ‘‘farming business’’ 
does not include the processing of com-
modities or products beyond those ac-
tivities normally incident to the grow-
ing, raising or harvesting of such prod-
ucts. For example, assume that a C 
corporation taxpayer is in the business 
of growing and harvesting wheat and 
other grains. The taxpayer processes 
the harvested grains to produce breads, 
cereals, and similar food products 
which it sells to customers in the 
course of its business. Although the 
taxpayer is in the farming business 
with respect to the growing and har-
vesting of grain, the taxpayer is not in 
the farming business with respect to 
the processing of such grains to 
produce food products which the tax-
payer sells to customers. Similarly, as-
sume that a taxpayer is in the business 
of raising poultry or other livestock. 
The taxpayer uses the livestock in a 
meat processing operation in which the 
livestock are slaughtered, processed, 
and packaged or canned for sale to cus-
tomers. Although the taxpayer is in 
the farming business with respect to 
the raising of livestock, the taxpayer is 
not in the farming business with re-
spect to the meat processing operation. 

However, under this section the term 
‘‘farming business’’ does include proc-
essing activities which are normally 
incident to the growing, raising or har-
vesting of agricultural products. For 
example, assume a taxpayer is in the 
business of growing fruits and vegeta-
bles. When the fruits and vegetables 
are ready to be harvested, the taxpayer 
picks, washes, inspects, and packages 
the fruits and vegetables for sale. Such 
activities are normally incident to the 
raising of these crops by farmers. The 
taxpayer will be considered to be in the 
business of farming with respect to the 
growing of fruits and vegetables, and 
the processing activities incident to 
the harvest. 

(e) Exception for qualified personal 
service corporation—(1) In general. Ex-
cept in the case of a tax shelter, this 
section does not apply to a qualified 
personal service corporation. 

(2) Certain treatment for qualified per-
sonal service corporation. For purposes 
of paragraph (a)(2)(ii) of this section 
(relating to whether a partnership has 
a C corporation as a partner), a quali-
fied personal service corporation shall 
be treated as an individual. 

(3) Meaning of qualified personal serv-
ice corporation. For purposes of this sec-
tion, the term ‘‘qualified personal serv-
ice corporation’’ means any corpora-
tion that meets— 

(i) The function test paragraph (e)(4) 
of this section, and 

(ii) The ownership test of paragraph 
(e)(5) of this section. 

(4) Function test—(i) In general. A cor-
poration meets the function test if sub-
stantially all the corporation’s activi-
ties for a taxable year involve the per-
formance of services in one or more of 
the following fields— 

(A) Health, 
(B) Law, 
(C) Engineering (including surveying 

and mapping), 
(D) Architecture, 
(E) Accounting, 
(F) Actuarial science, 
(G) Performing arts, or 
(H) Consulting. 

Substantially all of the activities of a 
corporation are involved in the per-
formance of services in any field de-
scribed in the preceding sentence (a 
qualifying field), only if 95 percent or 
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more of the time spent by employees of 
the corporation, serving in their capac-
ity as such, is devoted to the perform-
ance of services in a qualifying field. 
For purposes of determining whether 
this 95 percent test is satisfied, the per-
formance of any activity incident to 
the actual performance of services in a 
qualifying field is considered the per-
formance of services in that field. Ac-
tivities incident to the performance of 
services in a qualifying field include 
the supervision of employees engaged 
in directly providing services to cli-
ents, and the performance of adminis-
trative and support services incident to 
such activities. 

(ii) Meaning of services performed in 
the field of health. For purposes of para-
graph (e)(4)(i)(A) of this section, the 
performance of services in the field of 
health means the provision of medical 
services by physicians, nurses, den-
tists, and other similar healthcare pro-
fessionals. The performance of services 
in the field of health does not include 
the provision of services not directly 
related to a medical field, even though 
the services may purportedly relate to 
the health of the service recipient. For 
example, the performance of services in 
the field of health does not include the 
operation of health clubs or health spas 
that provide physical exercise or condi-
tioning to their customers. 

(iii) Meaning of services performed in 
the field of performing arts. For purposes 
of paragraph (e)(4)(i)(G) of this section, 
the performance of services in the field 
of the performing arts means the provi-
sion of services by actors, actresses, 
singers, musicians, entertainers, and 
similar artists in their capacity as 
such. The performance of services in 
the field of the performing arts does 
not include the provision of services by 
persons who themselves are not per-
forming artists (e.g., persons who may 
manage or promote such artists, and 
other persons in a trade or business 
that relates to the performing arts). 
Similarly, the performance of services 
in the field of the performing arts does 
not include the provision of services by 
persons who broadcast or otherwise 
disseminate the performances of such 
artists to members of the public (e.g., 
employees of a radio station that 
broadcasts the performances of musi-

cians and singers). Finally, the per-
formance of services in the field of the 
performing arts does not include the 
provision of services by athletes. 

(iv) Meaning of services performed in 
the field of consulting—(A) In general. 
For purposes of paragraph (e)(4)(i)(H) of 
this section, the performance of serv-
ices in the field of consulting means 
the provision of advice and counsel. 
The performance of services in the field 
of consulting does not include the per-
formance of services other than advice 
and counsel, such as sales or brokerage 
services, or economically similar serv-
ices. For purposes of the preceding sen-
tence, the determination of whether a 
person’s services are sales or brokerage 
services, or economically similar serv-
ices, shall be based on all the facts and 
circumstances of that person’s busi-
ness. Such facts and circumstances in-
clude, for example, the manner in 
which the taxpayer is compensated for 
the services provided (e.g., whether the 
compensation for the services is con-
tingent upon the consummation of the 
transaction that the services were in-
tended to effect). 

(B) Examples. The following examples 
illustrate the provisions of paragraph 
(e)(4)(iv)(A) of this section. The exam-
ples do not address all types of services 
that may or may not qualify as con-
sulting. The determination of whether 
activities not specifically addressed in 
the examples qualify as consulting 
shall be made by comparing the service 
activities in question to the types of 
service activities discussed in the ex-
amples. With respect to a corporation 
which performs services which qualify 
as consulting under this section, and 
other services which do not qualify as 
consulting, see paragraph (e)(4)(i) of 
this section which requires that sub-
stantially all of the corporation’s ac-
tivities involve the performance of 
services in a qualifying field. 

Example (1). A taxpayer is in the business 
of providing economic analyses and forecasts 
of business prospects for its clients. Based on 
these analyses and forecasts, the taxpayer 
advises its clients on their business activi-
ties. For example, the taxpayer may analyze 
the economic conditions and outlook for a 
particular industry which a client is consid-
ering entering. The taxpayer will then make 
recommendations and advise the client on 
the prospects of entering the industry, as 
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well as on other matters regarding the cli-
ent’s activities in such industry. The tax-
payer provides similar services to other cli-
ents, involving, for example, economic anal-
yses and evaluations of business prospects in 
different areas of the United States or in 
other countries, or economic analyses of 
overall economic trends and the provision of 
advice based on these analyses and evalua-
tions. The taxpayer is considered to be en-
gaged in the performance of services in the 
field of consulting. 

Example (2). A taxpayer is in the business 
of providing services that consist of deter-
mining a client’s electronic data processing 
needs. The taxpayer will study and examine 
the client’s business, focusing on the types of 
data and information relevant to the client 
and the needs of the client’s employees for 
access to this information. The taxpayer will 
then make recommendations regarding the 
design and implementation of data proc-
essing systems intended to meet the needs of 
the client. The taxpayer does not, however, 
provide the client with additional computer 
programming services distinct from the rec-
ommendations made by the taxpayer with 
respect to the design and implementation of 
the client’s data processing systems. The 
taxpayer is considered to be engaged in the 
performance of services in the field of con-
sulting. 

Example (3). A taxpayer is in the business 
of providing services that consist of deter-
mining a client’s management and business 
structure needs. The taxpayer will study the 
client’s organization, including, for example, 
the departments assigned to perform specific 
functions, lines of authority in the manage-
rial hierarchy, personnel hiring, job respon-
sibility, and personnel evaluations and com-
pensation. Based on the study, the taxpayer 
will then advise the client on changes in the 
client’s management and business structure, 
including, for example, the restructuring of 
the client’s departmental systems or its 
lines of managerial authority. The taxpayer 
is considered to be engaged in the perform-
ance of services in the field of consulting. 

Example (4). A taxpayer is in the business 
of providing financial planning services. The 
taxpayer will study a particular client’s fi-
nancial situation, including, for example, 
the client’s present income, savings and in-
vestments, and anticipated future economic 
and financial needs. Based on this study, the 
taxpayer will then assist the client in mak-
ing decisions and plans regarding the client’s 
financial activities. Such financial planning 
includes the design of a personal budget to 
assist the client in monitoring the client’s fi-
nancial situation, the adoption of invest-
ment strategies tailored to the client’s 
needs, and other similar services. The tax-
payer is considered to be engaged in the per-
formance of services in the field of con-
sulting. 

Example (5). A taxpayer is in the business 
of executing transactions for customers in-
volving various types of securities or com-
modities generally traded through organized 
exchanges or other similar networks. The 
taxpayer provides its clients with economic 
analyses and forecasts of conditions in var-
ious industries and businesses. Based on 
these analyses, the taxpayer makes rec-
ommendations regarding transactions in se-
curities and commodities. Clients place or-
ders with the taxpayer to trade securities or 
commodities based on the taxpayer’s rec-
ommendations. The taxpayer’s compensation 
for its services is typically based on the 
trade orders. The taxpayer is not considered 
to be engaged in the performance of services 
in the field of consulting. The taxpayer is en-
gaged in brokerage services. Relevant to this 
determination is the fact that the compensa-
tion of the taxpayer for its services is con-
tingent upon the consummation of the trans-
action the services were intended to effect 
(i.e., the execution of trade orders for its cli-
ents). 

Example (6). A taxpayer is in the business 
of studying a client’s needs regarding its 
data processing facilities and making rec-
ommendations to the client regarding the 
design and implementation of data proc-
essing systems. The client will then order 
computers and other data processing equip-
ment through the taxpayer based on the tax-
payer’s recommendations. The taxpayer’s 
compensation for its services is typically 
based on the equipment orders made by the 
clients. The taxpayer is not considered to be 
engaged in the performance of services in the 
field of consulting. The taxpayer is engaged 
in the performance of sales services. Rel-
evant to this determination is the fact that 
the compensation of the taxpayer for its 
services it contingent upon the consumma-
tion of the transaction the services were in-
tended to effect (i.e., the execution of equip-
ment orders for its clients). 

Example (7). A taxpayer is in the business 
of assisting businesses in meeting their per-
sonnel requirements by referring job appli-
cants to employers with hiring needs in a 
particular area. The taxpayer may be in-
formed by potential employers of their need 
for job applicants, or, alternatively, the tax-
payer may become aware of the client’s per-
sonnel requirements after the taxpayer stud-
ies and examines the client’s management 
and business structure. The taxpayer’s com-
pensation for its services is typically based 
on the job applicants, referred by the tax-
payer to the clients, who accept employment 
positions with the clients. The taxpayer is 
not considered to be engaged in the perform-
ance of services in the field of consulting. 
The taxpayer is involved in the performance 
of services economically similar to broker-
age services. Relevant to this determination 
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is the fact that the compensation of the tax-
payer for its services is contingent upon the 
consummation of the transaction the serv-
ices were intended to effect (i.e., the hiring 
of a job applicant by the client). 

Example (8). The facts are the same as in 
example (7), except that the taxpayer’s cli-
ents are individuals who use the services of 
the taxpayer to obtain employment posi-
tions. The taxpayer is typically compensated 
by its clients who obtain employment as a 
result of the taxpayer’s services. For the rea-
sons set forth in example (7), the taxpayer is 
not considered to be engaged in the perform-
ance of services in the field of consulting. 

Example (9). A taxpayer is in the business 
of assisting clients in placing advertisements 
for their goods and services. The taxpayer 
analyzes the conditions and trends in the cli-
ent’s particular industry, and then makes 
recommendations to the client regarding the 
types of advertisements which should be 
placed by the client and the various types of 
advertising media (e.g., radio, television, 
magazines, etc.) which should be used by the 
client. The client will then purchase, 
through the taxpayer, advertisements in var-
ious media based on the taxpayer’s rec-
ommendations. The taxpayer’s compensation 
for its services is typically based on the par-
ticular orders for advertisements which the 
client makes. The taxpayer is not considered 
to be engaged in the performance of services 
in the field of consulting. The taxpayer is en-
gaged in the performance of services eco-
nomically similar to brokerage services. Rel-
evant to this determination is the fact that 
the compensation of the taxpayer for its 
services is contingent upon the consumma-
tion of the transaction the services were in-
tended to effect (i.e., the placing of adver-
tisements by clients). 

Example (10). A taxpayer is in the business 
of selling insurance (including life and cas-
ualty insurance), annuities, and other simi-
lar insurance products to various individual 
and business clients. The taxpayer will study 
the particular client’s financial situation, 
including, for example, the client’s present 
income, savings and investments, business 
and personal insurance risks, and antici-
pated future economic and financial needs. 
Based on this study, the taxpayer will then 
make recommendations to the client regard-
ing the desirability of various insurance 
products. The client will then purchase these 
various insurance products through the tax-
payer. The taxpayer’s compensation for its 
services is typically based on the purchases 
made by the clients. The taxpayer is not con-
sidered to be engaged in the performance of 
services in the field of consulting. The tax-
payer is engaged in the performance of bro-
kerage or sales services. Relevant to this de-
termination is the fact that the compensa-
tion of the taxpayer for its services is con-
tingent upon the consummation of the trans-

action the services were intended to effect 
(i.e., the purchase of insurance products by 
its clients). 

(5) Ownership test—(i) In general. A 
corporation meets the ownership test, 
if at all times during the taxable year, 
substantially all the corporation’s 
stock, by value, is held, directly or in-
directly, by— 

(A) Employees performing services 
for such corporation in connection 
with activities involving a field re-
ferred to in paragraph (e)(4) of this sec-
tion, 

(B) Retired employees who had per-
formed such services for such corpora-
tion, 

(C) The estate of any individual de-
scribed in paragraph (e)(5)(i) (A) or (B) 
of this section, or 

(D) Any other person who acquired 
such stock by reason of the death of an 
individual described in paragraph 
(e)(5)(i) (A) or (B) of this section, but 
only for the 2-year period beginning on 
the date of the death of such indi-
vidual. 

For purposes of this paragraph (e)(5) of 
this section, the term ‘‘substantially 
all’’ means an amount equal to or 
greater than 95 percent. 

(ii) Definition of employee. For pur-
poses of the ownership test of this 
paragraph (e)(5) of this section, a per-
son shall not be considered an em-
ployee of a corporation unless the serv-
ices performed by that person for such 
corporation, based on the facts and cir-
cumstances, are more than de minimis. 
In addition, a person who is an em-
ployee of a corporation shall not be 
treated as an employee of another cor-
poration merely by reason of the em-
ployer corporation and the other cor-
poration being members of the same af-
filiated group or otherwise related. 

(iii) Attribution rules. For purposes of 
this paragraph (e)(5) of this section, a 
corporation’s stock is considered held 
indirectly by a person if, and to the ex-
tent, such person owns a proportionate 
interest in a partnership, S corpora-
tion, or qualified personal service cor-
poration that owns such stock. No 
other arrangement or type of owner-
ship shall constitute indirect owner-
ship of a corporation’s stock for pur-
poses of this paragraph (e)(5) of this 
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section. Moreover, stock of a corpora-
tion held by a trust is considered held 
by a person if, and to the extent, such 
person is treated under subpart E, part 
I, subchapter J, chapter 1 of the Code 
as the owner of the portion of the trust 
that consists of such stock. 

(iv) Disregard of community property 
laws. For purposes of this paragraph 
(e)(5) of this section, community prop-
erty laws shall be disregarded. Thus, in 
determining the stock ownership of a 
corporation, stock owned by a spouse 
solely by reason of community prop-
erty laws shall be treated as owned by 
the other spouse. 

(v) Treatment of certain stock plans. 
For purposes of this paragraph (e)(5) of 
this section, stock held by a plan de-
scribed in section 401 (a) that is exempt 
from tax under section 501 (a) shall be 
treated as held by an employee de-
scribed in paragraph (e)(5)(i)(A) of this 
section. 

(vi) Special election for certain affili-
ated groups. For purposes of deter-
mining whether the stock ownership 
test of this paragraph (e)(5) of this sec-
tion has been met, at the election of 
the common parent of an affiliated 
group (within the meaning of section 
1504 (a)), all members of such group 
shall be treated as one taxpayer if sub-
stantially all (within the meaning of 
paragraph (e)(4)(i) of this section) the 
activities of all such members (in the 
aggregate) are in the same field de-
scribed in paragraph (e)(4)(i)(A)–(H) of 
this section. For rules relating to the 
making of the election, see 26 CFR 5h.5 
(temporary regulations relating to 
elections under the Tax Reform Act of 
1986). 

(vii) Examples. The following exam-
ples illustrate the provisions of para-
graph (e) of this section: 

Example (1). (i) X, a Corporation, is engaged 
in the business of providing accounting serv-
ices to its clients. These services consist of 
the preparation of audit and financial state-
ments and the preparation of tax returns. 
For purposes of section 448, such services 
consist of the performance of services in the 
field of accounting. In addition, for purposes 
of section 448, the supervision of employees 
directly preparing the statements and re-
turns, and the performance of all administra-
tive and support services incident to such ac-
tivities (including secretarial, janitorial, 
purchasing, personnel, security, and payroll 

services) are the performance of services in 
the field of accounting. 

(ii) In addition, X owns and leases a por-
tion of an office building. For purposes of 
this section, the following types of activities 
undertaken by the employees of X shall be 
considered as the performance of services in 
a field other than the field of accounting: (A) 
services directly relating to the leasing ac-
tivities, e.g., time spent in leasing and main-
taining the leased portion of the building; 
(B) supervision of employees engaged in di-
rectly providing services in the leasing ac-
tivity; and (C) all administrative and support 
services incurred incident to services de-
scribed in (A) and (B). The leasing activities 
of X are considered the performance of serv-
ices in a field other than the field of account-
ing, regardless of whether such leasing ac-
tivities constitute a trade or business under 
the Code. If the employees of X spend 95% or 
more of their time in the performance of 
services in the field of accounting, X satis-
fies the function test of paragraph (e)(4) of 
this section. 

Example (2). Assume that Y, a C corpora-
tion, meets the function test of paragraph 
(e)(4) of this section. Assume further that all 
the employees of Y are performing services 
for Y in a qualifying field as defined in para-
graph (e)(4) of this section. P, a partnership, 
owns 40%, by value, of the stock of Y. The re-
maining 60% of the stock of Y is owned di-
rectly by employees of Y. Employees of Y 
have an aggregate interest of 90% in the cap-
ital and profits of P. This, 96% of the stock 
of Y is held directly, or indirectly, by em-
ployees of Y performing services in a quali-
fying field. Accordingly, Y meets the owner-
ship test of paragraph (e)(5) of this section 
and is a qualified personal service corpora-
tion. 

Example (3). The facts are the same as in 
example (2), except that 40% of the stock of 
Y is owned by Z, a C corporation. The re-
maining 60% of the stock is owned directly 
by the employees of Y. Employees of Y own 
90% of the stock, by value, of Z. Assume that 
Z independently qualifies as a personal serv-
ice corporation. The result is the same as in 
example (2), i.e., 96% of the stock of Y is 
held, directly or indirectly, by employees of 
Y performing services in a qualifying field. 
Thus, Y is a qualified personal service cor-
poration. 

Example (4). The facts are the same as in 
example (3), except that Z does not independ-
ently qualify as a personal service corpora-
tion. Because Z is not a qualified personal 
service corporation, the Y stock owned by Z 
is not treated as being held indirectly by the 
Z shareholders. Consequently, only 60% of 
the stock of Y is held, directly or indirectly, 
by employees of Y. Thus, Y does not meet 
the ownership test of paragraph (e)(5) of this 
section, and is not a qualified personal serv-
ice corporation. 
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Example (5). Assume that W, a C corpora-
tion, meets the function test of paragraph 
(e)(4) of this section. In addition, assume 
that all the employees of W are performing 
services for W in a qualifying field. Nominal 
legal title to 100% of the stock of W is held 
by employees of W. However, due solely to 
the operation of community property laws, 
20% of the stock of W is held by spouses of 
such employees who themselves are not em-
ployees of W. In determining the ownership 
of the stock, community property laws are 
disregarded. Thus, Y meets the ownership 
test of paragraph (e)(5) of this section, and is 
a qualified personal service corporation. 

Example (6). Assume that 90% of the stock 
of T, a C corporation, is directly owned by 
the employees of T. Spouses of T’s employees 
directly own 5% of the stock of T. The 
spouses are not employees of T, and their 
ownership does not occur solely by operation 
of community property laws. In addition, 5% 
of the stock of T is held by trusts (other than 
a trust described in section 401(a) that is ex-
empt from tax under section 501(a)), the sole 
beneficiaries of which are employees of T. 
The employees are not treated as owners of 
the trusts under subpart E, part I, sub-
chapter J, chapter 1 of the Code. Since a per-
son is not treated as owning the stock of a 
corporation owned by that person’s spouse, 
or by any portion of a trust that is not treat-
ed as owned by such person under subpart E, 
only 90% of the stock of T is treated as held, 
directly or indirectly, by employees of T. 
Thus, T does not meet the ownership test of 
paragraph (e)(5) of this section, and is not a 
qualified personal service corporation. 

Example (7). Assume that Y, a C corpora-
tion, directly owns all the stock of three sub-
sidiaries, F, G, and H. Y is a common parent 
of an affiliated group within the meaning of 
section 1504(a) consisting of Y, F, G, and H. 
Y is not engaged in the performance of serv-
ices in a qualifying field. Instead, Y is a 
holding company whose activities consist of 
its ownership and investment in its oper-
ating subsidiaries. Substantially all the ac-
tivities of F involve the performance of serv-
ices in the field of engineering. In addition, 
a majority of (but not substantially all) the 
activities of G involve the performance of 
services in the field of engineering; the re-
mainder of G’s services involve the perform-
ance of services in a nonqualifying field. 
Moreover, a majority of (but not substan-
tially all) the activities of H involve the per-
formance of services in the field of engineer-
ing; the remainder of H’s activities involve 
the performance of services in the field of ar-
chitecture. Nevertheless, substantially all 
the activities of the group consisting of Y, F, 
G, and H, in the aggregate, involve the per-
formance of services in the field of engineer-
ing. Accordingly, Y elects under paragraph 
(e)(5)(vi) of this section to be treated as one 
taxpayer for determining the ownership test 

of paragraph (e)(5) of this section. Assume 
that substantially all the stock of Y (by 
value) is held by employees of F, G, or H who 
perform services in connection with a quali-
fying field (engineering or architecture). 
Thus, for purposes of determining whether 
any member corporation is a qualified per-
sonal service corporation, the ownership test 
of paragraph (e)(5) of this section has been 
satisfied. Since F and H satisfy the function 
test of paragraph (e)(4) of this section, F and 
H are qualified personal service corpora-
tions. However, since Y and G each fail the 
function test of paragraph (e)(4) of this sec-
tion, neither corporation is a qualified per-
sonal service corporation. 

Example (8). The facts are the same as in 
example (7), except that less than substan-
tially all the activities of the group con-
sisting of Y, F, G, and H, in the aggregate, 
are performed in the field of engineering. 
Substantially all the activities of the group 
consisting of Y, F, G, and H, are, in the ag-
gregate, performed in two fields, the fields of 
engineering and architecture. Y may not 
elect to have the affiliated group treated as 
one taxpayer for purposes of determining 
whether group members meet the ownership 
test of paragraph (e)(5) of this section. The 
election is available only if substantially all 
the activities of the group, in the aggregate, 
involve the performance of services in only 
one qualifying field. Moreover, none of the 
group members are qualified personal service 
corporations. Y fails the function test of 
paragraph (e)(4) of this section because less 
than substantially all the activities of Y are 
performed in a qualifying field. In addition, 
F, G, and H fail the ownershp test of para-
graph (e)(5) of this section because substan-
tially all their stock is owned by Y and not 
by their employees. The owners of Y are not 
deemed to indirectly own the stock owned by 
Y because Y is not a qualified personal serv-
ice corporation. 

Example (9). (i) The facts are the same as in 
example (8), except Y itself satisfies the 
function tests of paragraph (e)(4) of this sec-
tion because substantially all the activities 
of Y involve the performance of services in 
the field of engineering. In addition, assume 
that all employees of Y are involved in the 
performance of services in the field of engi-
neering, and that all such employees own 
100% of Y’s stock. Moreover, assume that 
one-third of all the employees of Y are sepa-
rately employed by F. Similarly, another 
one-third of the employees of Y are sepa-
rately employed by G and H, respectively. 
None of the employees of Y are employed by 
more than one of Y’s subsidiaries. Also, no 
other persons except the employees of Y are 
employed by any of the subsidiaries. 

(ii) Y is a personal service corporation 
under section 448 because Y satisfies both 
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the function and the ownership test of para-
graphs (e) (4) and (5) of this section. As in ex-
ample (8), Y is unable to make the election 
to have the affiliated group treated as one 
taxpayer for purposes of determining wheth-
er group members meet the ownership test of 
paragraph (e)(5) of this section because less 
than substantially all the activities, in the 
aggregate, of the group members are per-
formed in one of the qualifying fields. How-
ever, because Y is a personal service corpora-
tion, the stock owned by Y is treated as indi-
rectly owned, proportionately, by the owners 
of Y. Thus, the employees of F are collec-
tively treated as owning one-third of the 
stock of F, G, and H. The employees of G and 
H are similarly treated as owning one-third 
of each subsidiary’s stock. 

(iii) F, G, and H each fail the ownership 
test of paragraph (e)(5) of this section be-
cause less than substantially all of each cor-
poration’s stock is owned by the employees 
of the respective corporation. Only one-third 
of each corporation’s stock is owned by em-
ployees of that corporation. Thus, F, G, and 
H are not qualified personal service corpora-
tions. 

Example (10). (i) Assume that Y, a C cor-
poration, directly owns all the stock of three 
subsidiaries, F, G, and Z. Y is a common par-
ent of an affiliated group within the meaning 
of section 1504(a) consisting of Y, F, and G. Z 
is a foreign corporation and is excluded from 
the affiliated group under section 1504. As-
sume that Y is a holding company whose ac-
tivities consist of its ownership and invest-
ment in its operating subsidiaries. Substan-
tially all the activities of F, G, and Z involve 
the performance of services in the field of en-
gineering. Assume that employees of Z own 
one-third of the stock of Y and that none of 
these employees are also employees of Y, F, 
or G. In addition, assume that Y elects to be 
treated as one taxpayer for determining 
whether group members meet the ownership 
tests of paragraph (e)(5) of this section. 
Thus, Y, F, and G are treated as one tax-
payer for purposes of the ownership test. 

(ii) None of the members of the group are 
qualified personal service corporations. Y, F, 
and G fail the ownership test of paragraph 
(e)(5) of this section because less than sub-
stantially all the stock of Y is owned by em-
ployees of either Y, F, or G. Moreover, Z fails 
the ownership test of paragraph (e)(5) of this 
section because substantially all its stock is 
owned by Y and not by its employees. 

(6) Application of function and owner-
ship tests. A corporation that fails the 
function test of paragraph (e)(4) of this 
section for any taxable year, or that 
fails the ownership test of paragraph 
(e)(5) of this section at any time during 
any taxable year, shall change from 
the cash method effective for the year 

in which the corporation fails to meet 
the function test or the ownership test. 
For example, if a personal service cor-
poration fails the function test for tax-
able year 1987, such corporation must 
change from the cash method effective 
for taxable year 1987. A corporation 
that fails the function or ownership 
test for a taxable year shall not be 
treated as a qualified personal service 
corporation for any part of that tax-
able year. 

(f) Exception for entities with gross re-
ceipts of not more than $5 million—(1) In 
general. Except in the case of a tax 
shelter, this section shall not apply to 
any C corporation or partnership with 
a C corporation as a partner for any 
taxable year if, for all prior taxable 
years beginning after December 31, 
1985, such corporation or partnership 
(or any predecessor thereof) meets the 
$5,000,000 gross receipts test of para-
graph (f)(2) of this section. 

(2) The $5,000,000 gross receipts test—(i) 
In general. A corporation meets the 
$5,000,000 gross receipts test of this 
paragraph (f)(2) for any prior taxable 
year if the average annual gross re-
ceipts of such corporation for the 3 tax-
able years (or, if shorter, the taxable 
years during which such corporation 
was in existence) ending with such 
prior taxable year does not exceed 
$5,000,000. In the case of a C corporation 
exempt from federal income taxes 
under section 501(a), or a trust subject 
to tax under section 511(b) that is 
treated as a C corporation under para-
graph (a)(3) of this section, only gross 
receipts from the activities of such cor-
poration or trust that constitute unre-
lated trades or businesses are taken 
into account in determining whether 
the $5,000,000 gross receipts test is sat-
isfied. A partnership with a C corpora-
tion as a partner meets the $5,000,000 
gross receipts test of this paragraph 
(f)(2) for any prior taxable year if the 
average annual gross receipts of such 
partnership for the 3 taxable years (or, 
if shorter, the taxable years during 
which such partnership was in exist-
ence) ending with such prior year does 
not exceed $5,000,000. The gross receipts 
of the corporate partner are not taken 
into account in determining whether 
the partnership meets the $5,000,000 
gross receipts test. 
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(ii) Aggregation of gross receipts. For 
purposes of determining whether the 
$5,000,000 gross receipts test has been 
satisfied, all persons treated as a single 
employer under section 52 (a) or (b), or 
section 414 (m) or (o) (or who would be 
treated as a single employer under 
such sections if they had employees) 
shall be treated as one person. Gross 
receipts attributable to transactions 
between persons who are treated as a 
common employer under this para-
graph shall not be taken into account 
in determining whether the $5,000,000 
gross receipts test is satisified. 

(iii) Treatment of short taxable year. In 
the case of any taxable year of less 
than 12 months (a short taxable year), 
the gross receipts shall be annualized 
by (A) multiplying the gross receipts 
for the short period by 12 and (B) divid-
ing the result by the number of months 
in the short period. 

(iv) Determination of gross receipts—(A) 
In general. The term ‘‘gross receipts’’ 
means gross receipts of the taxable 
year in which such receipts are prop-
erly recognized under the taxpayer’s 
accounting method used in that tax-
able year (determined without regard 
to this section) for federal income tax 
purposes. For this purpose, gross re-
ceipts include total sales (net of re-
turns and allowances) and all amounts 
received for services. In addition, gross 
receipts include any income from in-
vestments, and from incidental or out-
side sources. For example, gross re-
ceipts include interest (including origi-
nal issue discount and tax-exempt in-
terest within the meaning of section 
103), dividends, rents, royalties, and an-
nuities, regardless of whether such 
amounts are derived in the ordinary 
course of the taxpayer’s trade of busi-
ness. Gross receipts are not reduced by 
cost of goods sold or by the cost of 
property sold if such property is de-
scribed in section 1221 (1), (3), (4) or (5). 
With respect to sales of capital assets 
as defined in section 1221, or sales of 
property described in 1221 (2) (relating 
to property used in a trade or busi-
ness), gross receipts shall be reduced by 
the taxpayer’s adjusted basis in such 
property. Gross receipts do not include 
the repayment of a loan or similar in-
strument (e.g., a repayment of the prin-
cipal amount of a loan held by a com-

mercial lender). Finally, gross receipts 
do not include amounts received by the 
taxpayer with respect to sales tax or 
other similar state and local taxes if, 
under the applicable state or local law, 
the tax is legally imposed on the pur-
chaser of the good or service, and the 
taxpayer merely collects and remits 
the tax to the taxing authority. If, in 
contrast, the tax is imposed on the tax-
payer under the applicable law, then 
gross receipts shall include the 
amounts received that are allocable to 
the payment of such tax. 

(3) Examples. The following examples 
illustrate the provisions of paragraph 
(f) of this section: 

Example (1). X, a calendar year C corpora-
tion, was formed on January 1, 1986. Assume 
that in 1986 X has gross receipts of $15 mil-
lion. For taxable year 1987, this section ap-
plies to X because in 1986, the period during 
which X was in existence, X has average an-
nual gross receipts of more than $5 million. 

Example (2). Y, a calendar year C corpora-
tion that is not a qualified personal service 
corporation, has gross receipts of $10 million, 
$9 million, and $4 million for taxable years 
1984, 1985, and 1986, respectively. In taxable 
year 1986, X has average annual gross re-
ceipts for the 3-taxable-year period ending 
with 1986 of $7.67 million ($10 million + 9 mil-
lion + 4 million ÷3). Thus, for taxable year 
1987, this section applies and Y must change 
from the cash method for such year. 

Example (3). Z, a C corporation which is not 
a qualified personal service corporation, has 
a 5% partnership interest in ZAB partner-
ship, a calendar year cash method taxpayer. 
All other partners of ZAB partnership are in-
dividuals. Z corporation has average annual 
gross receipts of $100,000 for the 3-taxable- 
year period ending with 1986 (i.e., 1984, 1985 
and 1986). The ZAB partnership has average 
annual gross receipts of $6 million for the 
same 3-taxable-year period. Since ZAB fails 
to meet the $5,000,000 gross receipts test for 
1986, this section applies to ZAB for its tax-
able year beginning January 1, 1987. Accord-
ingly, ZAB must change from the cash meth-
od for its 1987 taxable year. The gross re-
ceipts of Z corporation are not relevant in 
determining whether ZAB is subject to this 
section. 

Example (4). The facts are the same as in 
example (3), except that during the 1987 tax-
able year of ZAB, the Z corporation transfers 
its partnership interest in ZAB to an indi-
vidual. Under paragraph (a)(1) of this sec-
tion, ZAB is treated as a partnership with a 
C corporation as a partner. Thus, this sec-
tion requires ZAB to change from the cash 
method effective for its taxable year 1987. If 
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ZAB later desires to change its method of ac-
counting to the cash method for its taxable 
year beginning January 1, 1988 (or later), 
ZAB must comply with all requirements of 
law, including sections 446(b), 446(e), and 481, 
to effect the change. 

Example (5). X, a C corporation that is not 
a qualified personal service corporation, was 
formed on January 1, 1986, in a transaction 
described in section 351. In the transaction, 
A, an individual, contributed all of the assets 
and liabilities of B, a trade or business, to X, 
in return for the receipt of all the out-
standing stock of X. Assume that in 1986 X 
has gross receipts of $4 million. In 1984 and 
1985, the gross receipts of B, the trade or 
business, were $10 million and $7 million re-
spectively. The gross receipts test is applied 
for the period during which X and its prede-
cessor trade or business were in existence. X 
has average annual gross receipts for the 3- 
taxable-year period ending with 1986 of $7 
million ($10 million + $7 million + $4 mil-
lion÷3). Thus, for taxable year 1987, this sec-
tion applies and X must change from the 
cash method for such year. 

[T.D. 8143, 52 FR 22766, June 16, 1987, as 
amended by T.D. 8329, 56 FR 485, Jan. 7, 1991; 
T.D. 8514, 58 FR 68299, Dec. 27, 1993; T.D. 9174, 
70 FR 704, Jan. 5, 2005] 

§ 1.448–2T Nonaccrual of certain 
amounts by service providers (tem-
porary). 

(a) In general. This section applies to 
taxpayers qualified to use a non-
accrual-experience method of account-
ing provided for in section 448(d)(5) 
with respect to amounts to be received 
for the performance of services. Except 
as otherwise provided in this section, a 
taxpayer is qualified to use a non-
accrual-experience method of account-
ing if the taxpayer uses an accrual 
method of accounting with respect to 
amounts to be received for the per-
formance of services by the taxpayer 
and either— 

(1) The services are in fields referred 
to in section 448(d)(2)(A) and as de-
scribed in § 1.448–1T(e)(4) (i.e., health, 
law, engineering, architecture, ac-
counting, actuarial science, performing 
arts, or consulting); or 

(2) The taxpayer meets the $5 million 
annual gross receipts test of section 
448(c) and § 1.448–1T(f)(2) for all prior 
taxable years. 

(b) Nonaccrual-experience method; 
treatment as method of accounting. Any 
taxpayer who satisfies the require-
ments of this section is not required to 

accrue any portion of amounts to be re-
ceived from the performance of serv-
ices that, on the basis of such person’s 
experience, and to the extent deter-
mined under the computation or for-
mula used by the taxpayer and allowed 
under this section, will not be col-
lected. This nonaccrual of amounts to 
be received for the performance of serv-
ices shall be treated as a method of ac-
counting under the Code (a nonaccrual- 
experience method). 

(c) Method not available if interest 
charged on amounts due. A nonaccrual- 
experience method of accounting may 
not be used with respect to amounts 
due for which interest is required to be 
paid or for which there is any penalty 
for failure to timely pay any amounts 
due. For this purpose, the taxpayer will 
be treated as charging interest or pen-
alties for late payment if the contract 
or agreement expressly provides for the 
charging of interest or penalties for 
late payment, regardless of the prac-
tice of the parties. If the contract or 
agreement does not expressly provide 
for the charging of interest or penalties 
for late payment, the determination of 
whether the taxpayer charges interest 
or penalties for late payment will be 
made based on all of the facts and cir-
cumstances of the transaction, and not 
merely on the characterization by the 
parties or the treatment of the trans-
action under state or local law. How-
ever, the offering of a discount for 
early payment of an amount due will 
not be regarded as the charging of in-
terest or penalties for late payment 
under this section, if— 

(1) The full amount due is otherwise 
accrued as gross income by the tax-
payer at the time the services are pro-
vided; and 

(2) The discount for early payment is 
treated as an adjustment to gross in-
come in the year of payment, if pay-
ment is received within the time re-
quired for allowance of such discount. 
See paragraph (f) Example 1 of this sec-
tion for an example of this rule. 

(d) Method not available for certain re-
ceivables—(1) Amounts earned and recog-
nized through the performance of services. 
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A nonaccrual-experience method of ac-
counting may be used only with re-
spect to amounts earned by the tax-
payer and otherwise recognized in in-
come (an account receivable) through 
the performance of services by such 
taxpayer. For example, a nonaccrual- 
experience method may not be used 
with respect to amounts owed to the 
taxpayer by reason of the taxpayer’s 
activities with respect to lending 
money, selling goods, or acquiring ac-
counts receivable or other rights to re-
ceive payment from other persons (in-
cluding persons related to the tax-
payer) regardless of whether those per-
sons earned such amounts through the 
provision of services. 

(2) Special rule. Except as otherwise 
provided, for purposes of this section, 
accounts receivable do not include 
amounts that are not billed (e.g., for 
charitable or pro bono services) or 
amounts contractually not collectible 
(e.g., amounts in excess of a fee sched-
ule agreed to by contract). See para-
graph (f) Examples 2 and 3 of this sec-
tion for examples of this rule. 

(e) Use of experience to estimate 
uncollectible amounts—(1) In general. In 
determining the portion of any amount 
due which, on the basis of experience, 
will not be collected, the taxpayer may 
use one of four safe harbor nonaccrual- 
experience methods of accounting pro-
vided in paragraphs (e)(2) through (e)(5) 
of this section. Alternatively, the tax-
payer may use any other nonaccrual- 
experience method (‘‘alternative non-
accrual-experience method’’) that 
clearly reflects the taxpayer’s non-
accrual-experience, subject to the re-
quirements of paragraph (e)(6) of this 
section. The safe harbor nonaccrual-ex-
perience methods provided in para-
graphs (e)(2) through (e)(5) of this sec-
tion will be presumed to clearly reflect 
a taxpayer’s nonaccrual-experience. 
For purposes of determining a tax-
payer’s nonaccrual-experience under 
any method provided in this paragraph 
(e), accounts receivable described in 
paragraphs (c) and (d) of this section 
are not taken into account. See para-
graph (g) of this section for procedures 
to obtain automatic consent to change 
to one of the safe harbor nonaccrual 
experience methods or to an alter-
native nonaccrual-experience method. 

(2) Safe harbor 1: Six-year moving aver-
age method—(i) General rule. A taxpayer 
may use a nonaccrual experience meth-
od under which the taxpayer deter-
mines the uncollectible amount (six- 
year moving average amount) by mul-
tiplying its accounts receivable bal-
ance at the end of the current year by 
a percentage (six-year moving average 
percentage). The six-year moving aver-
age percentage is computed by divid-
ing— 

(A) The total bad debts (with respect 
to accounts receivable) sustained 
throughout the period consisting of the 
taxable year and the five preceding 
taxable years (or, with the approval of 
the Commissioner, a shorter period), 
adjusted for recoveries of bad debts 
during such period; by 

(B) The sum of the accounts receiv-
able earned throughout the entire six 
(or fewer) taxable year period (i.e., the 
total amount of sales resulting in ac-
counts receivable). See paragraph (f) 
Example 4 of this section for an exam-
ple of this method. 

(ii) Period of less than six taxable years. 
A period shorter than six taxable years 
generally will be appropriate only if 
the short period consists of consecutive 
taxable years and there is a change in 
the type of a substantial portion of the 
outstanding accounts receivable such 
that the risk of loss is substantially in-
creased. A decline in the general eco-
nomic conditions in the area, which 
substantially increases the risk of loss, 
is a relevant factor in determining 
whether a shorter period is appro-
priate. However, approval to use a 
shorter period will not be granted un-
less the taxpayer supplies specific evi-
dence that the accounts receivable out-
standing at the close of the taxable 
years for the shorter period requested 
are not comparable in nature and risk 
to accounts receivable outstanding at 
the close of the six taxable years. A 
substantial increase in a taxpayer’s 
bad debt experience is not, by itself, 
sufficient to justify the use of a shorter 
period. If approval is granted to use a 
shorter period, the experience for the 
excluded taxable years shall not be 
used for any subsequent year. A re-
quest for approval to exclude the expe-
rience of a prior taxable year shall be 
made in accordance with the applicable 
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procedures for requesting a letter rul-
ing and shall include a statement of 
the reasons such experience should be 
excluded. A request will not be consid-
ered unless it is sent to the Commis-
sioner at least 30 days before the close 
of the first taxable year for which such 
approval is requested. 

(iii) Special rule for new taxpayers. In 
the case of any current taxable year 
that is preceded by less than 5 taxable 
years, paragraph (e)(2)(i) of this section 
shall be applied by using the experi-
ence of the current year and the actual 
number of preceding taxable years. 

(3) Safe harbor 2: Actual experience 
method—(i) Option A: Three-year moving 
average. A taxpayer may use a non-
accrual-experience method under 
which the taxpayer determines the 
uncollectible amount (actual non-
accrual-experience amount) by multi-
plying its year-end accounts receivable 
balance by a percentage (three-year 
moving average nonaccrual-experience 
percentage) reflecting its actual non-
accrual experience with respect to its 
accounts receivable balance at the be-
ginning of the current taxable year and 
the two immediately preceding taxable 
years. Under this safe harbor method, a 
taxpayer is allowed to increase its ac-
tual nonaccrual-experience amount by 
5 percent (adjusted nonaccrual-experi-
ence amount). The taxpayer’s three- 
year moving average nonaccrual-expe-
rience percentage, actual nonaccrual- 
experience amount, and adjusted non-
accrual-experience amount are deter-
mined according to the following steps: 

(A) STEP 1. Track the receivables in 
the taxpayer’s accounts receivable bal-
ance at the beginning of the current 
taxable year to determine the dollar 
amount of the accounts receivable ac-
tually determined to be uncollectible 
and charged off and not recovered or 
determined to be collectible by the 
date selected by the taxpayer (deter-
mination date) for the taxable year. 
The determination date may not be 
later than the earlier of the due date, 
including extensions, for filing the tax-
payer’s federal income tax return for 
that taxable year or the date on which 
the taxpayer timely files such return 
for that taxable year. 

(B) STEP 2. Repeat STEP 1 for the 
taxpayer’s accounts receivable balance 

at the beginning of each of the two im-
mediately preceding taxable years. 

(C) STEP 3. To determine the tax-
payer’s three-year moving average non-
accrual-experience percentage, divide 
the sum of the net uncollectible 
amounts from STEP 1 and STEP 2 by 
the sum of the accounts receivable bal-
ance at the beginning of the current 
taxable year and the accounts receiv-
able balance at the beginning of each 
of the two preceding taxable years. 

(D) STEP 4. Multiply the percentage 
computed in STEP 3 by the taxpayer’s 
accounts receivable balance at the end 
of the current taxable year. The prod-
uct is the taxpayer’s actual non-
accrual-experience amount for the cur-
rent taxable year. 

(E) STEP 5. To determine the tax-
payer’s adjusted nonaccrual-experience 
amount, multiply the actual non-
accrual-experience amount from STEP 
4 by 1.05. See paragraph (f) Example 5 of 
this section for an example of this 
method. 

(ii) Option B: Up to three-year moving 
average. Alternatively, except as pro-
vided in paragraph (e)(3)(iii) of this sec-
tion, in computing its adjusted non-
accrual-experience amount described in 
paragraph (e)(3)(i) of this section, a 
taxpayer may use: its current year 
nonaccrual-experience percentage for 
the first taxable year this method is 
used; a two-year moving average non-
accrual-experience percentage for the 
second taxable year this method is 
used; and a three-year moving average 
nonaccrual-experience percentage for 
the third, and each succeeding, taxable 
year this method is used. See paragraph 
(f) Examples 6, 7, and 8 of this section 
for examples of this method. 

(iii) Special rule for new taxpayers. 
Any newly formed taxpayer that wants 
to use the safe harbor nonaccrual-expe-
rience method of accounting described 
in paragraph (e)(3)(ii) of this section in 
its first taxable year and does not have 
any accounts receivable upon forma-
tion will not be able to exclude any 
portion of its year-end accounts receiv-
able from income for its first taxable 
year because the taxpayer does not 
have any accounts receivable on the 
first day of the taxable year to track. 
Therefore, the taxpayer must begin 
creating its three-year moving average 
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in its second taxable year by tracking 
the accounts receivables as of the first 
day of its second taxable year. 

(4) Safe harbor 3: Modified Black Motor 
method—(i) In general. A taxpayer may 
use a nonaccrual-experience method 
under which the taxpayer determines 
the uncollectible amount (modified 
Black Motor amount) by multiplying 
its accounts receivable balance at the 
end of the current taxable year by a 
percentage (Black Motor moving aver-
age percentage), and then reducing the 
resulting amount by the credit charges 
(accounts receivable) generated and 
written off during the current taxable 
year. The Black Motor moving average 
percentage is computed by dividing— 

(A) The total bad debts sustained in 
the current taxable year and the five 
preceding taxable years (or, with the 
approval of the Commissioner, a short-
er period), adjusted for recoveries of 
bad debts during such period; by 

(B) The sum of accounts receivable at 
the end of the current taxable year and 
the five preceding (or fewer) taxable 
years. See paragraph (f) Example 10 of 
this section for an example of this 
method. 

(ii) Period of less than six taxable years. 
The rules of paragraph (e)(2)(ii) of this 
section (regarding periods of less than 
six taxable years) shall apply to tax-
payers using the Modified Black Motor 
method. 

(iii) Special rules for new taxpayers. In 
the case of any current taxable year 
that is preceded by less than 5 taxable 
years, paragraph (e)(4)(i) of this section 
shall be applied by using the experi-
ence of the current taxable year and 
the actual number of preceding taxable 
years. 

(5) Safe harbor 4: Modified six-year 
moving average method—(i) In general. A 
taxpayer may use a nonaccrual-experi-
ence method under which the taxpayer 
determines the uncollectible amount 
(modified six-year moving average 
amount) by multiplying its accounts 
receivable balance at the end of the 
current year by a percentage (modified 
six-year moving average percentage). 
The modified six-year moving average 
percentage is computed by dividing— 

(A) The total bad debts sustained in 
the current taxable year and the five 
preceding taxable years (or, with the 

approval of the Commissioner, a short-
er period) other than the credit charges 
(accounts receivable) that were written 
off in the same taxable year they were 
generated, adjusted for recoveries of 
bad debts during such period; by 

(B) The sum of accounts receivable at 
the end of the current taxable year and 
the five preceding (or fewer) taxable 
years. See paragraph (f) Example 11 of 
this section for an example of this 
method. 

(ii) Period of less than six taxable years. 
The rules of paragraph (e)(2)(ii) of this 
section (regarding periods of less than 
six taxable years) shall apply to tax-
payers using the Modified six-year 
moving average method. 

(iii) Special rules for new taxpayers. In 
the case of any current taxable year 
that is preceded by less than 5 taxable 
years, paragraph (e)(5)(i) of this section 
shall be applied by using the experi-
ence of the current taxable year and 
the actual number of preceding taxable 
years. 

(6) Alternative nonaccrual-experience 
method—(i) In general. A taxpayer may 
use any alternative nonaccrual-experi-
ence method that clearly reflects the 
taxpayer’s actual nonaccrual-experi-
ence, provided the taxpayer’s alter-
native nonaccrual-experience method 
meets the self-test requirements de-
scribed in this paragraph (e)(6). 

(ii) Self-testing. A taxpayer using, or 
desiring to use, an alternative non-
accrual-experience method must ‘‘self- 
test’’ its alternative nonaccrual-experi-
ence method for its first taxable year 
ending after March 9, 2002, for which 
the taxpayer uses, or desires to use, 
that alternative nonaccrual-experience 
method (first-year self-test), and every 
three taxable years thereafter (three- 
year self-test). Each self-test shall be 
performed by comparing the non-
accrual-experience amount under the 
taxpayer’s alternative nonaccrual-ex-
perience method (alternative non-
accrual-experience amount) with the 
nonaccrual-experience amount that 
would have resulted from use of one 
safe harbor method described in para-
graph (e)(2), (e)(3), (e)(4), or (e)(5) of 
this section selected by the taxpayer 
for use in conducting the self test (safe 
harbor comparison method), for the 
test period. 
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(iii) Selection of safe harbor comparison 
method—(A) First-year self-test. For pur-
poses of conducting the first-year self- 
test required under paragraph (e)(6)(ii) 
of this section, a taxpayer may self- 
test its alternative nonaccrual-experi-
ence method against any safe harbor 
method provided in paragraphs (e)(2) 
through (e)(5) of this section. See para-
graph (f) Example 12 of this section for 
an example of this rule. 

(B) Three-year self-test. For purposes 
of conducting any three-year self-test 
required under paragraph (e)(6)(ii) of 
this section, the taxpayer must self- 
test its alternative nonaccrual-experi-
ence method against the same safe har-
bor comparison method used for the 
immediately preceding self-test. For 
purposes of the three-year self-test, the 
cumulative nonaccrual-experience 
amount for the safe harbor comparison 
method is computed by using, for each 
taxable year of the test period, the 
same safe harbor comparison method 
used during the immediately preceding 
self test (cumulative safe harbor non-
accrual-experience amount). See para-
graph (f) Example 13 of this section for 
an example of this rule. 

(C) Change of safe harbor comparison 
method. (1) A taxpayer that wants to 
change the safe harbor comparison 
method it uses for purposes of the self- 
testing requirement of paragraph 
(e)(6)(ii) of this section may do so only 
for the first taxable year following any 
three-year self-test period and in ac-
cordance with this paragraph 
(e)(6)(iii)(C). A change in the taxpayer’s 
safe harbor comparison method is a 
change in method of accounting to 
which the procedures of sections 446 
and 481, and the regulations there-
under, apply. 

(2) For the taxable year a taxpayer 
wishes to change its safe harbor com-
parison method, the taxpayer must 
self-test its alternative nonaccrual-ex-
perience method against any safe har-
bor method provided in paragraphs 
(e)(2) through (e)(5) of this section 
other than the safe harbor comparison 
method currently used by the taxpayer 
and such self-test shall be conducted as 
if such self-test was a first-year self- 
test. 

(3) If the self-test described in para-
graph (e)(6)(iii)(C)(2) of this section re-

sults in the taxpayer’s alternative non-
accrual-experience method clearly re-
flecting the taxpayer’s nonaccrual-ex-
perience as determined under para-
graph (e)(6)(iv) of this section, then the 
taxpayer may change its safe harbor 
comparison method in accordance with 
the procedures under paragraph (g)(3) 
of this section. Such change shall be 
made on a cut-off basis and without 
audit protection. 

(4) If the self-test described in para-
graph (e)(6)(iii)(C)(2) of this section re-
sults in the taxpayer’s alternative non-
accrual-experience method not clearly 
reflecting the taxpayer’s nonaccrual- 
experience as determined under para-
graph (e)(6)(vi)(A) of this section, then 
the taxpayer cannot use the safe har-
bor comparison method selected and 
must either— 

(i) Continue using its current safe 
harbor comparison method; or 

(ii) Select another safe harbor com-
parison method, subject to the require-
ments of paragraphs (e)(6)(iii)(C)(2) and 
(3) of this section. 

(5) If a taxpayer meets the require-
ments of this paragraph (e)(6)(iii)(C) to 
change its safe harbor comparison 
method, the new safe harbor compari-
son method is not used for purposes of 
conducting the three-year self-test re-
quired by paragraph (e)(6)(ii) of this 
section for the taxable year imme-
diately preceding the taxable year the 
taxpayer is permitted to change its 
safe harbor comparison method. The 
taxpayer’s former safe harbor compari-
son method is used for purposes of con-
ducting such three-year self-test and 
for purposes of determining any recap-
ture amount under paragraph 
(e)(6)(vi)(B) of this section. 

(iv) Treated as clearly reflecting non-
accrual-experience. If the alternative 
nonaccrual-experience amount for the 
first-year self-test (or the cumulative 
nonaccrual-experience amount for the 
three-year self-test, as applicable) is 
less than or equal to the nonaccrual- 
experience amount determined under 
paragraph (e)(6)(iii)(A) of this section 
(first-year self-test) or the cumulative 
safe harbor nonaccrual-experience 
amount determined under paragraph 
(e)(6)(iii)(B) of this section (three-year 
self-test), as applicable, for the test pe-
riod, then— 
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(A) The taxpayer’s alternative non-
accrual-experience method will be 
treated as clearly reflecting its non-
accrual-experience for the test period; 
and 

(B) The taxpayer may continue to 
use that alternative nonaccrual-experi-
ence method, subject to a requirement 
to self-test again after three taxable 
years. 

(v) Contemporaneous documentation. 
For purposes of paragraph (e)(6) of this 
section, a taxpayer must document in 
its books and records, in the taxable 
year any first-year or three-year self- 
test is performed, the safe harbor com-
parison method used to conduct the 
self-test, including appropriate docu-
mentation and computations that re-
sulted in the determination that the 
taxpayer’s alternative nonaccrual-ex-
perience method clearly reflected the 
taxpayer’s nonaccrual-experience for 
the applicable test period. 

(vi) Special rules for alternative non-
accrual-experience method. (A) First-year 
self-test. If, as a result of the first-year 
self-test requirement of paragraph 
(e)(6)(ii) of this section, the alternative 
nonaccrual-experience amount for the 
test period is greater than the safe har-
bor nonaccrual-experience amount for 
the test period, then— 

(1) The taxpayer’s alternative non-
accrual-experience method will be 
treated as not clearly reflecting its 
nonaccrual-experience; 

(2) The taxpayer will not be per-
mitted to use that alternative non-
accrual-experience method in such tax-
able year; and 

(3) The taxpayer must change to (or 
adopt) for such taxable year either— 

(i) A safe harbor nonaccrual-experi-
ence method described in paragraphs 
(e)(2) through (e)(5) of this section; or 

(ii) Another alternative nonaccrual- 
experience method, subject to the first- 
year self-test requirement of paragraph 
(e)(6)(ii) of this section. See paragraph 
(f) Example 14 of this section for an ex-
ample of this rule. 

(B) Three-year self-test. If, as a result 
of the three-year self-test requirement 
of paragraph (e)(6)(ii) of this section, 
the cumulative alternative nonaccrual- 
experience amount for the test period 
is greater than the cumulative safe 
harbor nonaccrual-experience amount 

for the test period, the taxpayer’s al-
ternative nonaccrual-experience 
amount will be limited to the cumu-
lative safe harbor nonaccrual-experi-
ence amount for the test period. Any 
excess of the taxpayer’s cumulative al-
ternative nonaccrual-experience 
amount over the taxpayer’s cumulative 
safe harbor nonaccrual-experience 
amount excluded from income during 
the test period must be recaptured into 
income in accordance with paragraph 
(e)(6)(vii) of this section. The taxpayer 
may continue to use its alternative 
nonaccrual-experience method, subject 
to the three-year self-test requirement 
in paragraph (e)(6)(ii) of this section. 
See paragraph (f) Example 15 of this sec-
tion for an example of this rule. 

(vii) Recapture. Any amount required 
to be recaptured pursuant to paragraph 
(e)(6)(vi)(B) of this section must be in-
cluded in income in the third taxable 
year of the three-year self-test period. 
See paragraph (f) Example 15 of this sec-
tion for an example of this rule. 

(7) Special rules—(i) Application to spe-
cific accounts receivable. The non-
accrual-experience method shall be ap-
plied with respect to each account re-
ceivable of the taxpayer that is eligible 
for such method. With respect to a par-
ticular account receivable, the tax-
payer will determine, in the manner 
prescribed in paragraphs (e)(2) through 
(e)(6) of this section (whichever ap-
plies), the amount of such account re-
ceivable that is not expected to be col-
lected. Such determination shall be 
made only once with respect to each 
account receivable, regardless of the 
term of such receivable. The estimated 
uncollectible amount shall not be rec-
ognized as gross income. Thus, the 
amount recognized as gross income 
shall be the amount that would other-
wise be recognized as gross income 
with respect to the account receivable, 
less the amount which is not expected 
to be collected. A taxpayer that ex-
cludes an amount from income during 
a taxable year as a result of the tax-
payer’s use of a nonaccrual-experience 
method cannot deduct in any subse-
quent taxable year the amount ex-
cluded from income. Thus, the tax-
payer cannot deduct the excluded 
amount in a subsequent taxable year in 
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which the taxpayer actually deter-
mines that the amount is uncollectible 
and charges it off. If a taxpayer using 
a nonaccrual-experience method deter-
mines that an amount that was not ex-
cluded from income is uncollectible 
and should be charged off (e.g., a cal-
endar-year taxpayer determines on No-
vember 1st that an account receivable 
that was originated on May 1st of the 
same year is uncollectible and should 
be charged off) the taxpayer may de-
duct the amount charged off when it is 
charged off, but must include any sub-
sequent recoveries in income. The rea-
sonableness of a taxpayer’s determina-
tions that amounts are uncollectible 
and should be charged off may be con-
sidered on examination. See paragraph 
(f) Example 16 of this section for an ex-
ample of this rule. 

(ii) Charge-off. For purposes of this 
section, amounts charged-off shall in-
clude only those amounts that would 
otherwise be allowable under section 
166(a). 

(iii) Recoveries. Regardless of the non-
accrual-experience method of account-
ing used by a taxpayer under this sec-
tion, the taxpayer must take into ac-
count recoveries of amounts previously 
charged off. If, in a subsequent taxable 
year, a taxpayer recovers an amount 
previously excluded from income under 
a nonaccrual-experience method or 
charged off, the taxpayer must include 
the recovered amount in income in 
that subsequent taxable year. See para-
graph (f) Example 17 of this section for 
an example of this rule. 

(iv) Application of nonaccrual-experi-
ence method. The rules of section 
448(d)(5) and the regulations thereunder 
shall be applied separately to each tax-
payer. For purposes of section 448(d)(5), 
the term ‘‘taxpayer’’ has the same 
meaning as the term ‘‘person’’ defined 
in section 7701(a)(1) (rather than the 
meaning of the term ‘‘taxpayer’’ de-
fined in section 7701(a)(14)). 

(v) Record keeping requirements. (A) A 
taxpayer using a nonaccrual-experi-
ence method shall keep such books and 
records as are sufficient to establish 
the amount of any exclusion from gross 
income under section 448(d)(5) for the 
taxable year, including books and 
records demonstrating— 

(1) The nature of the taxpayer’s non-
accrual-experience method; 

(2) Whether, for any particular tax-
able year, the taxpayer qualifies to use 
its nonaccrual-experience method (in-
cluding the self-testing requirements 
of paragraph (e)(6)(ii) of this section (if 
applicable)); 

(3) The taxpayer’s determination 
that amounts are uncollectible; and 

(4) The proper amount that is exclud-
able under the taxpayer’s nonaccrual- 
experience method. 

(B) A taxpayer that does not main-
tain records of the data that are suffi-
cient to establish the amount of any 
exclusion from gross income under sec-
tion 448(d)(5) for the taxable year may 
be subject to being changed by the IRS 
on examination to the specific charge- 
off method. See § 1.6001–1 for rules re-
garding records. 

(f) Examples. The following examples 
illustrate the provisions of this sec-
tion. In each example, the taxpayer 
uses a calendar year for federal income 
tax purposes and an accrual method of 
accounting, does not require the pay-
ment of interest or penalties with re-
spect to past due accounts receivable 
and, in the case of Examples 5 through 
8 and 12 through 15, selects an appro-
priate determination date for each tax-
able year. 

Example 1. Charging interest and/or penalties. 
A has two billing methods for the amounts 
to be received from A’s provision of services 
described in paragraph (a)(1) of this section. 
Under one method, for amounts that are 
more than 90 days past due, A charges inter-
est at a market rate until such amounts (to-
gether with interest) are paid. Under the 
other billing method, A charges no interest 
for amounts past due. Pursuant to paragraph 
(c) of this section, A may not use a non-
accrual-experience method of accounting 
with respect to any of the amounts billed 
under the method that charges interest on 
amounts that are more than 90 days past 
due. A may, however, use the nonaccrual-ex-
perience method with respect to the amounts 
billed under the method that does not charge 
interest for amounts past due. 

Example 2. Contractual allowance or adjust-
ment. B, a healthcare provider, performs a 
medical procedure on individual C, who has 
health insurance coverage with IC, an insur-
ance company. B bills IC and C for $5,000, B’s 
standard charge for this medical procedure. 
However, B has a contract with IC that obli-
gates B to accept $3,500 as full payment for 
the medical procedure if the procedure is 
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provided to a patient insured by IC. Under 
the contract, only $3,500 of the $5,000 billed 
by B is legally collectible from IC and C. The 
remaining $1,500 represents a contractual al-
lowance or contractual adjustment. Thus, 
pursuant to paragraph (d)(2) of this section, 
the remaining $1,500 is not a contractually 
collectible amount for purposes of this sec-
tion and B may not use a nonaccrual-experi-
ence method with respect to this portion of 
the accounts receivable. 

Example 3. Charitable or pro bono services. D, 
a law firm, agrees to represent individual E 
in a legal matter and to provide services to 
E on a pro bono basis. D normally charges 
$500 for these services. Because D performed 
its services to E pro bono, D’s services were 
never billed or intended to result in revenue. 
Thus, pursuant to paragraph (d)(2) of this 
section, the $500 forgone legal fee is not a 
collectible amount for purposes of this sec-
tion and D may not use a nonaccrual-experi-
ence method with respect to this portion of 
the accounts receivable. 

Example 4. Safe harbor 1: Six-year moving av-
erage method. (i) F uses the six-year moving 
average method described in paragraph (e)(2) 
of this section. F’s total accounts receivable 
and bad debt experience for the current tax-
able year (2002) and the five preceding tax-
able years are as follows: 

Taxable year 
Total ac-
counts re-
ceivable 

Bad debts 
adjusted for 
recoveries 

1997 ........................................... $30,000 $5,700 
1998 ........................................... 40,000 7,200 
1999 ........................................... 40,000 11,000 
2000 ........................................... 60,000 10,200 
2001 ........................................... 70,000 14,000 
2002 ........................................... 90,000 16,800 

Total ............................ $330,000 $64,900 

(ii) Thus, F’s six-year moving average per-
centage is 19.67% ($64,900/$330,000). Assume 
that $49,300 of the total $90,000 of accounts 
receivable earned throughout the taxable 
year 2002 is outstanding as of the close of 
that taxable year. F’s nonaccrual-experience 
amount using the six-year moving average 
safe harbor method is computed by multi-
plying $49,300 by the six-year moving average 
percentage of .1967, or $9,697. Thus, F may ex-
clude $9,697 from gross income for 2002. 

Example 5. Safe harbor 2: Actual experience 
method (Option A). (i) G is eligible to use a 
nonaccrual-experience method and wishes to 
adopt the actual experience method of para-
graph (e)(3)(i) of this section. G has the data 
necessary to track the uncollectible amounts 
in its beginning-of-year accounts receivable 
for the current taxable year and the two im-
mediately preceding taxable years. G deter-
mines that its actual accounts receivable 
collection experience is as follows: 

Taxable year 

Total A/R 
balance at 

beginning of 
year 

Beginning 
A/R amount 
charged off 
by deter-
mination 

date 
(adjusted for 
recoveries) 

2000 ........................................... $1,000,000 $35,000 
2001 ........................................... 760,000 75,000 
2002 ........................................... 1,975,000 65,000 

Total ............................ $3,735,000 $175,000 

(ii) G’s ending A/R Balance on 12/31/2002 is 
$880,000. In 2002, G chooses to compute its 
nonaccrual-experience amount by using the 
three-year moving average under Option A of 
paragraph (e)(3)(i) of this section. Thus, G’s 
three-year moving average nonaccrual-expe-
rience percentage is 4.7%, determined by di-
viding the sum of the amount of G’s receiv-
ables in its account on January 1st of 2000, 
2001, and 2002, that were determined to be 
uncollectible and charged off (adjusted for 
recoveries) on or before the corresponding 
determination dates, by the sum of the bal-
ances of G’s accounts receivable account on 
January 1st of 2000, 2001, and 2002 (i.e., 
$175,000/$3,735,000 or 4.7%). Thus, G’s actual 
nonaccrual-experience amount for 2002 is de-
termined by multiplying this percentage by 
the balance of G’s accounts receivable ac-
count on December 31, 2002 (i.e., $880,000 × 
4.7% = $41,360). G is permitted to exclude 
from gross income in 2002 an amount equal 
to 105% of G’s actual nonaccrual-experience 
amount, or $43,428 ($41,360 × 105%). This is G’s 
adjusted nonaccrual-experience amount for 
2002. 

Example 6. Safe harbor 2: Actual experience 
method (Option B). The facts are the same as 
Example 5, except that G has not maintained 
the data necessary to use Option A of para-
graph (e)(3)(i) of this section. G determines 
that, of its 2002 beginning-of-year receivables 
of $1,975,000, $65,000 were determined to be 
uncollectible and charged off (adjusted for 
recoveries) on or before September 15, 2003, 
the date G timely files its federal income tax 
return for 2002 (the determination date). G 
chooses to use Option B of paragraph 
(e)(3)(ii) of this section to compute its ad-
justed nonaccrual-experience amount for 
2002. G’s current year nonaccrual-experience 
percentage is 3.3%, determined by dividing 
the amount of G’s receivables in its account 
on January 1, 2002, that were charged off as 
uncollectible (adjusted for recoveries) on or 
before the determination date, by the bal-
ance of G’s accounts receivable account on 
January 1, 2002 (i.e., $65,000/$1,975,000 or 3.3%). 
Thus, G’s actual nonaccrual-experience 
amount for 2002 is determined by multi-
plying this percentage by the balance of G’s 
accounts receivable account on December 31, 
2002 (i.e., $880,000 × 3.3% = $29,040). G is per-
mitted to exclude from gross income in 2002 
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an amount equal to 105% of G’s actual non-
accrual-experience amount, or $30,492 ($29,040 
× 105%). This is G’s adjusted nonaccrual-ex-
perience amount for 2002. 

Example 7. (i) The facts are the same as Ex-
ample 6. G determines that its accounts re-
ceivable collection experience for 2003 is as 
follows: 

Taxable year 

Total A/R 
balance at 

beginning of 
year 

Beginning 
A/R amount 
charged off 
by deter-
mination 

date 
(adjusted for 
recoveries) 

2002 ........................................... $1,975,000 $65,000 
2003 ........................................... 880,000 95,000 

Total ............................ $2,855,000 $160,000 

(ii) G’s ending A/R Balance on 12/31/2003 is 
$2,115,000. In 2003, G must compute its non-
accrual-experience amount using an average 
of its actual nonaccrual-experience for 2002 
and 2003 (in accordance with Option B of 
paragraph (e)(3)(ii) of this section). Thus, G’s 
two-year moving average nonaccrual-experi-
ence percentage is 5.6%, determined by divid-
ing the sum of the amount of G’s receivables 
in its accounts on January 1st of 2002 and 
2003, that were determined to be 
uncollectible and charged off (adjusted for 
recoveries) on or before the corresponding 
determination dates, by the sum of the bal-
ances of G’s accounts receivable account on 
January 1st of 2002 and 2003 (i.e., $160,000/ 
$2,855,000 or 5.6%). Thus, G’s actual non-
accrual-experience amount for 2003 is deter-
mined by multiplying this percentage by the 
balance of G’s accounts receivable account 
on December 31, 2003 (i.e., $2,115,000 × 5.6% = 
$118,440). G is permitted to exclude from 
gross income in 2003 an amount equal to 
105% of G’s actual nonaccrual-experience 
amount, or $124,362 ($118,440 × 105%). This is 
G’s adjusted nonaccrual-experience amount 
for 2003. 

Example 8. (i) The facts are the same as Ex-
ample 7. G determines that its accounts re-
ceivable collection experience for 2004 is as 
follows: 

Taxable year 

Total A/R 
balance at 

beginning of 
year 

Beginning 
A/R amount 
charged off 
by deter-
mination 

date 
(adjusted for 
recoveries) 

2002 ........................................... $1,975,000 $65,000 
2003 ........................................... 880,000 95,000 
2004 ........................................... 2,115,000 105,000 

Total ............................ $4,970,000 $265,000 

(ii) G’s ending A/R Balance on 12/31/2004 is 
$1,600,000. In 2004, G must compute its non-

accrual-experience amount using an average 
of its actual nonaccrual-experience for 2002, 
2003, and 2004 (in accordance with Option B of 
paragraph (e)(3)(ii) of this section). Thus, G’s 
actual three-year moving average non-
accrual-experience percentage is 5.3%, deter-
mined by dividing the sum of the amount of 
G’s receivables in its account on January 1st 
of 2002, 2003, and 2004, that were determined 
to be uncollectible and charged off (adjusted 
for recoveries) on or before the cor-
responding determination dates, by the sum 
of the balances of G’s accounts receivable ac-
count on January 1st of 2002, 2003, and 2004 
(i.e., $265,000/$4,970,000 or 5.3%). Thus, G’s ac-
tual nonaccrual-experience amount for 2004 
is determined by multiplying this percentage 
by the balance of G’s accounts receivable ac-
count on December 31, 2004 (i.e., $1,600,000 × 
5.3% = $84,800). G is permitted to exclude 
from gross income in 2004 an amount equal 
to 105% of G’s actual nonaccrual-experience 
amount, or $89,040 ($84,800 × 105%). This is G’s 
adjusted nonaccrual-experience amount for 
2004. Thereafter, G must continue to use a 
three-year moving average to compute its 
actual nonaccrual-experience, or obtain ap-
proval of the Commissioner to change its 
nonaccrual-experience method of account-
ing. 

Example 9. H has not tracked its 2002 begin-
ning-of-year accounts receivable. Therefore, 
H may not use the actual experience method 
described in paragraph (e)(3) of this section 
for 2002. H may use this method for 2003 if H 
tracks its 2003 beginning-of-year receivables, 
and otherwise complies with the require-
ments of this section. 

Example 10. Safe harbor 3: Modified Black 
Motor method. (i) J uses the modified Black 
Motor method described in paragraph (e)(4) 
of this section. J’s total accounts receivable 
and bad debt experience for the current tax-
able year (2002) and the five preceding tax-
able years are as follows: 

Taxable year 

Accounts 
receivable 
at end of 

taxable year 

Bad debts 
(adjusted for 
recoveries) 

1997 ........................................... $130,000 $9,100 
1998 ........................................... 140,000 7,000 
1999 ........................................... 140,000 14,000 
2000 ........................................... 160,000 14,400 
2001 ........................................... 170,000 20,400 
2002 ........................................... 180,000 10,800 

Total ............................ $920,000 $75,700 

(ii) Thus, J’s Black Motor moving average 
percentage is 8.228% ($75,700/$920,000). Assume 
that the credit charges (accounts receivable) 
generated and written off during the current 
taxable year were $3,600. J’s modified Black 
Motor amount is $11,210, computed by multi-
plying J’s accounts receivable at December 
31, 2002 ($180,000) by the Black Motor moving 
average percentage of .08228 and reducing the 
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resulting amount by $3,600 (J’s credit 
charges (accounts receivable) generated and 
written off during the 2002 taxable year). 
Thus, J may exclude $11,210 from gross in-
come for 2002. 

Example 11. Safe harbor 4: Modified six-year 
moving average method. (i) The facts are the 
same as Example 10, except that J uses the 
modified six-year moving average method 
described in paragraph (e)(5) of this section. 
Assume further that the credit charges (ac-
counts receivable) that were written off in 
the same taxable year they were generated, 
adjusted for recoveries of bad debts during 
such period are as follows: 

Taxable Year 

Credit 
charges 

written off in 
same tax-

able year as 
generated 

(adjusted for 
recoveries) 

1997 ................................................................... $3,033 
1998 ................................................................... 2,333 
1999 ................................................................... 4,667 
2000 ................................................................... 4,800 
2001 ................................................................... 6,800 
2002 ................................................................... 3,600 

Total .................................................... $25,233 

(ii) Thus, J’s modified six-year moving av-
erage percentage is 5.486% (($75,700—$25,233)/ 
$920,000). J’s modified six-year moving aver-
age amount is $9,875, computed by multi-

plying J’s accounts receivable at December 
31, 2002 ($180,000) by the modified six-year 
moving average percentage of .05486. Thus, J 
may exclude $9,875 from gross income for 
2002. 

Example 12. Selection of a safe harbor method. 
(i) Beginning in 2002, K is eligible to use a 
nonaccrual-experience method and wishes to 
adopt an alternative nonaccrual-experience 
method similar to the method described in 
Black Motor Co. v. Comm’r, 41 B.T.A. 300 
(1940), aff’d, 125 F.2d 977 (6th Cir. 1942). Pursu-
ant to paragraph (e)(6)(ii) of this section, K 
must self-test its alternative nonaccrual-ex-
perience method for the first taxable year it 
is used (2002), and every three taxable years 
thereafter for which K uses its alternative 
nonaccrual-experience method. Pursuant to 
paragraph (e)(6)(iii) of this section, K selects 
safe harbor 2 (actual experience method) for 
purposes of conducting its first year self- 
test. Thus, beginning in 2002, K must begin 
tracking its beginning-of-year accounts re-
ceivable and computing its actual non-
accrual-experience as provided in paragraph 
(e)(3) of this section. However, because K 
lacks the data to use Option A (three-year 
moving average) under paragraph (e)(3)(i) of 
this section, K selects Option B (up to three- 
year moving average) under paragraph 
(e)(3)(ii) of this section. K’s actual non-
accrual-experience amount and alternative 
nonaccrual-experience amount for 2002 are 
set forth below: 

Taxable year 

Total A/R 
balance at 

beginning of 
year 

Beginning 
A/R amount 
charged off 
by deter-
mination 

date 
(adjusted for 
recoveries) 

Alternative 
nonaccrual- 
experience 

amount 

2002 ............................................................................................................................... $350,000 $14,000 $20,700 

(ii) K’s ending A/R Balance on 12/31/2002 is 
$500,000. K’s actual nonaccrual-experience 
percentage is 4%, determined by dividing the 
amount of K’s receivables in its account on 
January 1, 2002, that were charged off as 
uncollectible (adjusted for recoveries) on or 
before the determination date, by the bal-
ance of K’s accounts receivable account on 
January 1, 2002 (i.e., $14,000/$350,000 or 4%). 
Thus, K’s actual nonaccrual-experience 
amount for 2002 is determined by multi-
plying this percentage by the balance of K’s 
accounts receivable account on December 31, 
2002 (i.e., $500,000 × 4% = $20,000). Because K’s 
alternative nonaccrual-experience amount 
for 2002 ($20,700) is not greater than 105% of 
its actual nonaccrual-experience amount for 
2002 (i.e., $20,000 × 1.05 = $21,000), pursuant to 
paragraph (e)(6)(iv) of this section, K’s alter-

native nonaccrual-experience method will be 
treated as clearly reflecting its nonaccrual- 
experience for the test period 2002. Pursuant 
to paragraph (e)(6)(iv)(B) of this section, K 
may continue to use its alternative non-
accrual-experience method. Additionally, 
pursuant to paragraph (e)(6)(iv)(B) of this 
section, K is required to self-test its alter-
native nonaccrual-experience method again 
in 2006, for taxable years 2003 through 2005 
and, pursuant to paragraph (e)(6)(iii)(B) of 
this section, K must self-test its alternative 
nonaccrual-experience method against the 
actual experience method when conducting 
its three year self-test in 2006. 

Example 13. (i) The facts are the same as 
Example 12. K’s alternative nonaccrual-expe-
rience amounts for taxable years 2003–2005 
are as follows: 
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Taxable Year 

Total A/R 
balance at 

beginning of 
year 

Beginning 
A/R amount 
charged off 
by deter-
mination 

date 
(adjusted for 
recoveries) 

Actual non-
accrual-ex-
perience 
amount 

Alternative 
nonaccrual- 
experience 

amount 

2003 ...................................................................................................... $440,000 $30,000 $42,329 $43,050 
2004 ...................................................................................................... 760,000 65,000 138,183 140,200 
2005 ...................................................................................................... 1,965,000 65,000 101,106 110,550 

Total ........................................................................................ $3,165,000 $160,000 $281,618 $293,800 

(ii) Assume that K’s ending A/R balance on 
12/31/05 is $2,000,000. Because K’s cumulative 
alternative nonaccrual-experience amount 
for the test period ($293,800) is not greater 
than K’s cumulative adjusted nonaccrual-ex-
perience amount (cumulative actual non-
accrual-experience amount × 105%) for the 
same period ($281,618 × 1.05 = $295,699), pursu-
ant to paragraph (e)(6)(iv) of this section K’s 
alternative nonaccrual-experience method 
will be treated as clearly reflecting its non-
accrual-experience for the test period. Pur-
suant to paragraph (e)(6)(iv)(B) of this sec-
tion, K may continue to use its alternative 
nonaccrual-experience method. Additionally, 
pursuant to paragraph (e)(6)(iv)(B) of this 
section, K is required to self-test its alter-
native nonaccrual-experience method again 
in 2009, for taxable years 2006 through 2008 
and, pursuant to paragraph (e)(6)(iii)(B) of 
this section, K must self-test its alternative 
nonaccrual-experience method against the 
actual experience method when conducting 
its three year self-test in 2009. 

Example 14. The facts are the same as Ex-
ample 12, except that K’s alternative non-
accrual-experience amount for 2002 is $22,000. 
Because K’s alternative nonaccrual-experi-
ence amount for 2002 ($22,000) is greater than 
105% of its actual nonaccrual-experience 
amount for 2002 (i.e., $20,000 × 1.05 = $21,000), 
pursuant to paragraph (e)(6)(vi)(A) of this 
section, K’s alternative nonaccrual-experi-
ence method will be treated as not clearly 
reflecting its nonaccrual experience for 2002. 
Accordingly, K must either adopt a safe har-
bor nonaccrual-experience method described 
in paragraphs (e)(2) (six-year moving average 
method), (e)(3) (actual experience method), 
(e)(4) (modified Black Motor method), or 
(e)(5) (modified six-year moving average 
method) of this section, or an alternative 
nonaccrual-experience method under para-
graph (e)(6) of this section (subject to the 
self-testing requirements of paragraph 
(e)(6)(ii) of this section). 

Example 15. The facts are the same as Ex-
ample 13, except that K’s cumulative alter-
native nonaccrual-experience amount for 
2003–2005 is $300,000. Because K’s cumulative 
alternative nonaccrual-experience amount 
for the three-year test period (taxable years 

2003–2005) is greater than its cumulative ad-
justed nonaccrual-experience amount for the 
three-year test period ($295,699), pursuant to 
paragraph (e)(6)(vi)(B) of this section the 
$4,301 excess of K’s cumulative alternative 
nonaccrual-experience amount over K’s cu-
mulative adjusted nonaccrual-experience 
amount for the three year test period must 
be recaptured into income in 2005 in accord-
ance with paragraph (e)(6)(vii) of this sec-
tion. K may continue to use its alternative 
nonaccrual-experience method, subject to 
the three-year self-test requirement in para-
graph (e)(6)(ii) of this section. 

Example 16. Subsequent worthlessness of year- 
end receivable. The facts are the same as Ex-
ample 4. Assume that one of the accounts re-
ceivable outstanding at the end of 2002 was 
for $8,000, and that in 2003, under section 166, 
the entire amount of this receivable becomes 
wholly worthless. Because F did not accrue 
as income $1,573 of this account receivable 
($8,000 × .1967) under the nonaccrual-experi-
ence method in 2002, pursuant to paragraph 
(e)(7)(i) of this section F may not deduct this 
portion of the account receivable as a bad 
debt deduction under section 166 in 2003. F 
may deduct the remaining balance of the re-
ceivable in 2003 as a bad debt deduction 
under section 166 ($8,000 ¥ $1,574 = $6,426). 

Example 17. Subsequent collection of year-end 
receivable. The facts are the same as in Exam-
ple 4. Assume that an account receivable of 
$1,700 outstanding at the end of 2002 was col-
lected in full by F in 2003. Pursuant to para-
graph (e)(7)(iii) of this section, F must recog-
nize additional gross income in 2003 equal to 
the portion of this receivable that F ex-
cluded from gross income in the prior year 
($1,700 × .1967 = $334). 

(g) Changes to a nonaccrual-experience 
method of accounting—(1) In general. A 
change to a nonaccrual-experience 
method is a change in method of ac-
counting to which the provisions of 
sections 446 and 481, and the regula-
tions thereunder, apply. 

(2) Taxpayers no longer qualified under 
section 448 to use a nonaccrual-experience 
method—(i) First taxable year ending 
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after March 9, 2002. For a taxpayer who 
no longer qualifies under section 
448(d)(5), as amended, to use a non-
accrual-experience method, consent is 
hereby granted to change from the 
nonaccrual-experience method to the 
specific charge-off method for its first 
taxable year ending after March 9, 2002. 
Such change shall be made in accord-
ance with the provisions of this para-
graph (g)(2). Pursuant to the consent 
granted by this paragraph (g)(2), a tax-
payer described in this paragraph (g)(2) 
that is using a nonaccrual experience 
method must change such method of 
accounting to the specific charge-off 
method for its first taxable year ending 
after March 9, 2002. The net amount of 
the required section 481(a) adjustment 
is to be taken into account over a pe-
riod of 4 taxable years (or, if less, the 
number of taxable years that the tax-
payer has used the nonaccrual-experi-
ence method). The taxpayer should at-
tach Form 3115 to its income tax re-
turn for the year of change, and write 
‘‘Change from the Nonaccrual-Experi-
ence Method under § 1.448–2T(g)’’ at the 
top of the form. However, such a tax-
payer is not required to file a Form 
3115 with the national office, or pay 
any associated user fee. 

(ii) For taxable years subsequent to first 
taxable year ending after March 9, 2002. 
Taxpayers who no longer qualify under 
section 448(d)(5), as amended, to use a 
nonaccrual-experience method in a tax-
able year subsequent to the first tax-
able year ending after March 9, 2002, 
must follow the administrative proce-
dures issued under § 1.446–1(e)(3)(ii) for 
obtaining the Commissioner’s auto-
matic consent to a change in account-
ing method. (For further guidance, for 
example, see Rev. Proc. 2002–9, 2002–1 
C.B. 327, and § 601.601(d)(2)(ii)(b) of this 
chapter.) 

(3) Taxpayers permitted to use a non-
accrual-experience method—(i) In gen-
eral. Except as provided in paragraphs 
(g)(3)(ii) (regarding scope limitations) 
and (g)(4) (regarding certain concurrent 
changes) of this section, a taxpayer 
that wants to change to a nonaccrual- 
experience method provided in this sec-
tion, change from one nonaccrual-expe-
rience method to another nonaccrual- 
experience method provided in this sec-
tion, and/or change to a periodic sys-

tem (for further guidance, for example, 
see Notice 88–51, 1988–1 C.B. 535, and 
§ 601.601(d)(2)(ii)(b) of this chapter), 
must follow the administrative proce-
dures issued under § 1.446–1(e)(3)(ii) for 
obtaining the Commissioner’s auto-
matic consent to a change in account-
ing method (for further guidance, for 
example, see Rev. Proc. 2002–9, 2002–1 
C.B. 327, and § 601.601(d)(2)(ii)(b) of this 
chapter). 

(ii) Scope limitations. Any limitations 
on obtaining the automatic consent of 
the Commissioner do not apply to a 
taxpayer that wants to change to a 
nonaccrual-experience method of ac-
counting provided in this section, and/ 
or change to a periodic system (for fur-
ther guidance, for example, see Notice 
88–51, 1988–1 C.B. 535, and 
§ 601.601(d)(2)(ii)(b) of this chapter), for 
either its first or second taxable year 
ending after March 9, 2002, provided the 
taxpayer’s nonaccrual-experience 
method of accounting is not an issue 
under consideration for taxable years 
under examination at the time the 
Form 3115 is filed with the national of-
fice. A taxpayer’s nonaccrual-experi-
ence method of accounting is an issue 
under consideration for the taxable 
years under examination if the tax-
payer receives written notification (for 
example, by examination plan, infor-
mation document request (IDR), or no-
tification of proposed adjustments or 
income tax examination changes) from 
the examining agent(s) specifically cit-
ing the treatment of the nonaccrual- 
experience method of accounting as an 
issue under consideration. 

(iii) Form 3115 must be completed. 
When filing the Form 3115, the tax-
payer must complete all applicable 
parts of the form and write ‘‘Auto-
matic Change to Nonaccrual-Experi-
ence Method’’ at the top of the form. 

(4) Certain concurrent changes—(i) 
Taxpayers concurrently changing to an 
accrual method of accounting—(A) Auto-
matic consent. Taxpayers that want to 
change to a nonaccrual-experience 
method of accounting for the same tax-
able year for which they are required 
to change to an accrual method of ac-
counting under section 448 and the reg-
ulations thereunder may concurrently 
change their method of accounting to a 
nonaccrual-experience method (with or 
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without also changing to a periodic 
system (for further guidance, for exam-
ple, see Notice 88–51, 1988–1 C.B. 535, 
and § 601.601(d)(2)(ii)(b) of this chap-
ter)), under this paragraph (g)(4)(i) 
with automatic consent of the Commis-
sioner if they otherwise qualify under 
this section to use a nonaccrual-experi-
ence method of accounting. Taxpayers 
changing to a nonaccrual-experience 
method under this paragraph (g)(4)(i) 
must comply with the provisions of 
§ 1.448–1(h)(2). Moreover, such taxpayers 
must type or legibly print the fol-
lowing statement at the top of page 1 
of Form 3115, ‘‘Automatic Change to 
Nonaccrual-Experience Method and 
Overall Accrual Method.’’ The consent 
of the Commissioner to change to a 
nonaccrual experience method is grant-
ed to taxpayers changing to such meth-
od under this paragraph (g)(4)(i). 

(B) Section 481(a) adjustment. In the 
case of a taxpayer changing to a non-
accrual-experience method under this 
paragraph (g)(4)(i), the section 481(a) 
adjustment resulting from the change 
to a nonaccrual-experience method of 
accounting will be combined or netted 
with the net section 481(a) adjustment 
resulting from the change under § 1.448– 
1(h)(2), and the resulting net section 
481(a) adjustment will be taken into ac-
count over the section 481(a) adjust-
ment period as determined under the 
applicable administrative procedures 
issued under § 1.446–1(e)(3)(ii) for ob-
taining the Commissioner’s consent to 
a change in accounting method. 

(ii) Taxpayers concurrently changing to 
a permissible special method—(A) Prior 
consent. A taxpayer required to change 
to an accrual method of accounting 
under section 448 and the regulations 
thereunder that, as part of such 
change, also wants to change to a non-
accrual experience method of account-
ing and a permissible special method of 
accounting under § 1.448–1(h)(3), may 
concurrently change its method of ac-
counting to a nonaccrual-experience 
method of accounting (with or without 
also changing to a periodic system (for 
further guidance, for example, see No-
tice 88–51, 1988–1 C.B. 535, and 
§ 601.601(d)(2)(ii)(b) of this chapter)), 
under this paragraph (g)(4)(ii) with the 
prior consent of the Commissioner if 
the taxpayer otherwise qualifies under 

this section to use a nonaccrual-experi-
ence method of accounting. Taxpayers 
changing to a nonaccrual-experience 
method under this paragraph (g)(4)(ii) 
must comply with the provisions of 
§ 1.448–1(h)(3). Moreover, such taxpayers 
must type or legibly print the fol-
lowing statement at the top of page 1 
of Form 3115, ‘‘Change to Nonaccrual- 
Experience Method and Special Method 
of Accounting—Section 448.’’ 

(B) Section 481(a) adjustment. The sec-
tion 481(a) adjustment resulting from a 
change in method of accounting de-
scribed under this paragraph (g)(4)(ii) 
must be taken into account in accord-
ance with the rules provided in para-
graph (g)(4)(i)(B) of this section. 

(h) Transition rules—(1) In general. If a 
taxpayer adopted or changed to a non-
accrual-experience method of account-
ing in accordance with the provisions 
of Notice 2003–12 for any taxable year 
ending after March 9, 2002, and, on or 
before October 20, 2003, and for such 
taxable year the taxpayer would like to 
change to a different nonaccrual-expe-
rience method of accounting as pro-
vided in paragraphs (e)(2) through (e)(6) 
of this section, and/or change to a peri-
odic system (for further guidance, for 
example, see Notice 88–51, 1988–1 C.B. 
535, and § 601.601(d)(2)(ii)(b) of this chap-
ter), the taxpayer must follow the ad-
ministrative procedures issued under 
§ 1.446–1(e)(3)(ii) for obtaining the Com-
missioner’s automatic consent to a 
change in accounting method (for fur-
ther guidance, for example, see Rev. 
Proc. 2002–9, 2002–1 C.B. 327, and 
§ 601.601(d)(2)(ii)(b) of this chapter) and 
must file the original Form 3115 ei-
ther— 

(i) With an amended federal income 
tax return (or a qualified amended re-
turn under Rev. Proc. 94–69, 1994–2 C.B. 
804, if applicable; hereinafter, referred 
to in this section as a ‘‘qualified 
amended return’’) on or before Decem-
ber 31, 2003, for the taxpayer’s first tax-
able year ending after March 9, 2002, 
and any affected subsequent taxable 
year, and include the statement ‘‘Filed 
Pursuant to § 1.448–2T(h)(1)(i)’’ at the 
top of any amended federal income tax 
return (or qualified amended return); 

(ii) With the taxpayer’s timely filed 
federal income tax return for the sec-
ond taxable year ending after March 9, 
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2002, if this return has not been filed on 
or before September 4, 2003; or 

(iii) If the taxpayer’s federal income 
tax return for the second taxable year 
ending after March 9, 2002, was filed on 
or before September 4, 2003, with an 
amended federal income tax return (or 
a qualified amended return) on or be-
fore December 31, 2003, for the second 
taxable year ending after March 9, 2002, 
and include the statement ‘‘Filed Pur-
suant to § 1.448–2T(h)(1)(iii)’’ at the top 
of the amended federal income tax re-
turn (or qualified amended return). 

(2) Pending Form 3115. If a taxpayer 
filed a Form 3115 under the applicable 
administrative procedures with the na-
tional office to make a change in its 
method of accounting under section 
448(d)(5), as amended, for a year of 
change for which this regulation is ef-
fective and the application or ruling 
request is pending with the national of-
fice on September 4, 2003, the taxpayer 
must notify the national office in writ-
ing prior to November 3, 2003, if the 
taxpayer wants to withdraw its Form 
3115 under such administrative proce-
dures. If the taxpayer notifies the na-
tional office within the time provided 
in this paragraph (h)(2), the taxpayer’s 
Form 3115, and any user fee that was 
submitted with the Form 3115, will be 
returned to the taxpayer. A taxpayer 
whose Form 3115 is returned under this 
paragraph (h)(2) may file a new Form 
3115 under the provisions prescribed in 
paragraphs (g) and (h) of this section. If 
the taxpayer does not notify the na-
tional office within the time provided 
in this paragraph (h)(2), the national 
office will continue to process the tax-
payer’s Form 3115 in accordance with 
the administrative procedures under 
which it was originally filed. 

(i) [Reserved] 
(j) Audit protection. If a taxpayer uses 

one of the nonaccrual-experience meth-
ods of accounting described in para-
graphs (e)(3) (actual experience meth-
od), (e) (4) (modified Black Motor 
method), or (e)(5) (modified six-year 
moving average method) of this section 
to determine its amount excluded from 
gross income under section 448(d)(5), as 
amended, the taxpayer’s use of that 
method will not be raised as an issue 
by the IRS in a taxable year that ends 
before September 4, 2003. If the tax-

payer uses one of the nonaccrual-expe-
rience methods of accounting described 
in paragraphs (e)(3), (e)(4), or (e)(5) of 
this section, and its use of such method 
is an issue under consideration in ex-
amination (as defined in paragraph 
(g)(3)(ii) of this section), in appeals, or 
before the U.S. Tax Court in a taxable 
year that ends before September 4, 
2003, that issue will not be further pur-
sued by the IRS. 

(k) Effective date. This section is ap-
plicable for taxable years ending after 
March 9, 2002. The applicability of this 
section expires on or before September 
5, 2006. 

[T.D. 9090, 68 FR 52500, Sept. 4, 2003; 68 FR 
62516, Nov. 5, 2003, as amended at 68 FR 66708, 
Nov. 28, 2003] 

TAXABLE YEAR FOR WHICH ITEMS OF 
GROSS INCOME INCLUDED 

§ 1.451–1 General rule for taxable year 
of inclusion. 

(a) General rule. Gains, profits, and 
income are to be included in gross in-
come for the taxable year in which 
they are actually or constructively re-
ceived by the taxpayer unless includ-
ible for a different year in accordance 
with the taxpayer’s method of account-
ing. Under an accrual method of ac-
counting, income is includible in gross 
income when all the events have oc-
curred which fix the right to receive 
such income and the amount thereof 
can be determined with reasonable ac-
curacy. Therefore, under such a meth-
od of accounting if, in the case of com-
pensation for services, no determina-
tion can be made as to the right to 
such compensation or the amount 
thereof until the services are com-
pleted, the amount of compensation is 
ordinarily income for the taxable year 
in which the determination can be 
made. Under the cash receipts and dis-
bursements method of accounting, such 
an amount is includible in gross in-
come when actually or constructively 
received. Where an amount of income 
is properly accrued on the basis of a 
reasonable estimate and the exact 
amount is subsequently determined, 
the difference, if any, shall be taken 
into account for the taxable year in 
which such determination is made. To 
the extent that income is attributable 
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